UNITED STATES 
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION 
Washington, D.C. 20549 
FORM SB-2 
REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933 
   VERDISYS, INC.	
	
(Name of small business issuer in its charter)	
   California	
	
State of incorporation	
      1382	
	
   Primary Standard Industrial	
Classification Code Number	
   22-37755993	
	
   IRS Employer	
Identification No.	
   25045 I-45 North, Suite 525	
The Woodlands, Texas 77380	
         (281) 364-6999	
	
      Principal Executive Offices	
   25045 I-45 North, Suite 525	
The Woodlands, Texas 77380	
         (281) 364-6999	
	
      Principal Place of Business	
   John O’Keefe, Chief Financial Officer	
         25045 I-45 North, Suite 525	
      The Woodlands, Texas 77380	
            (281) 364-6000	
	
Name, address, and telephone number of agent for service	
CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE 
   Title of each class of securities	Amount to be		Proposed maximum	Proposed maximum				
      to be registered	registered		offering price per share(1)	aggregate offering price		Amount of registration fee		
								
Common Stock, no par value per	3,159,667		$2.00(1)	$	6,319,334		$	800.66		
share(2)											
											
Common Stock, no par value per	177,835		$	3.3964(3)	$	604,016		$	76.53		
share(3)											
* Stated for the purpose of calculation of the registration fee only. 
(1)
  	Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(c) and Rule 457(h)(1) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended and based on the average of the high and low sales prices of our common stock reported on the Pink Sheets on June 10, 2004. Also includes a maximum of 277,778 shares of common stock issuable contingent to triggering events contained in a prior financing agreement with Gryphon Master Fund, L.P.	
(2)
  	Common stock outstanding held by selling stockholders.	
(3)
  	These shares of common stock are not outstanding and are issuable upon exercise of warrants to purchase our common stock held by selling stockholders. In accordance with Rule 457(g) of the Securities Act, the offering price is based on the highest of the following: (a) the price at which such warrants may be exercised or (b) the price of our common stock as determined in accordance with Rule 457(c) under the Securities Act. See footnote 1.	
If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. [ ] 
If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. [ ] 
If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. [ ] 
If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434 check the following box. [ ] 
If any of the securities being registered on this form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box. [ X ] 
The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine. 
Approximate date of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practical following the effective date of registration. 

     VERDISYS, INC. 25045 I-45 NORTH, SUITE 525 
THE WOODLANDS, TEXAS 77380 
3,337,502 SHARES 
COMMON STOCK 
     We are registering up to 3,337,502 shares of our common stock for sale by certain shareholders of our company identified in this Prospectus. These shareholders are referred to throughout this Prospectus as “selling stockholders.” Of the 3,337,502 shares of our common stock subject to this Prospectus, 2,881,899 shares of our common stock are currently issued and outstanding; 177,835 shares of our common stock are issuable upon exercise of certain warrants, and a maximum of 277,778 shares of common stock are issuable contingent to triggering events contained in a prior financing agreement with Gryphon Master Fund, L.P. 
     The selling stockholders who wish to sell their shares of our common stock may offer and sell their shares on a continuous or delayed basis in the future. These sales may be conducted at fixed prices, market prices or at negotiated prices, and the selling stockholders may engage a broker or dealer to sell their shares. We will not receive any proceeds from these sales, but we will receive proceeds from the exercise of any warrants. For additional information on possible methods of sale, you should see ‘Plan of Distribution’ on page 18. 
The securities being registered trade on the Pink Sheets under the symbol "VDYS.PK". 
The date of this Offering Prospectus is: June 23, 2004 
NEITHER THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION NOR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED OF THESE SECURITIES OR PASSED UPON THE ADEQUACY OR ACCURACY OF THE PROSPECTUS. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A CRIMINAL OFFENSE. 
THE INFORMATION IN THIS PROSPECTUS MAY NOT BE COMPLETE AND IS SUBJECT TO CHANGE. SELLING SECURITY HOLDERS MAY NOT SELL THESE SECURITIES UNTIL THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT, OF WHICH THIS PROSPECTUS IS A PART, FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION IS EFFECTIVE. THIS PROSPECTUS IS NOT AN OFFER TO SELL THESE SECURITIES AND IS NOT SOLICITING AN OFFER TO BUY THESE SECURITIES IN ANY STATE WHERE THE OFFER OR SALE IS NOT PERMITTED. 
INVESTMENT IN SMALL BUSINESSES INVOLVES A HIGH DEGREE OF RISK, AND INVESTORS SHOULD NOT INVEST ANY FUNDS IN VERDISYS, INC. UNLESS THEY CAN AFFORD TO LOSE THEIR ENTIRE INVESTMENT. 
SEE RISK FACTORS, BEGINNING ON PAGE 6. 
- II - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
TABLE OF CONTENTS 
SUMMARY INFORMATION AND RISK FACTORS	4		
   Summary Information	4		
			
   Risk factors	7		
			
USE OF PROCEEDS	15		
SELLING SECURITY HOLDERS	15		
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	18		
LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	19		
DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CONTROL PERSONS	21		
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	24		
DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES	25		
INTEREST OF NAMED EXPERTS AND COUNSEL	26		
DISCLOSURE OF COMMISSION POSITION ON INDEMNIFICATION FOR SECURITIES ACT LIABILITIES	26		
DESCRIPTION OF BUSINESS	27		
   Business Development	27		
			
   Business Segments	27		
			
   Industry	28		
			
   Lateral Drilling Services	29		
			
      Major Customers	33		
			
      Customer Acceptance	33		
			
      Market	33		
			
      Competition	34		
			
   Satellite Services	35		
			
      Major Customers	37		
			
      Market	37		
			
      Competition	37		
			
   Patents	37		
			
   Governmental Regulation	38		
			
   Employees	38		
			
MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OR PLAN OF OPERATION	39		
DESCRIPTION OF PROPERTY	45		
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	46		
MARKET FOR COMMON EQUITY AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS	48		
CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE	52		
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	54		
OTHER EXPENSES OF ISSUANCE AND DISTRIBUTION	83		
RECENT SALES OF UNREGISTERED SECURITIES	83		
EXHIBITS	86		
UNDERTAKINGS	88		
SIGNATURES	89		
- III - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Summary Information and Risk Factors 
Summary Information 
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY 
     You should read the following summary together with the more detailed information regarding us and the securities being offered for sale by means of this Prospectus and our financial statements and notes to those statements appearing elsewhere in this Prospectus. This summary highlights material information contained elsewhere in this Prospectus. 
General 
     Our mission is to substantially improve the economics of existing and evolving oil and gas operations through the application of selected technologies. We currently operate in the oil and gas service industry in two distinct business segments. Our primary segment is providing a service that enhances the recovery of oil and gas from new and existing wells. This service is performed by our specially fabricated mobile drilling rigs equipped to utilize a proprietary lateral drilling system known as Verdisys Lateral Drilling Services, or VLDS. With VLDS, we can drill multiple lateral holes for a distance of 300 feet horizontally, in selected formations, from an existing well bore down to a depth of 5800 feet. We can provide our services in a few days at approximately one-fourth the cost of conventional methods. We believe the combination of low front-end costs and the effectiveness and speed of the process should make VLDS highly attractive to oil and gas companies. We believe that there exists a substantial potential market in North America for the application of the VDLS technology. 
     Our secondary business segment is providing satellite services to oil and gas producers, allowing them to remotely monitor and control well head and pipeline and drilling operations. Using satellite, wireless fidelity 802.11 networks “Wi-Fi”, and other wireless technology, we provide oil and gas producers the ability to dispense with a manual structure and move to a real-time, automated, state of the art energy management program. With our services, production levels can be optimized to respond to current market conditions and commitments. Our satellite service competes on the basis of its low cost, speed and broadband capability and our technical expertise in the use of multi-frequencies. 
Corporate History 
     In September 2000, we were incorporated initially as Rocker & Spike Entertainment, Inc, a California corporation. Until December 31, 2000, operations consisted of organizational matters and the search for an operating company with which to perform a merger or acquisition. Effective January 1, 2001, we purchased the assets and web domain of Accident Reconstruction Communications Network from its sole proprietor. Following the acquisition, we changed our name from Rocker & Spike Entertainment, Inc. to Reconstruction Data Group, Inc. At that time, we provided research, communication and marketing exposure to the accident reconstruction industry through our website and seminars. 
     In April 2003, we entered into a merger agreement with Verdisys, Inc. (“Verdisys”). Verdisys was initially incorporated as TheAgZone Inc. in 1999 as a California corporation. Its purpose was to provide e-Commerce satellite services to agribusiness. They changed their name to Verdisys in 2001, and in 2003, with the acquisition of exclusive rights to a proprietary lateral drilling process throughout most of the U.S. and Canada, they changed their market focus to concentrate on services to the oil and gas industry. 
     The merger agreement with Verdisys called for us to be the surviving company. In connection with the merger, our name changed to Verdisys, our articles of incorporation and bylaws remained in effect, the officers and directors of Verdisys became our officers and directors, each share of Verdisys’ common stock was converted into one share of our common stock, and our accident reconstruction assets were sold. Additionally, Verdisys’ historical financial statements replaced ours. As a result of the merger, we now provide specialty services to oil and gas production companies located in Oklahoma, Texas and Louisiana, and we have exclusive rights to the lateral drilling process throughout most of the U.S. and Canada. 
- 4 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Summary of the Offering 
Shares outstanding before the offering	30,792,036 (1)	
Shares offered by selling stockholders		
	2,881,899 shares of our common stock	
		
Shares issuable upon exercise of warrants		
offered by selling stockholders		
	177,835 shares of our common stock	
Shares issuable contingent to triggering events		
contained in a prior financing agreement with		
Gryphon Master Fund, L.P		
	277,778 shares of our common stock	
		
Shares outstanding after the offering	31,247,649	
Use of proceeds	We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of our	
	common stock offered by the selling stockholders. However, we	
	may receive an aggregate of $604,006 upon the exercise of all of	
	the warrants held by the selling stockholders if such warrants are	
	exercised for cash. Such funds, if any, will be used for working	
	capital and general corporate purposes.	
Risk factors	The shares offered hereby involve a high degree of risk. You	
	should carefully consider the information set forth in the ‘Risk	
	Factors’ section of this Prospectus as well as other information	
	set forth in this Prospectus, including our financial statements and	
	related notes.	
Plan of distribution	The offering of our shares of common stock is being made by	
	stockholders of our company who may wish to sell their shares.	
	Sales of our common stock may be made by the selling	
	stockholders in the open market or in privately negotiated	
	transactions and at market prices, fixed prices or negotiated	
	prices.	
Pink Sheets Trading Symbol	“VDYS.PK”	
(1) As of March 31, 2004 
- 5 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Risk factors 
     Investing in our common stock is highly speculative and risky. You should be able to bear a complete loss of your investment. You should carefully consider the following risks and the other information in this Prospectus before investing in the shares. If any of the following risks and uncertainties develops into actual events, the business, financial condition and operating results could be materially adversely affected, and you could lose your entire investment. The risks and uncertainties described below are not the only ones which we face; there may be additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us or those we currently believe are immaterial which could also have a negative impact on our business, financial condition, and operating results. 
     This Prospectus contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Actual results could differ materially from those discussed in the forward-looking statements as a result of certain factors, including the risk factors described below. The following risk factors should be considered carefully in addition to the other information contained in this Prospectus before purchasing the shares offered hereby. 
GENERAL RISKS RELATING TO OUR COMPANY 
1. We have a limited operating history, which makes it difficult to evaluate our business performance. 
We have been in existence for a few years, but we have been conducting drilling operations using the proprietary lateral drilling technology only since June 2003 and satellite services to the oil and gas industry only since June 2002. Because we have a limited operating history, there is little historical financial data upon which an investor may evaluate our business performance. Our revenue and income potential are unproven. An investor must consider the risks, uncertainties, expenses and difficulties frequently encountered by companies in their early stages of development, particularly companies with limited capital in a rapidly evolving market. These risks and difficulties include our ability to develop our infrastructure, attract and maintain a base of customers, provide customer support, personnel, and facilities to support our business, and respond effectively to competitive and technological developments. Our business strategy may not be successful or may not successfully address any of these risks or difficulties. While we believe our business model will permit us to generate substantial revenues, there is no guarantee that the revenues will be realized. Failure to realize the revenue may have a material adverse effect on our financial condition. 
2. Verdisys, Inc. is an investment risk because business and marketing strategies planned are not proven. 
We have no established basis to assure investors that business or marketing strategies will be successful. We are highly dependent upon the acquisition of subscribers for our satellite division; selection of, and productivity from, appropriate oil and gas wells; as well as the effective application of technologies and services within operations. Our business model and marketing strategies anticipate such application and productivity, yet are unproven by a significant history of business operations. Failure to prove that our business model and strategies work through continued operations may have a material adverse effect on our business and financial condition. 
3. We may require additional capital in the future, which may not be available to us. 
We may need to raise additional funds through public or private debt or equity financing or other various means. Adequate funds may not be available when needed or may not be available on favorable terms. If we raise additional funds by issuing equity securities, dilution to existing stockholders will result, and such equity may have rights, preferences and privileges senior to those of our common stock. If we raise additional funds by issuing debt securities, we may be required to agree to covenants that may restrict our ability to expend or raise capital in the future. If funding is insufficient at any time in the future, we may be unable to fund acquisitions, take advantage of business opportunities or respond to competitive pressures. Failure to raise additional capital in the future may have a material adverse effect on our financial condition. 
- 6 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
4. Our auditors have expressed doubt as to our ability to continue as a going concern 
As noted in the Independent Auditors Report (See Financial Note 2) due to the continued substantial operating losses that the Company has incurred raises substantial doubt as to the Company’s ability to continue as a going concern. The Company is in an early stage of development and is rapidly depleting its cash resources, therefore it has determined that it will need to raise additional financing in the short term to continue in operation and fund future growth. The Company has incurring liquidated damages up to a cap of $400,000 related to the timing of providing registration rights for the private financing that it arranged in November 2003. If we are unable to raise additional financing to satisfy obligations this would have a material adverse effect on the Company. 
The Company currently plans to raise additional financing. The use of stock for currency in financing or making acquisitions may be heavily curtailed while the Company is under SEC investigation. (See Financial Note 16) If we are unable to arrange new financing or generate sufficient revenue from new business arrangements, the Company will be unable to continue in its current form and will be forced to restructure or seek creditor protection. 
5. We experienced operating losses in 2002 and 2003, and this trend may continue. 
We suffered net losses of $3,128,782 for the year ended December 31, 2002 and $7,356,045 for the year ended December 31, 2003, respectively, largely because our revenues were inadequate to compensate for increased operating and overhead costs. The volatility underlying the early stage nature of our business and our industry prevents us from accurately predicting future operating conditions and results, and we could continue to have losses. It is uncertain when, if ever, the company will have significant operating income or cash flow from operations sufficient to sustain operations. If cash needs exceed available resources, there can be no assurances that additional capital will be available through public or private equity or debt financings. Sustained losses will continue to have a material adverse effect on our business. 
6. Significant amounts of our outstanding common shares are restricted from immediate resale but may be available for resale into the market in the near future, possibly causing the market price of our common stock to drop significantly. 
As of March 31, 2004, Verdisys, Inc. had 30,792,036 shares of common stock issued, outstanding and held by approximately 763 shareholders. After this offering, we will have outstanding 31,247,649 shares of common stock. As of March 31, 2004 approximately 2,356,312 common shares are available for resale in the public market. The shares we are registering in this offering and shares issuable upon exercise of the warrants may be resold in the public market immediately, resulting in an additional 3,337,502 common shares available for resale in the public market; increasing the amount of common shares for resale by approximately 130%. 
As restrictions on resale for these shares being registered and the remaining 28,285,990 outstanding shares end, the market price could drop significantly if the holders of these restricted shares sell them or are perceived by the market as intending to sell them in an excessive amount relative to the market demand for our shares. An excessive sale of our shares may result in a material adverse effect on the price of our common stock, and our ability to raise capital. 
7. One principal stockholder can influence the corporate and management policies of our company. 
After giving effect to this offering, Berg McAfee Companies, and its affiliates, will effectively control approximately 27.4% of the outstanding common stock on a pro forma basis. Therefore, Berg McAfee Companies, and its affiliates, will continue to have the ability to substantially influence all decisions made by us. Additionally, Berg McAfee Companies, and its affiliates, control could have a negative impact on any future takeover attempts or other acquisition transactions. Furthermore, certain types of equity offerings require stockholder approval depending on the exchange on which shares of a company’s common stock is traded. In the event we are required to obtain stockholder approval of a financing, Berg McAfee Companies, and its affiliates, ownership could block such a financing. The control by one principal stockholder results in less control by our board of directors, management and the remaining stockholders. Please read ‘Certain Relationships and Related Transactions.’ 
8. We may sustain losses resulting from our extension of credit to non-paying customers. 
We have, prior to February 2004, conducted much of our drilling activities for related parties, and we did not require collateral in support of our account receivables. This resulted, on occasion, in an impediment to us obtaining full payment for accounts receivable. Although we are implementing procedures to combat this credit risk, there can be no assurance that our efforts will be successful. Failure to guard against credit risk may have a material adverse effect on our financial condition. 
- 7 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
9. Securities and Exchange Investigation Inquiries may continue to draw on our limited financial resources and continue to negatively impact our ability to raise additional capital. 
Verdisys has received notice that the Securities and Exchange Commission has initiated a formal investigation into its reporting practices and public statements about the Company in 2003. 
The SEC has requested substantiation and documentary evidence from the Company concerning the performance of certain lateral drilling services by subcontractors in the period from May 2003 to September 2003, supervision of such services by the Company’s executive management at the time, revenue recognition related to the performance of such services, the third quarter 2003 earnings restatement, public statements concerning the services performed, and related matters. The SEC has also requested information and documentary evidence related to the Verdisys’ acquisition of certain assets of QuikView, Inc., a related party company, in June, 2003. In its letters to Verdisys requesting documents, the SEC stated that the staff’s inquiry should not be construed as an indication that any violations of securities laws have occurred or as an adverse reflection on any persons, company or security. 
Since December 2003, the Company has taken several steps to address issues related to the SEC’s inquiries, including the termination and replacement of the previous Chief Executive Officer and Chief Operating Officer. Two directors have resigned from the Company’s board and the Company has appointed a new CFO. Internal controls have been strengthened overall, particularly with respect to the public release of Company information and the recognition of revenue. The Company has also initiated an internal investigation of the matters of concern to the SEC. Consequently, the Company restated its second and third quarter financial statements and has decided to defer all revenue related to the aforementioned period until such time that it can substantiate whether or not the services were performed. 
Verdisys is cooperating fully with the SEC, including the provision of numerous documents and voluntary testimony by our current executives. Verdisys is not aware of any pending or threatened enforcement or other actions that might be initiated by the SEC. Although the Company is working to bring the matter to a prompt conclusion, it cannot make any assurance that the investigation will be resolved positively or that it will not have negative effects on the Company’s limited resources or its ability to raise capital and use its stock as acquisition currency during the period of the investigation. 
Although the Company is working to bring the matter to a prompt conclusion, it cannot make any assurance that the investigation will be resolved positively or that it will not have negative effects on the Company’s limited resources. 
10. We have initiated a declaratory judgment action. If the court does not rule favorably it may lead to damages we would be required to pay related to the agreement. 
Verdisys initiated a lawsuit against Edge Capital that requests a declaratory judgment that a purported agreement between Verdisys and Edge is not enforceable. It was filed in Montgomery County, Texas in February 2004. The lawsuit arises from Edge’s contention that one of Verdisys’ ex-officers committed the company to purchase certain alleged oil and gas properties from Edge. Edge filed a counterclaim against Verdisys and asserts claims against new parties including persons related to Edge’s financing source and current and former officers and directors of Verdisys. Edge seeks to enforce the agreement Verdisys challenges, and alleges several causes of action including claims for fraud, breach of contract, and conspiracy. If Edge prevails, it may obtain significant damages that may have a material adverse effect on Verdisys’ financial condition. 
11. We have incurred a default judgment for an amount in excess of fifteen million dollars. If this judgment is upheld, these damages would have a material adverse effect on Verdisys’ financial condition. 
Verdisys was informed that a default judgment was entered against in a lawsuit brought by Scooter’s Convenience, Inc. dba LSS Satellite in Hockley County, Texas. The amount of the default judgment is $15,304,593.20, plus $38,000 in possible attorneys’ fees, costs of court, and post judgment interest. Verdisys believes the default judgment was entered in error because the registered agent of the company was not properly served with the lawsuit. Further the default judgment includes awards for damages that are wholly unliquidated and are not proper for a default judgment. Verdisys has meritorious and complete defenses to the claims asserted in the lawsuit and intends to vigorously defend itself and is presently seeking to overturn the default judgment. No assurances can be given that such efforts will be successful. 
- 8 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
12. We are subject to certain additional lawsuits. If these lawsuits are successful and substantial damages are awarded, these damages would have a material adverse effect on Verdisys’ financial condition. 
Two shareholders lawsuits have been filed in the Southern District of Texas which seek class action status on behalf of all persons or entities that purchased common stock of the Company. The named defendants include the Company, the Company’s former Chief Financial Officer and the Company’s former Chief Executive Officer. The complaints alleges that the defendants violated Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder by making false and misleading statements concerning our reported financial results during the period, primarily relating to revenue recognition. See “Legal Proceedings”. 
In connection with its financing in October 2003, the Company agreed to provide certain registration rights to the investors. As part of the registration rights agreement with the investors, the Company agreed to register the shares on or before March 2004. In the event that the Company failed to comply with the required deadlines, the Company could be subject to certain liquidated damages. The investors have made a claim against the Company for the maximum liquidated damages in an amount of $400,000. If the liquidated damages are ultimately determined to be enforceable against the Company and the Company is unable to successfully restructure such claims, there may be a material adverse effect on the Company. 
An adverse outcome in any of the above litigation would have a material adverse effective on our financial condition and result of operations. 
Please see the section ‘Legal Proceedings.’ 
13. Our common stock is currently traded over the counter on the Pink Sheets resulting in potential illiquidity and high volatility in the market price of our common stock. 
The market price of our common stock is likely to be highly volatile as is the stock market in general as well as the capital stock of most small cap companies. Our common stock currently trades over the counter on the Pink Sheets, where stocks typically suffer from lower liquidity. This may lead to depressed trading prices, greater price volatility and difficulty in buying or selling shares in large quantities. Currently, there is a limited trading market for our common stock, and we cannot predict when, if ever, a fully developed public market for the common stock will occur. 
14. Our operations are subject to inherent risks that are beyond our control, and these risks may not be fully covered under our insurance policies. 
Our operations are subject to hazards inherent in the oil and gas industry, such as accidents, blowouts, explosions, craterings, fires and oil spills. These conditions can cause: 
	personal injury or loss of life;	
	damage to or destruction of property, equipment and the environment; and	
	suspension of operations.	
In addition, claims for loss of oil and gas production and damage to formations can occur in the well service industry. Litigation arising from a catastrophic occurrence at a location where our equipment and services are being used may result in us being named as a defendant in lawsuits asserting large claims. 
We maintain insurance coverage that we believe to be customary in the industry against these hazards. However, we may not be able to maintain adequate insurance in the future at rates we consider reasonable. In addition, our insurance is subject to coverage limits and some policies exclude coverage for damages resulting from environmental contamination. The occurrence of a significant event or adverse claim in excess of the insurance coverage that we maintain or that is not covered by insurance could have a materially adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations. 
- 9 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
15. We are subject to various operational and performance risks related to projects that we undertake and services that we provide. 
We are subject to various operational and performance risks related to projects that we undertake and services that we provide. These risks include: 
changes in the price or the availability of commodities that we use; 
non-performance, default or bankruptcy of key suppliers or subcontractors; 
cost over-runs and operating cost inflation resulting from fixed-price projects; and 
failure by one or more parties to a complex business arrangement for technically demanding projects. 
Failure to guard against operational and performance risks may have a material adverse effect on our financial condition. 
16. Our markets may be adversely affected by oil and gas industry conditions that are beyond our control. 
Oil and gas industry conditions are influenced by numerous factors over which we have no control, such as the supply of and demand for oil and gas, domestic and worldwide economic conditions, political instability in oil producing countries and merger and divestiture activity among oil and gas producers. Those conditions could adversely impact the level of drilling and workover activity by some of our customers. This reduction in activity may cause a decline in the demand for our services or adversely affect the price of our services. We cannot accurately predict either the future level of demand for our services or future conditions of the well service industry. A decline in the demand for our services may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
17. Our success depends on key members of our management, the loss of whom could disrupt our business operations. 
We depend to a large extent on the services of some of our executive officers and directors. The loss of the services of either John O’Keefe, or David Adams could disrupt our operations. We have entered into employment agreements with several of our key executives that contain non-compete provisions. Notwithstanding these agreements, we may not be able to retain our executive officers and may not be able to enforce the non-compete provisions in the employment agreements. Failure to retain key members of our management may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
RISKS RELATED TO OUR LATERAL DRILLING BUSINESS 
1. We are highly dependent on a small number of customers, two of whom are related parties. The loss of any of these customers would have an adverse effect on our revenue. 
One customer accounted for 38% and 87% of total revenues in 2003 and 2002, respectively. Related parties accounted for 52% of total revenue. 
In the past a relatively limited number of customers has accounted for a substantial portion of our revenue. In the second half of 2003, 53% of our revenue was derived from services provided to three customers. Of those three customers, two may be considered related parties. In the same period, 52% of our revenue was derived from services provided to the two related parties. In addition, Edge, our only non-related customer in that period, has refused to pay for wells drilled in the second half of 2003, resulting in a total of $1,993,000 being reversed or deferred. We are attempting to resolve such matter on an expedited basis; however, no assurance is given that such funds will be recovered from such customer in the near future or at all. 
We expect that sales of our services to a limited number of customers will continue to account for a high percentage of our revenue for the near term. There can be no assurance that our current customers will continue to place orders with us or that we will be able to obtain orders from new customers. The loss of any customer or any reduction in orders by such customers, including reductions due to market or competitive conditions in the industry or the inability to collect monies owed to us by certain customers may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
- 10 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
2. We may not be able to protect our lateral drilling technology which could result in competition with service providers utilizing an infringing technology. 
The license agreement allocates responsibility in maintaining the status of the patents underlying the technology we license with the US Patent and Trademark Office to the licensor. Although the licensor has performed this obligation in the past, there can be no assurance that the licensor will have the ability to continue to maintain the patents. In the event Verdisys, Inc. had to assume these responsibilities additional pressure on our financial resources would result. An inability to continue operations under the exclusivity granted by the licensing agreement may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
3. Our customers may not realize the expected benefits from our lateral drilling technology, which may impair market acceptance of our lateral drilling services. 
Our lateral drilling business is heavily dependent upon our clients achieving enhanced production, or lower costs, from certain types of existing oil and gas wells. Many of the wells for which the lateral drilling technology is used or suspected of being useful have been abandoned for some time due to low production volumes or other reasons. In some cases, we have experienced difficulty in having the enhanced production reach the market due to the gathering field pipeline system’s disrepair resulting from the age of the fields. There can be no assurance that our lateral drilling technology will achieve enhanced production from every well drilled, or that, if enhanced production is achieved initially, it will continue for the duration necessary to achieve payout or that it will reach the market on a timely basis. The failure to achieve projected enhancements could result in making the application of the technology uneconomic for our clients. Please see the section ‘Verdisys Lateral Drilling Service’ for an explanation as to how we have added additional screening tools and criteria to attempt to improve the likelihood of achieving an economic benefit for our clients. Failure to achieve an economic benefit for our clients in the provision of this service may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
4. We may be unable to accurately identify oil and gas wells on which our lateral drilling technology will enhance oil and gas recovery, which may impair the market acceptance of our lateral drilling services. 
Our lateral drilling business is heavily dependent on our ability to correctly identify with our clients, the appropriate oil and gas wells that will produce the enhanced revenues or lower costs. Certain subsurface conditions are not conducive to the use of our high pressure lateral drilling technology, and certain wells may have been severely depleted or otherwise negatively impacted in some manner by the operator. While we have added an evaluation screening technique and other new technology and improvements relating to analysis of depleted fields, the failure to identify the correct types of oil and gas wells could result in not realizing the expected economic returns which could initially have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results. 
5. Competition within the well service industry may adversely affect our ability to market our services. 
The well service industry is highly competitive and includes several large companies, such as Halliburton, Baker Hughes, Schlumberger and other independent drilling companies that possess substantially greater financial and other resources than we do. These greater resources could allow those competitors to compete more effectively than we can. Additionally, the number of rigs available continues to exceed demand, resulting in active price competition. Moreover, many contracts are awarded on a bid basis, which further increases competition based on price. Failure to successfully compete within our industry may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
- 11 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
6. We may be subject to environmental requirements which may increase our costs or liabilities related to our lateral drilling operations. 
Given the manner in which we currently operate our business, we are not regulated to the extent that an oil and gas company is with respect to environmental laws, rules and regulations in the U.S. and other countries, including those covering hazardous materials, because we generally do not own the properties we service. However, environmental requirements generally are becoming increasingly strict. In the future, we may be held liable for certain failures relating to environmental regulations. Sanctions for failure to comply with these requirements, many of which may be applied retroactively, may include: 
	administrative, civil and criminal penalties;	
	revocation of permits; and	
	corrective action orders, including orders to investigate and/or clean up contamination.	
Liability for damages arising as a result of environmental laws could be substantial and could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations. The liabilities incurred as a result of complying with environmental requirements or failure on our part to comply with applicable environmental requirements may have a material adverse effect on our financial condition. There can be no assurance that governmental laws will not broaden in scope in the future to cover the types of services that we currently provide. Failure to comply with environmental laws could have a material negative impact on our financial condition. 
7. Changes in environmental laws may decrease demand for our services. 
Changes in environmental laws may negatively impact demand for our services. Activity by oil and gas exploration and production companies may decline if, for example, the Environmental Protection Agency promulgates more stringent environmental regulations such as land use policies. If oil and gas exploration and production activities decline, this could have a material adverse effect on our operating results. 
RISKS RELATED TO OUR SATELLITE BUSINESS 
1. We are highly dependent upon a few key providers who furnish satellite networking components, hardware, and technological services. 
Our satellite business is heavily dependent on agreements with Spacenet, ViaSat and other equipment and service providers. These strategic relationships provide key network technology, satellite data transport, hardware and software. Failure of Spacenet, ViaSat or other key relationships to meet our expectations or termination of a relationship with one of our key providers may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
2. We depend upon our vendors and their affiliates to provide services that we require to operate the network we use to provide services to our customers. 
We are not and do not plan to become a licensee of the Federal Communications Commission (“FCC”) and do not hold any authorization to operate satellite communications facilities. We depend upon licenses held by Spacenet and ViaSat and their subsidiaries for our satellite communications. If the licenses held by Spacenet and ViaSat are limited or revoked, if the FCC limits the number of its customer premises earth stations or if Spacenet or ViaSat fails to operate the earth stations providing service to us and our subscribers in a satisfactory manner, our operating results may be materially adversely affected. 
3. We rely on third-party independent contractors to install our customer premises equipment at new subscribers’ businesses and homes. 
We have agreements with Keypoint, RS&I and Metron North America to provide installation services to our customers. We do not control the hiring, training, certification and monitoring of the employees of our third-party independent contractors. If growth of our new subscriber base outpaces growth of our installer base or if the installers fail to provide the quality of service that our customers expect, our operating results may be materially adversely affected. 
- 12 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
4. The service we provide is entirely dependent on the functionality of satellites on which we lease transponders and on our computer and communications hardware and software. 
Our ability to provide service is entirely dependent on the functionality of satellites on which we lease transponders. These satellites may experience failure, loss, damage or destruction from a variety of causes, including war, anti-satellite devices and collision with space debris. If this occurs, we are likely to suffer: 
	permanent loss of service;	
	temporary gaps in service availability; or	
	decreased quality of service.	
Such a failure in the service we provide may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results. 
The ability to provide timely information and services depends also on the efficient and uninterrupted operation of our computer and communications hardware and software systems. These systems and operations are vulnerable to damage or interruption from human error, natural disasters, telecommunication failures, break-ins, sabotage, computer viruses, intentional acts of vandalism and similar events. We are in the process of designing and plan to implement a disaster recovery plan. Despite precautions, there is always the danger that human error or sabotage could substantially disrupt the system. Any such failure may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
5. We may be unable to attract or retain subscribers. 
If we are unable to attract or retain subscribers, our telecommunications business will be harmed. Our success depends upon our ability to rapidly grow our subscriber base. Several factors may negatively impact this ability, including: 
loss of our existing sales employees, resulting in our lack of access to potential subscribers; 
failure to establish and maintain the Verdisys brand through advertising and marketing, or erosion of our brand due to misjudgments in service offerings; 
failure to develop or acquire technology for additional value added services that appeals to the evolving preferences of our subscribers; 
failure to meet our expected minimum sales commitments to Spacenet and ViaSat; and 
failure to provide the minimum transmission speeds and quality of service our customers expect. 
In addition, our service may require customers to purchase our satellite system equipment and to pay our monthly subscriber fees. The price of the equipment and the subscription fees may be higher than the price of many dial-up, DSL and cable modem Internet access services, where available. In some instances, we expect to subsidize our subscribers’ customer premises equipment to encourage the purchase of our service and to offset our higher relative costs but such subsidy may not be possible. Failure to attract or retain subscribers may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
6. We may fail to manage any potential growth or expansion, negatively impacting our quality of service or overcapacity impacting profitability. 
If we fail to manage our potential rapid growth and expansion effectively or expand and allocate our resources efficiently, we may not be able to retain or grow our subscriber base. If our assumptions regarding the usage patterns of our subscribers are wrong or if our subscribers’ usage patterns change, we will have either too little or too much satellite capacity, both of which could harm our business. 
If we achieve the substantial subscriber growth that we anticipate, we will need to procure additional satellite capacity. If we are unable to procure this capacity, we may be unable to provide service to our subscribers or the quality of service we provide may not meet their expectations. Failure to manage any potential growth may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
- 13 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
7. Our current services may become obsolete due to the highly competitive and continued advancement of the satellite industry. Larger service providers may provide services reduced pricing. 
Intense competition in the Internet services market and inherent limitations in existing satellite technology may negatively affect the number of our subscribers. Competition in the market for consumer Internet access services is intense, and we expect the level of competition to intensify in the future. We compete with providers of various high-speed communications technologies for local access connections such as cable modem and DSL. We also may face competition from traditional telephone companies, competitive local exchange carriers and wireless communication companies. As our competitors expand their operations to offer high speed Internet services, we may no longer be the only high-speed service available in certain markets. We also expect additional competitors with satellite-based networks to begin operations soon. In particular, some satellite companies have announced that in the future they may offer high-speed Internet service at the same price or at a lower price than we currently intend to offer and are offering our services. Many of our current and potential competitors have longer operating histories, greater brand name recognition, larger subscriber bases and substantially greater financial, technical, marketing and other resources than we have. Therefore, they may be able to respond more quickly than we can respond to new or changing opportunities, technologies, standards or subscriber requirements. Any such competition may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
8. We may be mistaken in our belief as to future growth of the satellite broadband market. 
While we believe that the trend toward satellite broadband information services in the energy market will continue to develop, our future success is highly dependent on increased use of these services within the sector. The number of satellite broadband users willing to pay for online services and information may not continue to increase. A failure in the market for satellite broadband services to develop as expected may have a material adverse effect on our business. 
9. We may be subject to significant liability for our products. 
If our products contain defects, we may be subject to significant liability claims from subscribers and other users of our products and incur significant unexpected expenses or lost revenues. Our telecommunications products are complex and may contain undetected errors or failures. If this happens, we may experience delay in or loss of market acceptance and sales, products returns, diversion of research and development resources, injury to our reputation or increased service and warranty costs. We also have exposure to significant liability claims from our customers because our products are designed to provide critical communications services. Although we attempt to limit such exposure through product liability insurance and through contractual limitations in our customer agreements, such precautions may not cover all potential claims resulting from a defect in one or more of our products. Failure of our products to perform satisfactorily may have a material adverse effect on our operating results. 
- 14 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Use of Proceeds 
We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of our common stock offered by the selling stockholders. However, we may receive an aggregate of $604,006 upon the exercise of all of the warrants held by the selling stockholders if such warrants are exercised for cash. Such funds, if any, will be used for working capital and general corporate purposes. Verdisys, Inc. is registering these 3,337,502 common stock shares on behalf of the selling security holders and shall bear all costs associated with the registration of these issued and outstanding shares. 
Selling Security Holders 
     This Prospectus covers a total of 3,337,502 shares of our common stock to be sold by the selling stockholders, including: 
 2,881,899 shares of our common stock issued and outstanding; and	
 177,835 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding warrants.	
 A maximum of 277,778 shares of common stock issuable contingent to triggering events contained in a prior financing agreement with Gryphon Master Fund, L.P. If in the ten months subsequent to the agreement, the 30 day average closing price of Verdisys’ common stock drops below $6 per share, such drops could result in the issuance of a maximum of 277,778 additional shares of common stock for no additional compensation. If this occurs, a total of 1,111,111 common shares will have been issued for an average price of $4.50 per share.	
After the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part becomes effective and subject to applicable rules and restrictions of the Securities Act of 1933, security holders may from time to time sell the shares on the Pink Sheets, or any other securities exchange or automated quotation system on which the common stock may be listed or traded, in negotiated transactions or otherwise, at the prices then prevailing or related to the then current market price or at negotiated prices. Verdisys, Inc. shall neither be involved in determination of the price nor shall receive any proceeds from the sale of any shares sold by selling security holders. Shares being registered were issued to the selling stockholders in connection with transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. 
The common shares of Verdisys, Inc. are currently listed on the Pink Sheets under the symbol "VDYS.PK". 
The following table lists: 
all of the stockholders and amount of shares to be registered under this Offering;	
the number of shares of our common stock (including those shares of our common stock underlying warrants) covered by this Offering; and	
the amount of shares of our common stock owned by each such selling stockholder as of March 31, 2004 assuming that each such stockholder would sell all of his or her shares of our common stock that this offering registers.	
- 15 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
	Shares of		Shares of Common				Shares of		
	Common Stock		Stock Issuable Upon				Common Stock		
	Registered in		Exercise of				Owned After		
Name of Registering Stockholder	this Offering		Warrants		Total		the Offering(1)		
									
Marcus Abundis.	6,250		0		6,250		0		
Michael L. and Sharon Bowman.	7,500		0		7,500		0		
John Burke	8,000		0		8,000		0		
James Todd Burkdall	12,500		0		12,500		0		
Vivian JeNeal Carter	6,667		0		6,667		0		
Joseph Childrey	25,000		0		25,000		0		
Cohen Specialists LLC	25,000		0		25,000		0		
Robert E and Rosalie T Dettle Living									
Trust	12,500		0		12,500		0		
Jerome Dreyfus	6,250		0		6,250		0		
R.V. Edwards, Jr.	15,000		0		15,000		0		
David Eskandari	6,250		0		6,250		0		
Michael A. Frangopoulos	15,000		0		15,000		0		
Donald W. Greve	5,333		0		5,333		0		
Nick Gorenc	46,000		0		46,000		0		
Scott R. Griffith	6,667		30,945		37,612		0		
Gryphon Master Fund, L.P.(3)	1,411,111		0		1,411,111		0		
Kenneth A. Ikemiya	53,333		0		53,333		319,992		
Multi Ag Media	112,000		0		112,000		0		
Matthew R. Iwasaka	30,000		0		30,000		300,000		
Jericho Investments, LLC	25,000		0		25,000		0		
Howard Kaplan	17,500		0		17,500		0		
Vivanis Kaplanis	8,000		0		8,000		0		
Venkata Kollipara	25,000		0		25,000		0		
Maria Koutoures FOB IRA	25,000		0		25,000		0		
Carl Landers(2)	125,000		0		125,000		800,000		
Gary B. Laughlin	13,333		0		13,333		0		
London Family Trust	273,333		30,945		304,278		0		
Mahi-Niki Loumidis	7,500		0		7,500		0		
Louis Lyras	7,000		0		7,000		0		
George Shirahama Maggay	12,500		0		12,500		0		
Harry Markus, Jr.	13,333		0		13,333		6,800		
Peter A. Massaniso	80,000		0		80,000		0		
Henry H. and Margaret O’Neill Mauz	20,000		0		20,000		50,000		
Steve McIntee	12,500		0		12,500		0		
- 16 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
	Shares of		Shares of Common				Shares of		
	Common Stock		Stock Issuable Upon				Common Stock		
	Registered in		Exercise of				Owned After		
Name of Registering Stockholder	this Offering		Warrants		Total		the Offering(1)		
									
Robert E. McMillan	10,000		0		10,000		0		
David D. McNabb	7,000		0		7,000		4,000		
Ronald Minor	100,000		0		100,000		100,000		
Nancy Mondesitt	20,000		0		20,000		0		
Montana Grain Growers Association	0		85,000		85,000		0		
Gregg Mullery	12,500		0		12,500		0		
David Newton	10,000		0		10,000		0		
Robert Pastor	13,333		0		13,333		0		
PNP Petroleum Inc.	20,000		0		20,000		0		
Ponte Vedra Partners, Ltd.	110,000		0		110,000		0		
Prima Capital Group, Inc.	39,400		0		39,400		0		
Elizabeth A. Reed	18,750		0		18,750		0		
John Rogers	26,667		0		26,667		0		
Peter Skafte	5,000		0		5,000		0		
Jesse B. Shelmire	6,667		30,945		37,612		0		
Jay D. Smith	12,500		0		12,500		0		
Pepper Snyder	204,166		0		204,166		100,000		
George M. and Lisa K. Spanish	26,667		0		26,667		0		
Take Care Family Limited Partnership	6,667		0		6,667		10,000		
Ernest Telford	25,000		0		25,000		0		
Joseph Zito	10,000		0		10,000		0		
									
Totals	3,159,667		177,835		3,337,502		1,690,792		
(1) 
All of the selling stockholders listed in the table shall hold less than 1% of the outstanding shares of our common stock after this offering (assuming the sale of all of the shares of our common stock covered by this prospectus) with the exception of Kenneth A. Ikemiya and Carl Landers. 
(2) 
Mr. Carl Landers was a Director of the Company from October 2003 to March 2004. Otherwise none of the named security holders have held any position, office, or material relationship within the past three years with Verdisys, Inc. or any predecessor or affiliates. 
(3) 
This includes 277,778 common shares which may be issued contingent to triggering events contained in a prior financing agreement with Gryphon Master Fund, L.P. 
All amounts shown represent shares of common stock of Verdisys, Inc. 
- 17 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Plan of Distribution 
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION 
     We are registering the shares of common stock on behalf of the selling stockholders. The shares of common stock may be sold in one or more transactions at fixed prices, at prevailing market prices at the time of sale, at prices related to the prevailing market prices, at varying prices determined at the time of sale, or at negotiated prices. These sales may be effected at various times in one or more of the following transactions, or in other kinds of transaction: 
transactions on any national securities exchange or U. S. inter-dealer system of a registered national securities association on which the common stock may be listed or quoted at the time of sale; 
in the over-the-counter market; 
in private transactions and transactions otherwise than on these exchanges or systems or in the over-the-counter market; 
in connection with short sales of the shares; 
by pledge to secure or in payment of debt and other obligations; 
through the writing of options, whether the options are listed on an options exchange or otherwise; 
in connection with the writing of non-traded call options, in hedge transactions and in settlement of other transactions in standardized or over-the-counter options; or 
through a combination of any of the above transactions. 
     The selling stockholder and its successors, including its transferees, pledges or donatees or their successors, may sell the common stock directly to the purchaser or through underwriters, broker-dealers or agents, who may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the selling stockholder or the purchaser. These discounts, concessions or commissions as to any particular underwriter, broker-dealer or agent may be in excess of those customary in the types of transactions involved. 
     In addition, any securities covered by this Prospectus which qualify for sale pursuant to Rule 144 of the Securities Act may be sold under Rule 144 rather than pursuant to this Prospectus. 
     We entered into a registration rights agreement for the benefit of the selling stockholders to register our common stock under applicable federal and state securities laws. We have agreed to bear certain expenses in connection with the registration of the shares subject to this Prospectus, but we will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of the shares of common stock subject to this Prospectus by the selling stockholders except for payment of the exercise price in the event that the warrants are exercised. The registration rights agreement provides for cross-indemnification of the selling stockholders and us and our respective directors, officers and controlling persons against specific liabilities in connection with the offer and sale of the common stock, including liabilities under the Securities Act. 
- 18 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Legal Proceedings 
Breach of Promissory Note / Breach of Security Agreement 
In August 2002, Verdisys settled a lawsuit filed against it in late 2001 for breach of promissory note and breach of security agreement, by agreeing to pay $228,494. Verdisys agreed to pay $15,000 on October 1, 2002 and $5,000 per month from November 2002 through August 2004. Verdisys settled the debt in 2003 by paying $180,000 cash and issuing 200,000 shares of common stock for a cashless exercise of 20,000 warrants at $.10 per share. 
Lawsuits Involving Edge Captial Group, Inc. 
Verdisys initiated a lawsuit against Edge Capital that requests a declaratory judgment that a purported agreement between Verdisys and Edge is not enforceable. It was filed in Montgomery County, Texas in February 2004. The lawsuit arises from Edge’s contention that one of Verdisys’ ex-officers committed the company to purchase certain alleged oil and gas properties from Edge. Edge filed a counterclaim against Verdisys and asserts claims against Dan Williams (Verdisys’ former President and CEO), Eric McAfee, Ron Robinson, Solarcom, L.L.C., DeLage Landen Financial Services, Inc., Andrew Wilson, and Allen Voight. Edge seeks to enforce the agreement Verdisys challenges, and alleges several causes of action including claims for fraud, breach of contract, and conspiracy. If Edge prevails, it may obtain significant damages that may have a material adverse effect on Verdisys’ financial condition. 
Edge and one of its apparent owners, Frazier Ltd., initiated a lawsuit in Summin County, Ohio against Solarcom, L.L.C., DeLage Landen Financial Services, Inc., Verdisys, Inc., and Firstmerit Bank, N.A. that sought an injunction against the draw against a letter of credit pledged as collateral for a credit advanced to Edge. Edge asserted that its transaction with Verdisys was the product of fraud and that its creditor, DeLage Landen as assignee from Solarcom, should not be allowed to draw against Edge’s letter of credit from Firstmerit. The Ohio state court denied Edge’s request for a temporary injunction. Verdisys is uncertain whether Edge will prosecute its claims against Verdisys in the Montgomery County, Texas action, which was filed first, or the Ohio action. The pleadings in the Ohio action do not include any claim for damages from Verdisys and Verdisys is unable to determine whether an adverse judgment would have a material adverse effect on Verdisys’ financial condition. 
Class Action Lawsuits 
Verdisys has learned that it is a defendant in two purported class action lawsuits brought by former shareholders. The lawsuits, which according to press releases about the lawsuits issued by the plaintiffs’ lawyers appear in substance to be practically identical, allege that Verdisys and its former CEO, Dan Williams, and the Company's former CFO, Andrew Wilson, violated Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder. The lawsuits allege that defendants made materially misstatements about Verdisys’ financial results. More specifically, the Complaints allege that defendants failed to disclose and indicate: (1) that Verdisys had materially overstated its net income and earnings per share; (2) that defendants prematurely recognized revenue from contracts between Verdisys, Edge Capital and Energy 2000 in violation of GAAP and its own revenue recognition policy; (3) that Verdisys lacked adequate internal controls and was therefore unable to ascertain the true financial condition of the company; and (4) that as a result of recognizing revenue prematurely, Verdisys’ financial results were inflated at all relevant times. Verdisys has not yet been served in the lawsuits and continues to evaluate its defense to these allegations, as well as the potential impact that an adverse judgment would have on it. 
Securities and Exchange Commission Investigation Inquiries
Verdisys has received notice that the Securities and Exchange Commission has initiated a formal investigation into its reporting practices and public statements about the Company in 2003. 
The SEC has requested substantiation and documentary evidence from the Company concerning the performance of certain lateral drilling services by subcontractors in the period from May, 2003 to September 2003, supervision of such services by the Company’s executive management at the time, revenue recognition related to the performance of such services, the third quarter 2003 earnings restatement, public statements concerning the services performed, and related matters. The SEC has also requested information and documentary evidence related to the Verdisys’ 
- 19 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
acquisition of certain assets of QuikView, Inc., a related party company, in June, 2003. In its letters to Verdisys requesting documents, the SEC stated that the staff’s inquiry should not be construed as an indication that any violations of securities laws have occurred or as an adverse reflection on any persons, company or security. 
Since December 2003, the Company has taken several steps to address issues related to the SEC’s inquiries, including the termination and replacement of the previous Chief Executive Officer and Chief Operating Officer and the reassignment of its Chief Financial Officer based upon his desire not to relocate to Houston Two directors have resigned from the Company’s board and the Company has appointed a new CFO. Internal controls have been strengthened overall, particularly with respect to the public release of Company information and the recognition of revenue. The Company has also initiated an internal investigation of the matters of concern to the SEC. Consequently, the Company is restating its second and third quarter financial statements and has decided to defer all revenue related to the aforementioned period until such time that it can substantiate whether or not the services were performed. 
Verdisys is cooperating fully with the SEC, including the provision of numerous documents and voluntary testimony by our current executives. Verdisys is not aware of any pending or threatened enforcement or other actions that might be initiated by the SEC. Although the Company is working to bring the matter to a prompt conclusion, it cannot make any assurance that the investigation will be resolved positively or that it will not have negative effects on the Company’s limited resources or its ability to raise capital and use its stock as acquisition currency during the period of the investigation. 
Default Judgment 
Verdisys was informed that a default judgment was entered against us in a lawsuit brought by Scooter’s Convenience, Inc. dba LSS Satellite in Hockley County, Texas. The amount of the default judgment is $15,304,593.20, plus $38,000 in possible attorneys’ fees, costs of court, and post judgment interest. Verdisys believes the default judgment was entered in error because the registered agent of the company was not properly served with the lawsuit. Further the default judgment includes awards for damages that are wholly unliquidated and are not proper for a default judgment. Verdisys has meritorious and complete defenses to the claims asserted in the lawsuit and intends to vigorously defend itself and is presently seeking to overturn the default judgment. No assurances can be given that such efforts will be successful. 
Claim for Liquidated Damages 
In connection with its financing in October 2003 with Gryphon Master Fund, L.P, the Company agreed to provide certain registration rights to the investors. As part of the registration rights agreement with Gryphon, the Company agreed to register the shares on or before March 2004. In the event that the Company failed to comply with the required deadlines, the Company could be subject to certain liquidated damages. Gryphon has made a claim against the Company for the maximum liquidated damages in an amount of $400,000. The company has not been notified of any legal action being filed based on this claim. 
Concluding Statement 
Verdisys has never been in bankruptcy, receivership or any similar legal proceeding. Other than described above, Verdisys is not aware of any other threatened legal proceedings. The foregoing is also true with respect to each officer, director and control shareholder as well as any entity owned by any officer, director and control shareholder, over the last five years. As part of its regular operations, Verdisys may become party to various pending or threatened claims, lawsuits and administrative proceedings seeking damages or other remedies concerning its’ commercial operations, products, employees and other matters. Although Verdisys can give no assurance about the outcome of these or any other pending legal and administrative proceedings and the effect such outcomes may have on the company, except as described above, Verdisys believes that any ultimate liability resulting from the outcome of such proceedings, to the extent not otherwise provided for or covered by insurance, will not have a material adverse effect on Verdisys’ financial condition or results of operations. 
- 20 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Directors, Executive Officers and Control Persons 
The names of our directors and executive officers and certain additional information with respect to each of them are set forth below. The dates set forth under “Year First Became Director” below indicate the year in which our directors first became a director of our predecessor in interest, Verdisys, Inc. 
			Year First		
			Became		
Name	Age	Current Position	Director		
					
David M. Adams	52	President	N/A		
		Co-Chief Executive Officer			
John O’Keefe	55	Co-Chief Executive Officer	N/A		
		Chief Financial Officer			
John R. Block	69	Director	2000		
Joseph J. Penbera, Ph.D.	56	Director	1999		
Ronald J. Robinson, Ph.D.	57	Director	2002		
Frederick R. Ruiz	60	Director	2000		
O. James Woodward, III	68	Chairman of the Board	2000		
Andrew G. Wilson	48	Vice President of Finance	N/A		
		Treasurer			
Statements below pertaining to the time at which an individual became one of our directors, executive officers or founders refers to the time at which the respective individual achieved his respective status with our predecessor in interest, Verdisys, Inc. 
David M. Adams has served as our President and COO since January 2004, and became Co-Chief Executive Officer in May 2004. From 1989 to 2000, Mr. Adams served as General Manager of Baker Hughes, E&P Solutions, and from 2001 to 2004; he served as President and General Manager of Subsea Mudlift Drilling Co., LLC, a subsidiary of Hydril Co., LP. Mr. Adams has a degree in petroleum engineering from the University of Texas and is a registered Professional Engineer. 
John O’Keefe has served as our Executive Vice President and CFO since January 2004 and became Co-Chief Executive Officer in May 2004. From 1999 to 2000, Mr. O’Keefe served as Vice President of Investor Relations of Santa Fe Snyder, and from 2000 to 2003, he served as Executive Vice President and CFO of Ivanhoe Energy. Mr. O’Keefe has a B.A. in Business from the University of Portsmouth, is a Chartered Accountant and graduated from the Program for Management Development (PMD) from the Harvard Graduate School of Business. 
John R. Block has served as a director on our Board since May 2000. He currently serves as President of the Food Distributors International, an organization that represents the wholesale grocery and foodservice distribution industry. Prior to that, Mr. Block served as Secretary of Agriculture for the U.S. Department of Agriculture from 1981 to 1986. He currently serves as a director of John Deere and Co. and Hormel Foods Corp. 
Joseph J. Penbera, Ph.D. co-founded our company and has served as a director on our Board since its inception in April 1999. Since 1985, he has been a Professor of Business at California State University, Fresno, where he previously served as Dean of the Craig School of Business. Dr. Penbera was Senior Economist at Westamerica Bank, Regency Bancorp and California Bank from 1999 to 2002. Dr. Penbera is on the board of directors of Gottschalks, Inc., a publicly traded regional department store and Rug Doctor, Inc. Dr. Penbera received his Ph.D. from American University, his M.P.A. from Bernard Baruch School and his B.A. from Rutgers University. 
- 21 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Ronald J. Robinson, Ph.D. was appointed as our interim President and CEO in December 2003 and has served as Chairman of our Board since January 2002. With the appointment of David Adams as President and Co-Chief Executive Officer, John O’Keefe as Co-Chief Executive Officer and Jim Woodward as Chairman of the Board, Dr. Robinson now serves only as Director. From 1996 to 2001, Dr. Robinson served as president of Texaco Technologies, a subsidiary of Chevron Texaco. From 2001 to 2003, Dr. Robinson was head of the Petroleum Engineering Department at Texas A&M University. Dr. Robinson currently serves as a director of Ensyn Group Inc. Dr. Robinson received his Ph.D. in Petroleum Engineering from Texas A&M University, an M.S. in Physics from Baylor University and a B.S. in Physics and Mathematics from the University of Southern Colorado. 
Frederick R. Ruiz has served as a director on our Board since its inception in April 1999. He co-founded and is Chairman of the Board of Ruiz Food Products, Inc., a privately held frozen food company. Mr. Ruiz currently serves as a director of McClatchy Newspapers, Inc. and Gottschalks, Inc., each of which are publicly traded, the California Chamber of Commerce and the Hispanic College Fund. 
O. James Woodward III has served as a director on our Board since its inception in April 1999, and was elected Chairman of the Board in May, 2004. From 1992 to 1999, Mr. Woodward was an attorney in private practice in Fresno, California. From 1995 to 2000, he was Chairman of MJ Construction Co., a Fresno, California based construction company, and from 2001 to 2003, he served as a consultant in Fresno, California. Mr. Woodward has been in private practice as an attorney since 2003 and is currently Of Counsel with Baker, Manock and Jensen. He currently serves on the board of directors of Gottschalks, Inc. Mr. Woodward received his M.B.A. from Stanford Graduate School of Business and his J.D. from the University of California, Berkeley Law School. 
Andrew G. Wilson served as our CFO from March 2003 thru January 2004; he currently serves as Vice President of Finance. From March 1999 to December 2001, Mr. Wilson served as Novare Software, Inc.’s Vice President-Business Development and Chief Operating Officer, and from January 2002 to March 2003, he served as its Vice President-Consulting and Client Services. Mr. Wilson received his B.A. in Economics from University of Manchester, England. He is an English Chartered Accountant and passed the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants entry examinations. 
All Directors will serve in such capacity until the next annual meeting of our shareholders and until their successors have been elected and qualified. The officers serve at the discretion of the company's Directors. There are no familial relationships among the our officers and directors, nor are there any arrangements or understanding between any of our directors or officers or any other person pursuant to which any officer or director was or is to be selected as an officer or director. 
Verdisys, Inc. has group life, health, hospitalization, medical reimbursement or relocation plans in effect. Further, Verdisys, Inc. has a 401K savings plan in effect and agreements which provide compensation on the event of termination of employment or change in control of us. 
Verdisys does pay members of our board of Directors fees for attendance at board and other committee meetings in the form of cash compensation or similar remuneration, and reimburses them for any out-of-pocket expenses incurred by them in connection with our business. 
Currently, each independent director receives compensation of $500 per month with an additional $500 per month for chairing a committee with the exception of the audit committee chair who receives an additional $1,000 per month. Meeting fees are paid at a rate of $500 per day for regularly scheduled Board meetings. All independent directors receive options to purchase 12,000 shares per year. 
- 22 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
No non-compete or non-disclosure agreements exist between the management of Verdisys, Inc. and any prior or current employer. 
All key personnel are employees or under contracts with of Verdisys, Inc. 
The directors of Verdisys, Inc. are aware of no petitions or receivership actions having been filed or court appointed as to the business activities, officers, directors, or key personnel of Verdisys, Inc. 
Verdisys, Inc. has not, nor proposes to do so in the future, make loans to any of its officers, directors, key personnel, 10% stockholders, relatives thereof, or controllable entities. No loans of any kind are currently contemplated between Verdisys, Inc. and any officer or director. 
None of Verdisys, Inc.'s officers, directors, key personnel, or 10% stockholders has guaranteed or co-signed any bank debt, obligation, or any other indebtedness pertaining to Verdisys, Inc. 
- 23 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management 
The following table presents certain information regarding the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of March 31, 2004 by (i) each person who is known by us to own beneficially more than 5% of the outstanding shares of our common stock, (ii) each of our directors, (iii) our Named Executive Officers, and (iv) all directors and executive officers as a group. Each of the persons listed in the table has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares listed. 
Common Stock 
	Amount and Nature				Percentage		
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner	of Beneficial Owner		Acquirable		of Class (1)		
							
Berg McAfee Companies	8,983,671		808,333		27.4%		
   100600 N. De Anza Blvd., #250							
   Cupertino, California 95014							
Ronald J. Robinson	300,000		366,667		2.0%		
   Chairman and CEO							
David Adams	0		37,500		<1.0%		
   President and COO							
John O’Keefe	0		20,000		<1.0%		
   Exec. VP & CFO							
Andrew Wilson	25,208		507,396		1.6%		
   V.P. Finance, Treasurer and Secretary							
John R. Block	90,000		70,000		<1.0%		
   Director							
Joseph Penbera	863,952		70,000		2.8%		
   Director							
Fred Ruiz	265,334		70,000		1.0%		
   Director							
O. James Woodward III	122,000		70,000		<1.0%		
   Director							
Total Shares of 5% or more Beneficial Ownership	8,983,165		808,333		27.4%		
Total Shares of Officers and Directors as a group	1,666,494		1,211,563		8.8%		
Total Shares Issued and Outstanding:	30,792,036, if all exercised per note (1) 32,811,932		
Notes: 
(1) Each beneficial owner’s percentage ownership assumes the exercise or conversion of all options, warrants and other convertible securities held by such person and that are exercisable or convertible within 60 days after March 31, 2004. 
The following lists such beneficial owners and the amount of shares of common stock, of the number of shares shown in the preceding table, to which such beneficial owners have the right to acquire within the stated 60 day period: 
Name of Beneficial Owner	Number of Shares Acquirable		
			
Berg McAfee Companies	808,333		
Ronald J. Robinson	366,667		
David M. Adams	37,500		
John O’Keefe	20,000		
Andrew G. Wilson	507,396		
John R. Block	70,000		
Joseph Penbera	70,000		
Fred Ruiz	70,000		
O. James Woodward III	70,000		
- 24 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Description of Securities 
General 
The following description of our common stock does not purport to be complete. For a complete description please refer to our certificate of incorporation and bylaws, which are included as exhibits to the registration statement of which this Prospectus forms a part, and by applicable provisions of California law. 
Common Stock 
We are authorized to issue up to 50,000,000 shares of common stock, no par value per share, of which 30,792,036 shares were issued and outstanding as of March 31, 2004. 
Holders of shares of our common stock are entitled to share equally on a per share basis in such dividends as may be declared by our Board out of funds legally available therefore. There are presently no plans to pay dividends with respect to the shares of our common stock. Upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, after payment of creditors and the holders of any of our senior securities, if any, our assets will be divided pro rata on a per share basis among the holders of the shares of our common stock. The common stock is not subject to any liability for further assessments. There are no conversion or redemption privileges, nor any sinking fund provisions with respect to our common stock, and our common stock is not subject to call. The holders of our common stock do not have any pre-emptive or other subscription rights. 
Holders of shares of our common stock are entitled to cast one vote for each share held at all stockholders’ meetings for all purposes, including the election of directors. Our common stock does not have cumulative voting rights. Warrants included in this offering: The Company is registering the resale of common shares issuable upon exercise of a total of 177,835 warrants with the following terms: 
9,501 warrants exercisable at 2.00 per share anytime through September 8, 2008. $	
83,334 warrants exercisable at $6.00 per share anytime through October 24, 2008.	
85,000 warrants exercisable at $1.00 per share anytime through October 29, 2008.	
Shares Outstanding and Freely Tradable After Offering. 
As of March 31, 2004, we had 30,792,036 shares of our common stock outstanding. The shares to be sold by the selling stockholders in this offering will be freely tradable without restriction or limitation under the Securities Act, except for any such shares held our by “affiliates,” as such term is defined under Rule 144 of the Securities Act, which shares will be subject to the resale limitations under Rule 144. 
Rule 144. 
In general, under Rule 144, as currently in effect, a person (or persons whose shares are aggregated) who has beneficially owned shares for at least one year, including an affiliate of us, would be entitled to sell, within any three-month period, that number of shares that does not exceed the greater of 1% of the then-outstanding shares of our common stock or the average weekly trading volume in our common stock during the four calendar weeks immediately preceding the date on which the notice of sale is filed with the SEC, provided certain manner of sale and notice requirements and requirements as to the availability of current public information about us is satisfied. Affiliates of ours must comply with additional restrictions and requirements of Rule 144, other than the one-year holding period requirement, in order to sell shares of our common stock. As defined in Rule 144, an “affiliate” of an issuer is a person who, directly or indirectly, through the use of one or more intermediaries controls, or is controlled by, or is under common control with, such issuer. Under Rule 144(k), a holder of “restricted securities” who is not deemed an affiliate of the issuer and who has beneficially owned shares for at least two years would be entitled to sell shares under Rule 144(k) without regard to the limitations described above. 
Effect of Substantial Sales on the Market Price of our Common Stock. 
We are unable to estimate the number of shares that may be sold in the future by our existing shareholders or the effect, if any, that such sales will have on the market price of the common stock prevailing from time to time. Sales of substantial amounts of our common stock, or the prospect of such sales, could adversely affect the market price of our common stock. 
- 25 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Interest of Named Experts and Counsel 
Verdisys, Inc. did not hire or cause to be hired any "expert" or "counsel" on a contingent basis, whereas such "expert" or "counsel" would receive a direct or indirect interest in Verdisys, Inc.; or was a promoter, underwriter, voting trustee, director, officer, or employee of Verdisys, Inc. 
Disclosure of Commission Position on Indemnification for Securities Act Liabilities 
Every person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to or is involved in any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, by reason of the fact that he or a person of whom he is the legal representative is or was a director or officer of the corporation or is or was serving at the request of the corporation for its benefit as a director or officer of another corporation, or as its representative in a partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, shall be indemnified and held harmless to the fullest extent legally permissible under the general corporation law of the State of California from time to time against all expenses, liability and loss (including attorney's fees, judgments, fines, and amounts paid or to be paid in settlement) reasonably incurred and in advance of the final disposition of the action, suit or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of the director or officer to repay the amount if it is ultimately determined by a court of competent jurisdiction that he is not entitled to be indemnified by the corporation. Such right of indemnification shall be a contract right which may be enforced in any manner desired by such person; and shall not be exclusive of any other right which such directors, officers or representatives may have or hereafter acquire and, without limiting the generality of such statement, they shall be entitled to their respective rights of indemnification under any bylaw, agreement, vote of stockholders, provision of law or otherwise, as well as their rights under the Articles of Incorporation of Verdisys, Inc. 
Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Act") may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the small business issuer pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the small business issuer has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. 
- 26 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Description of Business 
Forward-Looking Statements 
Certain statements concerning the Company's plans and intentions included herein may constitute forward-looking statements for purposes of the Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 for which the Company claims a safe harbor under that Act. There are a number of factors that may affect the future results of the Company, including, but not limited to, (a) the ability of the Company to obtain additional funding for operations, (b) the continued availability of management to develop the business plan and (c) successful development and market acceptance of the Company’s products. 
This Prospectus may contain both historical facts and forward-looking statements. Any forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties. Moreover, future revenue and margin trends cannot be reliably predicted. 
Business Development 
In September 2000, the company was incorporated as Rocker & Spike Entertainment, Inc, a California corporation. Until December 31, 2000, operations consisted of organizational matters and the search for an operating company with which to perform a merger or acquisition. Effective January 1, 2001, the company purchased the assets and web domain of Accident Reconstruction Communications Network from its sole proprietor. Following the acquisition, the company changed its name from Rocker & Spike Entertainment, Inc. to Reconstruction Data Group, Inc. At that time, the company provided research, communication and marketing exposure to the accident reconstruction industry through our website and seminars. 
In April 2003, the company entered into a merger agreement with Verdisys, Inc. (“Verdisys”). Verdisys was initially incorporated as TheAgZone Inc. in 1999 as a California corporation. Its purpose was to provide e-Commerce satellite services to agribusiness. They changed their name to Verdisys in 2001, and in 2003, with the acquisition of exclusive rights to a proprietary lateral drilling process throughout most of the U.S. and Canada, they changed their market focus to concentrate on services to the oil and gas industry. 
The merger agreement with Verdisys called for us to be the surviving company. In connection with the merger, our name changed to Verdisys, our articles of incorporation and bylaws remained in effect, the officers and directors of Verdisys became our officers and directors, each share of Verdisys’ common stock was converted into one share of our common stock, and our accident reconstruction assets were sold. 
Verdisys’ historical financial statements replaced ours. We now provide specialty services to oil and gas production companies located primarily in Oklahoma, Texas and Louisiana, and we have exclusive rights to the lateral drilling process throughout the vast majority of the U.S. and Canada. 
Business Segments 
Verdisys, Inc. currently operates in the oil and gas service industry in two distinct business segments. Our mission is to substantially improve the economics of existing and evolving oil and gas operations through the application of Verdisys licensed technologies. 
Our primary segment is providing a service that enhances the recovery of oil and gas from new and existing wells. This service is performed by our specially fabricated mobile drilling rigs equipped to utilize a proprietary lateral drilling system known as Verdisys Lateral Drilling Services, or VLDS. With VLDS, we offer drilling services up to 300 feet horizontally from an existing well bore, in selected formations, down to a depth of 5,800 feet. We can provide our services in a few days at a fraction of the cost of conventional methods. The combination of low front-end costs, effectiveness and speed of the process should make VLDS attractive to oil and gas companies. We believe that there exists a large potential market in North America for the application of the VDLS technology. Our secondary business segment is providing satellite services to oil and gas producers, allowing them to remotely monitor and control well head, pipeline and drilling operations. Using satellite, and other wireless technology, we provide oil and gas producers the ability to dispense with a manual structure and move to a real-time, automated, energy management program. With our services, production levels can be optimized to respond to current market conditions and commitments. 
- 27 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Industry 
Verdisys, Inc. operates in the oilfield service industry. This industry provides a wide range of services to oil and gas companies including exploration support, equipment supply, construction, logistics, drilling and completion, production enhancement, etc. The oil and gas industry out sources service functions to augment its in-house capability and to take advantage of the expertise of the specialty service providers. 
The energy industry is comprised of a diversity of operators, ranging from the very small to the extremely large. While the major portion of oil and gas production is provided by large international oil companies, there are also a large number of smaller independent companies which own the vast majority of existing wells. 
The services industry includes a large number of smaller companies which focus on serving smaller producers or providing specialized services to the large ones. We are one of the latter category and will be providing lateral drilling and satellite services to both small and large companies. We have positioned ourselves to cater to all segments of the industry in situations where the application of our services can add value. 
Demand for our services depends on our ability to demonstrate improved economics to the oil and gas production sector we serve. We believe that they will use our lateral drilling service where it costs less than alternative services and/or when it generates additional revenue. It will also be driven by macro-economic factors driving oil and gas fundamentals. The report of the Energy Information Agency of the U.S. Department of Energy entitled “International Energy Outlook 2000” forecasts that world oil consumption will increase at an annual rate of approximately 2% through 2020 and that world gas consumption will increase at an annual rate of approximately 3% over the same period. The projected increase in demand for oil is based on worldwide economic and population growth, primarily in developing countries. The projected increase in gas consumption over this period is expected to result from higher demand across residential, industrial and commercial sectors, as well as from the increasing use of gas as a source of fuel for electric power generation, particularly in North and South America. We also believe that reliance on traditional sources of oil and gas will be limited due to the inadequate delivery infrastructure and political unrest in major supplying countries. 
According to the Wall Street Journal, June 20, 2003 “The good news is that America is swimming in gas: The U.S. Geological Survey estimates there are 1,400 Tcf of recoverable gas resources in the U.S. – enough to last decades……But most of it is off-limits to recover because of restrictive environmental rules and lawsuits.” This is particularly the case with drilling moratoriums on the East and West Coasts of America, parts of the Rocky Mountain Area and Alaska. The American Petroleum Institute advocates “A multi-pronged approach is essential for meeting future U.S. natural gas demand: (1) using energy wisely and conserving where possible; (2) developing more U.S. supplies; (3) diversifying supplies through pipelines to bring Arctic gas to consumers; (4) facilitating more liquefied natural gas (LNG) imports. Obviously (3) and (4) are going to take time to develop, are expensive, face significant regulatory problems and political opposition. A more immediate impact can be made by developing more U.S. supplies. Developing such supplies is dependent on drilling new wells in existing fields, or new reserves in expensive less accessible fields. The alternative to growing domestic supply is to build the infrastructure and logistics to be able to import large quantities of LNG from overseas. Verdisys believes its lateral drilling technology can access previously uneconomic reserves and bring them to market cost effectively thereby helping to resolve this supply/demand imbalance. 
The Office of Fossil Energy, U.S. Department of Energy, estimates there are nearly 500,000 oil wells and 230,000 natural gas wells that are marginal or classified as “stripper” wells. These stripper wells produce either 15 barrels or less of oil a day or 60 thousand cubic feet of gas or less a day. Although low producing stripper wells account for the “same of the amount of oil that America imports from Saudi Arabia” according to the Office of Fossil Energy “Together (stripper wells) account for 1.25 trillion cubic feet of natural gas, or about 8 per cent of the natural gas produced”. Such wells are potentially considered uneconomic or marginal with the strong potential of being abandoned due to poor production economics. Indeed approximately 150,000 marginal wells were abandoned between 1993 and 2000 “costing the U.S. more than $3.5 billion in lost economic output” according to the Office of Fossil Energy. In seeking to revitalize marginal and stripper wells both the Department of Energy and American Petroleum Institute have emphasized the need for new technologies to access more of the reserves available. Verdisys has the ability to leverage existing facilities rather than drilling new wells. With its unique lateral drilling technology, Verdisys can provide potentially improved recovery rates rather than leaving a field because of the depletion of oil or natural gas. Production companies now have the ability to enhance the pay zones through lateral drilling to significantly extend economic field life. 
- 28 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
We believe that producing companies will react to the combination of the increased demand and the decreased supply of oil and gas in a manner that requires them to utilize both segments of our business. We believe that oil and gas producers have great economic incentive to recover additional production and reserves from known reservoirs rather than pursuing a more risky exploration approach. Our extraction methods permit producers to add value by potentially recovering a significant additional percentage of the oil and gas from a reservoir. We believe that there exists a large potential market in North America that comprises logical candidates to apply our lateral drilling method. 
Activity in the energy services industry tends to be cyclical with oil and gas prices. In addition to the currently positive industry fundamentals, we believe the following sector-specific trends enhance the growth potential of our business: 
•	While oil prices are unpredictable, they have remained and are projected to remain relatively high by historic terms for several years. Continuing high consumption, limitations in delivery infrastructures and political unrest in major supplying countries are expected to be contributing factors.
•	Natural gas prices are projected to remain high for several years due to the combination of strong demand and major supply constraints. About one-half of U.S. reserves have been depleted with the remainder increasingly expensive and difficult to reach. Significant new supplies from Alaska and the Canadian north require the construction of new pipelines which are estimated to be several years away. The situation is serious enough that Federal Reserve Bank Chairman Greenspan has expressed concern as to its effect as a constraint to US economic growth.
•	There is no substitution threat to oil and gas in the foreseeable future. In particular, any significant substitution by hydrogen is believed to be some decades away.
Lateral Drilling Services 
Verdisys Lateral Drilling Service “VLDS” 
Our VLDS segment is our primary business. The process can be equally applied to new and existing wells. We operate specially fabricated drilling rigs equipped with VLDS, a patented horizontal jetting technology licensed to us on exclusive basis for the vast majority of the U.S. and Canada from the inventor, Carl Landers. We have the ability to access previously uneconomic reserves and bring them to market at cost effective prices, due to our unique and environmentally sound drilling process. These services and our small fleet of drilling rigs have appeal for both small independent operators as well as large integrated companies. 
In the U.S. and Canada, we have the rights to provide oil and gas companies with a proprietary lateral drilling service utilizing specially fabricated mobile drilling rigs. This technology is protected by three issued patents. Verdisys has acquired the rights to the vast majority of the North American market for this drilling technology that has great potential for increasing the production of oil and gas 
A significant volume of the known oil and gas in the U.S. remain untapped in existing well bores. By extending 2” channels up to 300 feet in 4 or more directions from the casing of the well at any given depth, the Verdisys drilling solution provides an economic way to enhance production levels of existing reservoirs, thereby reducing the need for new or foreign sources of oil and gas. The lateral drilling operation uses a patented ultra-high pressure water jetting process, which is capable of drilling lateral holes from existing wells up to 300 feet in length in wells as deep as 5,800 feet. 
With this technology, Verdisys has the ability to drill up to 4 or more laterals in only two days into an existing pay zone at an average price ranging from $35,000 to $45,000 per well depending upon the size of the project. Specialized drilling competitors typically charge an average of $250,000 to drill horizontally in only one direction and in only one horizon and require up to two weeks per well. Verdisys’ ability to target new or previously untapped deposits makes its technology potentially very compelling. 
- 29 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
At these lower comparative costs, Verdisys has made it feasible to enhance production from a large potential market in North America that would otherwise be cost prohibitive to recover. The existing oil and gas independent producers in North America are potential customers of this patented lateral drilling service. According to the Department of Energy Report – Natural Gas Fundamentals, June, 2003, there are “Over 7,000 small independent businesses (that) drill 85% of wells and produce 65% of natural gas in the U.S. …. from over 350,000 U.S. wells.” All 7,000 independent producers are potential customers for the service. 
In the same report it estimates 10,000 to 15,000 new natural gas wells are drilled and completed each year costing anywhere from less than $100,000 to several million. These new wells are necessary just to replace depleted supplies from existing wells in an effort to maintain current U.S. production levels. Verdisys’ lateral drilling service directly competes with the need for new wells by laterally drilling from existing wells to extend the pay zone and bring new supplies through existing well bores. By extending the accessibility of reserves through the existing well Verdisys’ technology can negate the need for new wells to be drilled in existing fields. This is not only compelling economically but also is very environmentally friendly in using previously established well bores rather than drilling new holes. 
With VLDS, we believe we can provide an economic production recovery service. With conventional horizontal drilling, the transition from drilling vertically to horizontal drilling may take 200 feet or more and take many days to accomplish. Verdisys, with its patented technology, can make this transition in 2 feet instead of the industry normal of 200 feet and do it in a matter of minutes not hours. This enables Verdisys to be more precise in targeting and staying within specific pay zones for a potentially significant enhancement to the production of the well. 
Many of the nation's old oil and gas fields contain new infield reservoir compartments and bypassed pockets of reservoirs that have not been economic to produce. VLDS will make it economically viable to produce from those deposits for the first time. 
 
- 30 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
VLDS utilizes patented technology in the areas of the design and manufacture of the Deflecting Shoe and the process of high pressure water jet drilling. The figure below more precisely illustrates the process. 
 
Verdisys lateral drilling (VLDS) works on both new and existing wells. Where VLDS may have greater attraction, though, is on marginal wells that may be otherwise ready to be abandoned because they are no longer economically viable. The strong market potential is that this reduces the continual need for more exploration, new drilling and denser infield drilling. Such fields that may be ready to be abandoned and have remaining resource potential can have their production re-established and their economic lives extended. 
- 31 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
The figure below demonstrates how lateral drilling can drastically expand the production area within a given field relative to vertical wells. An average well will recover petroleum from an area of up to 120 feet from the well bore. However, each VLDS Lateral extends up to 300 feet from the well bore, thus potentially increasing the area of production several fold. 
 
Features of Lateral Drilling: 
•	The lateral drilling process is fast. Average time the rig is on the well is only two days.
•	Cuts a two inch diameter hole horizontally up to 300 feet from the well bore in multiple directions.
•	Lateral holes can be drilled at several vertical producing horizons down to 5,800 feet.
Potential Benefits: 
•	Increase production rate and recoverable reserves from marginal wells.
•	Improves injection rates in water disposal/injection wells.
•	Allows directional treatment of wells with acid, steam, CO2, etc.
•	Allows multi-layer application in thicker reservoir zones.
•	Enhances recovery most effectively on old, low productivity wells.
•	Provides an economic alternative to denser infield drilling programs.
•	Dispenses with large, expensive rotary rigs.
•	Dispenses with mud pits that can damage the environment.
•	Dispense with casing milling equipment.
•	Dispenses with additional stimulation.
•	Rapid drilling rates limit the time the well is out of production.
•	Dispenses with logging expense and the need to change well-bore configuration.
- 32 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Major Customers 
When the Company commenced its lateral drilling operations in 2003 it was dependent upon three customers, two of which were related parties, and one that had no experience in the oil and gas industry. Since that time it has discontinued doing business with two of the customers due to disputes regarding the services performed and payment for those services, and has revised its contract with the third. 
In January, 2004 the Company changed its customer focus to small to medium size independent oil and gas production companies seeking to enhance production from their existing fields in the U.S. and Canada. It also adopted a new business model that emphasizes a payment for services rather than production participation rights. To date the Company has signed pilot contracts to perform drilling services for Amvest Osage, Inc., Esperada Energy Partners, L.L.C. and Maxim Energy, Inc. It is also in discussion with a number of other Companies regarding pilot projects to prove out the technology with a view to further work. The Company expects to continue such focus for the balance of fiscal year 2004. 
Customer Acceptance 
The Company is encouraged by the level of interest from several customers in the lateral drilling technology as it relates to both conventional oil and gas production as well as coal bed methane opportunities. Recent experience in Oklahoma revealed that, due to operator error and possible equipment issues, the Company did not completely mill through the casing of certain wells. Based on the testing to date, certain wells showed modest improvement in natural gas volumes while other wells failed to show any improvement. Verdisys plans to re-drill certain wells to gain additional insight and to perfect the technique. 
The Company has instituted a successful above-ground milling test, which visually demonstrated that improved operating procedures will resolve the milling issue. The Company plans to make continued improvements to the technology and operating procedures in order to provide its customers with a quality, value added and consistent service. 
Market 
The United States was the world’s largest consumer of natural gas in 1999 according to the World Energy Council – Survey of Energy Resources, consuming 21.7 trillion cubic feet (Tcf) of Natural Gas or 26 per cent of the World’s total consumption. Natural Gas meets 24 per cent of U.S. energy requirements according to the American Petroleum Institute and heats 61 per cent of U.S. households. Natural Gas, as a clean and efficient fuel, has become ubiquitous to the American lifestyle in heating the home, cooking, drying clothes and running cars. The advent of the additional need for electricity in America has also spawned heavy demand from Power Plants along with traditional users in pulp and paper, cement and asphalt, chemicals, plastics and petroleum refining. In the last several years 95 per cent of the new power generation capacity in the U.S. was fueled by natural gas, according to the U.S. Department of Energy 2003 Report. 
The U.S. Department of Energy expects U.S. demand to grow at 1.5 per cent per year between 2001 and 2025 representing a 50 per cent growth from 23 Tcf to 35 Tcf. “Today, domestic supplies meet 84 per cent of our Nation’s natural gas requirements, with nearly all of the balance coming from Canada.”, according to the U.S. Department of Energy Report, “But future natural gas consumption is expected to increase more rapidly than domestic production”. “In 2001 about 19.5 Tcf of natural gas was produced from over 350,000 U.S. wells” according to the same report, “Most production came from Texas (26%), Gulf of Mexico (8%) and Oklahoma, Louisiana and Wyoming (7% each). However, according to the American Petroleum Institute U.S. production has been “essentially flat for the past two decades”. 
Indeed, to Business Week in their March 1, 2004 edition said “Demand for clean-burning natural gas has marched steadily upwards during the past two decades, and the output from North American gas fields hasn’t kept pace. Last year, in fact, U.S. production fell by 3%, while demand rose 2.2%. Prices have doubled since the 1990s, to around $5 per thousand cubic feet (mcf).” The ability of the United States to meet such demand will have a major effect on the economy for the next two decades. How will the U.S. meet the supply shortfall? 
- 33 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Competition 
Verdisys’ lateral drilling service directly competes with the need for new wells by laterally drilling from existing wells to extend the recovery from the pay zone and bring new supplies through existing well bores. By extending the accessibility of reserves through the existing well bores, Verdisys’ technology can negate the need to drill more densely spaced wells in existing fields. This is not only compelling economically but also is very environmentally friendly in using previously established wells rather than drilling new ones. 
 
Source: Department of Energy – Natural Gas Fundamentals, June, 2003 
We operate in a niche that lies below the more expensive and higher impact horizontal drilling business and the much cheaper and lower impact perforation business. Our lateral drilling service can provide significant reservoir exposure, and therefore greater production potential, like horizontal drilling at closer to the cost of the perforation service. 
Conventional horizontal or directional drilling is slow and significantly more expensive to the extent that it is only being used if its much longer drilling radius was required as is necessary in offshore or environmentally sensitive areas. Companies offering this service include Halliburton, Baker Hughes, Schlumberger and other independent drilling companies. They traditionally drill one lateral through the existing well bore. That lateral can take over 200 feet to achieve the turn to the horizontal and be limited to only one “pay” zone. It usually costs over $250,000 and positive financial returns require very high producing rates. 
Other water jet drilling methods in use have a limited radius of about 10 feet and can be repeated 4 or more times in any direction around the well bore. The competitive advantage of the Verdisys system is sustainable through the life of the patents. A key patent involving the nozzle design was issued in 1998. A further patent was issued in 2003 covering a variation of the process and further patents can be expected as the process is further refined to extend its range, depth, and other capabilities. 
- 34 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Our VLDS offers several advantages over conventional oil and gas recovery enhancement services provided by our competitors because: 
	The lateral drilling process is fast. Average time the rig is on the well is two days.	
	It cuts a two inch diameter hole horizontally up to 300 feet from the well bore.	
	Lateral holes can be drilled at numerous vertical producing horizons.	
	It increases production rate and recoverable reserves.	
	There is no need for large, expensive rotary rigs.	
	There are no mud pits that may damage the environment.	
	Casing milling equipment is not necessary.	
	Logging expenses are not required.	
	Additional stimulation services such as acidizing may be substituted by VLDS.	
However, many of our competitors are better financed, equipped and staffed than Verdisys, Inc. 
Satellite Services 
The “Satellite Private Network (SPN’s)” services utilize two-way satellite broadband to provide oil and gas companies with a wide variety of remote energy management applications. Our satellite services can be optimized to provide cost effective applications such as Voice over Internet “VoIP”, Virtual Private Networking “VPN” and Real-time Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition Systems, commonly referred to as SCADA. SCADA permits oil and gas companies to dispense with a manual structure and move to a real-time, automated, energy management program. Utilizing SCADA, production levels can be optimized to meet current market conditions and commitments. At present, the Company is shipping modem hardware from ViaSat and Spacenet, space segment services from SES and Loral and hub services from Spacenet and Immeon. The current product line supports QoS (Quality of Service), multiple protocols, including the ones most used for Point of Sale and SCADA. 
SPN uses satellite communications that are low cost and that ensure worldwide availability, even in geographic areas with a poor communications infrastructure. SPN is based on industry standards to lower implementation costs and to simplify the integration into existing systems Reliability and availability are critical considerations for SCADA. SPN is provided twenty four hours a day seven days a week with 99.99% availability virtually anywhere in the world and there are fewer points of failure than comparable terrestrial services. It provides uniform service levels, and is faster and more cost effective to deploy. SPN is also very flexible and easily accommodates site additions, relocations, bandwidth expansion, and network reconfiguration. 
Additionally, security, integrity, and reliability have been designed into SPN to ensure that information is neither corrupted nor compromised. SPN communications are more secure than many normal telephone lines. 
Verdisys Satellite Private Networks, or SPN, allow energy companies to control their production effectively by providing worldwide real-time access to information. SPN enables real-time Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition and provides a new opportunity for energy companies to automate functions that are currently manual. Applications include oil and gas exploration, production, refining, power distribution, and many other related energy management functions. 
It is common practice today to gather much of the data involved in energy management manually. This is not only expensive but also causes a significant time lag in the availability of critical management information. Supervisory control also has many manual components that raise costs and cause companies to be unable to react quickly to problems or changing market conditions. 
The local site utilizes Wi-Fi, a wireless Local Area Network (LAN) that provides high-speed data transmission at less than $300 average cost per connection. Wi-Fi is inherently flexible and does not incur the normal high wiring costs of a cable LAN. Internet connections are also used to provide maximum flexibility and to reduce costs. 
- 35 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
 
SPN provides uniform service levels, and is faster as well as more cost effective to deploy. SPN is also very flexible and easily accommodates site additions, relocations, bandwidth expansion, and network reconfiguration. 
Secure encryption is used and the Wi-Fi implementation does not allow access to unauthorized users. SPN is based on industry standards such as TCP/IP and IEEE802.11b to lower implementation costs and to simplify the integration into existing systems. 
- 36 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Major Customers 
Our current satellite services customers include Apache Corporation with 40 remote sites, British Petroleum with 9 remote sites and Noble Energy with 25 remote sites. Contracts are usually for hardware, backhaul, and 36 months of bandwidth. The Company is dependent upon a small number of customers which tend to be large companies with extensive remote operations. However, virtually any oil and gas producer, of which there are thousands, is a potential customer for our satellite services. 
Market 
There are an estimated 1.7 million petroleum wells that could benefit from the economics of Verdisys’ high speed connectivity services. The Company’s focus is serving the needs of oil and gas producers worldwide to control their production effectively and to enhance customer satisfaction by providing worldwide real-time access to information. This market for satellite services is very competitive with increasing pressure on margins as Verdisys’ larger competitors offer services at substantially discounted prices. Verdisys attempts to compete against such competitors by addressing niche market needs and offering alternative solutions that solve customers’ more difficult communication problems at more cost effective rates. Verdisys utilizes satellite, Wi-Fi and other wireless technology for the last mile of wellhead connectivity for these customers and focuses almost exclusively on the oil and gas market. The common denominator throughout is MPLS/ATM (Multiple Protocol Label Switching) network transport services. 
Competition 
The satellite communication industry is intensely competitive due to overcapacity, but the competition is less severe in the oil and gas producing sector. Other satellite services providers in the oil and gas industry include Petrocom, Stratus, and Caprock. Caprock and Stratus are focused on the top 5% of the market, particularly offshore platforms, and Petrocom is focused on the offshore market using a traditional wireless network. Our satellite services offer advantages over those services by: 
	Customizing the provided service to better meet the customer’s needs;	
	Offering superior speed;	
	Providing single vendor convenience; and	
	Offering lower up-front infrastructure and operating costs.	
Patents 
On April 24, 2003 we entered into an agreement to license the Landers Horizontal Drilling Process, based on U.S. Patent Nos. 5,413,184, 5,853,056, and 6,125,949 relating to certain oil and gas well production enhancement techniques and devices and related trade secrets with the inventor and holder of the patents and trade secrets, Carl Landers. The license gives us exclusive rights to apply the technology in all of the U.S. (except for part of Colorado West of the Rockies, and Utah) and Canada to use the Landers Horizontal Drill and the related trade secrets. Mr. Landers also reserves the rights to certain applications in which he has a direct interest. The license terminates upon the expiration of the underlying patents, the earliest date being October 1, 2013. We amended the license on September 4, 2003, to provide for consideration to Mr. Landers of a fixed amount of $500 for every well drilled in which the Landers Horizontal Drill method is utilized, instead of the original 10% royalty payment, and 500,000 shares of our restricted common stock. In addition, in exchange for a reduction of the note payable associated with the license from $2,750,000 to $2,500,000, we issued an additional 125,000 shares of our restricted common stock and agreed to register the shares in a subsequent Registration Statement. Additionally, Mr. Landers was appointed as one of our directors for the duration of the license, subject to shareholder approval. He has since resigned his appointment. 
We amended the license again in February 2004 when $1,695,000 of outstanding payment obligations to Mr. Landers for technology fees were waived in exchange for the issue of 300,000 common shares in Verdisys, Inc. and the payment of $100,000 in cash and the promise to pay $400,000 in cash prior to May 15, 2004. The final payment was made on May 14, 2004. The Company also agreed to register the 500,000 common shares previously granted in a subsequent Registration Statement. 
- 37 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
The licensor retains some self use rights but may not compete with the licensee. Any improvements to the technology remain the sole property of the licensor but are provided to Verdisys without additional licensing fees. 
The lateral drilling technology and related trade secrets are instrumental to our competitive edge in the oil and gas service industry. We are committed to protecting the technology. We cannot assure our investors that the scope of any protection we are able to secure for our license will be adequate to protect it, or that we will have the financial resources to engage in litigation against parties who may infringe on our exclusive license. We also can not provide our investors with any degree of assurance regarding the possible independent development by others of technology similar to that which we have licensed, thereby possibly diminishing our competitive edge. 
Governmental Regulation 
Our operations are subject to various local, state and federal laws and regulations intended to protect the environment. Our operations routinely involve the handling of waste materials, some of which are classified as hazardous substances. Consequently, the regulations applicable to our operations include those with respect to containment, disposal and controlling the discharge of any hazardous oilfield waste and other non-hazardous waste material into the environment, requiring removal and cleanup under certain circumstances, or otherwise relating to the protection of the environment. Laws protecting the environment have become more stringent in recent yeas, and may in certain circumstances impose “strict liability,” rendering a party liable for environmental damage without regard to negligence or fault on the part of such party. Such laws may expose us to liability for the conduct of, or conditions caused by, others, or for our acts, which were in compliance with all applicable laws at the times such acts were performed. Cleanup costs and other damages arising as a result of environmental laws, and costs associated with changes in environmental laws could be substantial and could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition. Management believes that it conducts our operations in substantial compliance with all material federal, state and local laws as they relate to the environment. Although we have incurred certain costs in complying with environmental laws, such amounts have not been material to our financial results. 
We depend on the demand for our products and services from oil and natural gas companies. This demand is affected by changing taxes, price controls and other laws relating to the oil and gas industry generally, including those specifically directed to oilfield operations. The adoption of laws curtailing exploration and development drilling for oil and natural gas in our areas of operation could also adversely affect our operations by limiting demand for our products and services. We cannot determine the extent to which our future operations and earnings may be affected by new legislation, new regulations or changes in existing legislation regulations or enforcement. 
Employees 
As of December 31, 2003, we had less than 10 full-time employees. A new president and chief financial officer were brought into the Company in January 2004. We also utilize a number of independent contractors and consultants to assist us conducting the drilling operations, installing the telecommunications equipment, maintaining and supervising such services, and the like, in order to complement our existing work force, as needed from time to time. Our agreements with these independent contractors and consultants are usually short-term. We are not a party to any collective bargaining agreement with any employees, and believe relations with our employees, independent contractors and consultants are good. 
- 38 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Management’s Discussion and Analysis or Plan of Operation 
The following discussion does not purport to be complete and should be read in conjunction with the Financial Statements and Notes thereto included in this report. This discussion contains certain forward-looking statements that involve substantial risks and uncertainties. When used in this report the words “anticipate,” believe,” “estimate,” “expect” and similar expressions as they relate to our management or us are intended to identify such forward-looking statements. Our actual results, performance or achievements could differ materially from those expressed in, or implied by, these forward-looking statements. Historical operating results are not necessarily indicative of the trends in operating results for any future period. 
Overview 
On July 18, 2003, Reconstruction Data Group, Inc. and Verdisys merged with and into one another. The merger agreement with Verdisys called for us to be the surviving company. Immediately following the merger, our name changed to Verdisys, our articles of incorporation and bylaws remained in effect, the officers and directors of Verdisys became our officers and directors, each share of Verdisys’ common stock was converted into one share of our common stock, and our accident reconstruction assets were sold. Additionally, Verdisys’ historical financial statements replaced ours. 
Three Months Ended March 31, 2004 
Financial Summary 
Three Months Ended March 31, 2004 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2003 
Verdisys incurred $205,908 in revenues and a net loss of $2,319,263 for the quarter ended March 31, 2004 as compared to revenues of $136,448 and net loss of $239,295 for the quarter ended March 31, 2003. Revenues increased as a result of an increase in lateral drilling service revenues for the quarter, which offset a decline in satellite service revenues. There were no comparable lateral drilling revenues in 2003 as the license to the Landers lateral drilling technology was acquired in April 2003. The Net Loss increased as a result of higher selling, general and administration expenses associated with the start up of the lateral drilling services business, an increase in management personnel, liquidated damages resulting from the failure to file a timely registration statement and non cash compensation expense associated with the renegotiation of the Landers note payable. 
In January, 2004 the Company focused on small- to medium-sized independent oil and gas production companies seeking to enhance production from their existing fields in the U.S. and Canada. It also adopted a new business model that emphasizes a payment for services rather than production participation rights. To date, the Company has signed contracts with the following independent oil and gas companies; Amvest Osage, Esperada Energy Partners, and Maxim Energy. The Company expects to continue such focus for the balance of fiscal year 2004. 
Revenues 
Lateral Drilling Services 
Lateral Drilling Services’ revenues were $114,158 and $0 for the three months ended March 31, 2004 and three months ended March 31, 2003, respectively. The increase in revenues for the quarter was primarily associated with revenues from the commencement of the Amvest Osage contract and recovery of certain third party expenses from related parties. 
During the quarter ended March 31, 2004, the Company modified its agreement with Natural Gas Systems, Inc. (“NGS”) to provide drilling services for four (4) wells in the Delhi field in Louisiana and eliminate any economic interest in future production of NGS’s wells. The Company did not perform any drilling under the contract for the quarter ended March 31, 2004. Mr. McAfee, a director until February 9, 2004, and other affiliates have a 23.0% beneficial ownership in Natural Gas Systems, Inc. and as such any revenue associated with the contract will be disclosed as a related party transaction. 
During the quarter ended March 31, 2004, the Company amended its note payable under the lateral drilling license agreement with Carl Landers. The license with Mr. Landers was amended to require the balance of any sums outstanding relating to the note be paid in the form of 300,000 shares of common stock, immediate payment of 
- 39 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
$100,000 and a final payment of $400,000 on or before May 15, 2004. In addition the Company agreed to register the 500,000 common shares previously granted in its next Registration Statement. The Company made the final payment on the license on May 14, 2004. 
Satellite Communications Services 
Satellite Communication Services’ revenues for the quarter ended March 31, 2004 were $91,750 compared to the quarter ended March 31, 2003 of $136,448. Revenue decreased in the quarter due to lower hardware sales of satellite equipment. As hardware is sold, Verdisys recognizes the revenue in the period it is delivered to the customer. The bandwidth revenue is amortized over the period benefited. Cash collected for bandwidth is recorded as deferred revenue. At March 31, 2004 there was $466,434 reflected in balance sheet as deferred revenue relating to Satellite Communications. 
Net Loss 
The Net Loss increased as a result of higher selling, general and administration expenses associated with the start up of the lateral drilling services business, an increase in management personnel, liquidated damages resulting from the failure to file a timely registration statement and non-cash compensation expense associated with the renegotiation of the Landers note payable. 
Liquidity and Capital Resources 
Capital Expenditures 
The Company took delivery of two additional lateral drilling rigs in the quarter bringing its total fleet to 4 rigs. 
Liquidity 
As of March 31, 2004 the Company’s cash balance was $333,161. As noted in the Independent Auditors Report (See Financial Note 2 to the December 31, 2003 Financial Statements) due to the continued substantial operating losses that the Company has incurred raises substantial doubt as to the Company’s ability to continue as a going concern. The Company is in an early stage of development and is rapidly depleting its cash resources, therefore it has determined that it will need to raise additional financing in the short term to continue in operation and fund future growth. The Company is also incurring liquidated damages up to a cap of $400,000 related to the timing of providing registration rights for the private financing that it arranged in November 2003. If we are unable finance the liquidated damages, this would have a material adverse effect on the Company. 
The Company currently plans to raise additional financing in the quarter ending June 30, 2004. The use of stock for currency in financing or making acquisitions may be heavily curtailed while the Company is under SEC investigation. (See Financial Note 16 to the December 31, 2003 Financial Statements) If we are unable to arrange new financing or generate sufficient revenue from new business arrangements, the Company will be unable to continue in its current form and will be forced to restructure or seek creditor protection. 
Subsequent events 
In May 2004, Verdisys issued 139,500 shares of common stock for $279,000 in a private placement for $2 per share. Two year warrants to purchase 55,800 common shares at $2 per share were attached to the common stock. The proceeds will be allocated between the common stock and the warrants based on their respective relative fair values. 
In May 2004, Verdisys borrowed $185,000 under one year promissory notes with interest of 8%. 37,000 warrants to purchase common shares at $2 per share were attached to the notes. The notes will be discounted for the relative fair value of the warrants. The majority of these funds were received from officers and directors of Verdisys. 
The funds raised during the quarter were primarily utilized in paying the final installment on the note associated with the lateral drilling license. 
- 40 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Fiscal Year ended December 31, 2003 
Financial Summary 
Fiscal Year ended December 31, 2003 Compared to the Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2002 
We had $885,441 in revenues and $7,356,045 in net losses for the year ended December 31, 2003 as compared to $287,190 in revenues and $3,128,782 in net losses for the year ended December 31, 2002. The significant increase in revenues for the year ended December 31, 2003 was due to lateral drilling services utilizing our proprietary lateral drilling technology for which we commenced recognizing revenue in 2003. Initial start-up costs and low initial operating margins adversely affected total cost of services provided resulting in a negative gross margin of $717,228 for the year ended December 31, 2003. The deferral of a significant amount of revenue relating to the lateral drilling services that the Company is currently attempting to substantiate also had a negative effect on the gross margin for the year. The Company increased selling, general and administrative expenses for the year ended December 31, 2003 as it expanded its operations and incurred several non-recurring expenses. This contributed to significantly increased losses for the year. There were no comparable lateral drilling revenues in 2002 as the license to the proprietary lateral drilling technology was acquired in April 2003. 
In January, 2004 the Company focused to small to medium size independent oil and gas production companies seeking to enhance production from their existing fields in the U.S. and Canada. It also adopted a new business model that emphasizes a payment for services rather than production participation rights. The Company expects to continue such focus for the balance of fiscal year 2004. 
Revenues 
Lateral Drilling Services(See Financial Notes 3 and 22) 
Lateral Drilling Services’ revenues were $465,194 and $0 for the year ended December 31, 2003 and the year ended December 31, 2002, respectively. During the fourth quarter, we drilled 7 wells located in the Monroe Field with our proprietary drilling rigs. These wells were drilled for two related party Companies, Energy 2000 NGC, Inc. (E2000) and Natural Gas Systems, Inc. (NGS) in the period from October, 2003 through December 2003 by a subcontractor utilizing the first of the Company’s new drilling rigs. These services have been substantiated by the Company. The Company also drilled an additional 6 wells for Energy 2000 and 29 wells for Edge Capital Group, Inc. in the second and third quarters of 2003. These additional wells were drilled by different third party subcontractors utilizing the Carl Lander’s drilling rigs. The Company has not been able to substantiate whether the services, if any, were preformed. Consequently, no revenue has been recognized for the performance of these services. The Company continues to investigate whether it can substantiate and invoice for these services. Edge Capital Group, Inc. has paid the Company $497,000 for services performed which the Company has deferred recognition of at this time and Edge Capital is disputing whether the service was performed. No revenue was recognized relating to the Energy 2000 wells. 
- 41 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
E2000 is a subsidiary of Berg McAfee Companies. Berg McAfee Companies beneficially owns 27.3% of our outstanding common stock Additionally, Eric McAfee, 50 per cent co-owner of Berg McAfee Companies beneficially owns 0.7% of our outstanding common stock and Clyde Berg, 50 per cent co-owner of Berg McAfee Companies, beneficially owns 1.2% of our outstanding common stock; therefore, Messrs. McAfee and Berg have a total beneficial ownership of 29.2% of our outstanding common stock 
In addition to the fee of $65,000 per well for our drilling services, we will receive an 80% interest in the net operating income from E2000’s portion of the properties’ income (the “E2000 Royalty”) after E2000 has fully recovered all drilling service fees, capital expenditures, including the cost of acquiring the property, and related expenses incurred for all wells drilled as part of the contract. The E2000 Royalty will be calculated as 80% of the net lease after recovery by E2000 and/or its third party financing sources of E2000’s costs related to the drilling services, including principal, interest, fees and costs for financing such drilling services, cost of acquisition of the lease, land owner royalties or other royalties to third parties other than E2000 or us, and field operating costs. Therefore, after completion of the re-development of the field, E2000 will secure for us an 80% listing with the gatherer for direct payment of net proceeds. It is not anticipated that we will receive any royalties from this agreement E2000 is an entity in which Mr. McAfee, co-owner of Berg McAfee Companies, and other affiliates have an 80% beneficial ownership interest. 
Our revenue recognition policy with regards to drilling operations is to recognize revenue when collectibility is reasonably assured. We have determined that based upon our current contract with E2000, collectibility is reasonably assured when amounts outstanding are paid. Consequently, we have deferred any revenue associated with the contract with E2000 that has not been paid. During the year ended December 31, 2003, we signed an agreement with NGS to provide drilling services for a number of wells in the Delhi field in Louisiana. This contract was subsequently modified on January 27, 2004 by a new contract that negated any participation rights the Company had in the Delhi field and formalized a fee for service arrangement. In the year ended December 31, 2003 2 wells were drilled for NGS for total revenue of $130,000. It is not anticipated that we will receive any royalties from this agreement. NGS is an entity in which Mr. McAfee, co-owner of Berg McAfee Companies, and other affiliates have a 23.0% beneficial ownership interest. 
In April, 2003 the Company entered into a licensing agreement with Carl Landers for the exclusive rights to use Mr. Lander’s proprietary lateral drilling technology in North America. The license required the payment of $2,750,000 in the form of a note plus interest at 8 percent. It also required the Company to pay Mr. Landers 10 percent of the net revenues from services utilizing the lateral drilling technology. The Company amended lateral drilling license agreement with Carl Landers in August, 2003. Mr. Landers agreed to retroactively eliminate the royalty fees of 10% of the net revenues on our lateral drilling, in exchange for 500,000 shares of our restricted common stock plus a flat fee of $500 per well drilled. The parties also agreed to amend a certain term of the license regarding the expiration dates associated with the patents to the lateral drilling technology. We capitalized $2,275,000 associated with the 500,000 shares issued and are amortizing the amounts associated with the license over a period of 14 years. In July 2003, we exchanged 125,000 shares of our restricted common stock for a reduction of $250,000 to the principal balance of the note payable to Mr. Landers. Pursuant to our license agreement with Mr. Landers, we were scheduled to pay Mr. Landers $500,000 on December 31, 2003. In February, 2004 the license with Mr. Landers was further amended to require the balance of any sums outstanding relating to the note would be paid in the form of 300,000 shares of common stock, immediate payment of $100,000 and a final payment of $400,000 on or before May 15, 2004. The final payment was made on May 14, 2004. In addition the Company agreed to register the 500,000 common shares previously granted in its next Registration Statement. (See Financial Note 5) 
- 42 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Satellite Communications Services 
Satellite Communication Services’ revenues for the year ended December 31, 2003 were $419,247 compared to the year ended December 31, 2002 of $287,190. This increase for the year was primarily related to the first full year of service to our largest customer, Apache Corporation, and the large order from Noble Energy. As hardware is sold, the Company recognizes the revenue in the period it is delivered to the customer. The bandwidth revenue is amortized over the period benefited. Cash collected for bandwidth is recorded as deferred revenue. At December 31, 2003, there was $271,485 reflected in the balance sheet as deferred revenue relating to Satellite Communication Services. 
Net Loss 
The net loss for the year ended December 31, 2003 increased to $7,356,045 from $3,128,782 for the year ended December 31, 2002. The increased loss was due to significant increase in selling, general and administrative expenses as the Company built its lateral drilling business and negative gross margins realized from both its lateral drilling and satellite communications businesses. 
The level of selling, general and administrative expenses in 2003 was $6,638,817 compared to $3,139,518 in 2002. Several major non-recurring items were incurred during 2003 for a total of $5,843,518. This was composed of $3,468,650 for stock for service, option, and warrant expenses (see Financial Note 13); $1,000,000 for compensation to a related party (see Financial Note 19); $620,000 for the payment of an option to purchase a gas field and related costs (see Financial Note 20); and $300,000 for a guarantee of third party debt (see Financial Note 8); In addition to the non-recurring items, legal expenses increased to $496,628 in 2003 from $1,337 in 2002 due to an abnormally high level of legal activity last year. 
Liquidity and Capital Resources 
Capital Expenditures 
The Company ordered four new lateral drilling rigs during the year ended December 31, 2003 to support its new lateral drilling business. This was the Company’s only significant capital expenditure. As of December 31, 2003 the Company had taken receipt of two of the rigs and took delivery of the two additional rigs in January, 2004. 
Liquidity 
As of December 31, 2003 the Company’s cash balance was $1,373,627. As noted in the Independent Auditors Report (See Financial Note 2) due to the continued substantial operating losses that the Company has incurred raises substantial doubt as to the Company’s ability to continue as a going concern. The Company is in an early stage of development and is rapidly depleting its cash resources, therefore it has determined that it will need to raise additional financing in the short term to continue in operation and fund future growth. The Company is incurring liquidated damages up to a cap of $400,000 related to the timing of providing registration rights for the private financing that it arranged in November 2003. If we are unable to restructure the scheduled technology payment or financing and associated damages, this would have a material adverse effect on the Company. 
The Company currently plans to raise additional financing in the quarter ending June 30, 2004. The use of stock for currency in financing or making acquisitions may be heavily curtailed while the Company is under SEC investigation. (See Financial Note 16) If we are unable to arrange new financing or generate sufficient revenue from new business arrangements, the Company will be unable to continue in its current form and will be forced to restructure or seek creditor protection. 
- 43 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
In July and August 2003, the Company sold 609,000 shares of our restricted common stock at $2.00 per share in a private placement for total proceeds of $1,218,000 gross. In the absence of an effective registration statement, the shares can be sold pursuant only to some exception from registration such as Rule 144 of the Securities Act which requires, among other conditions, that the shares must be held for a minimum of one year. Fees associated with the placement consisted of $19,000 in cash, 39,400 shares of our restricted common stock and warrants to purchase 9,501 shares of our common stock at $2.00 per share. In connection with the offering, the Company issued 9,501 warrants for the purchase of our common stock at a price of $2.00 per share to certain principals of the investment bank that assisted us with the offering. The warrants may be exercised at any time prior to September 5, 2008 by paying cash at the warrant price. Prior to us filing a registration statement, such warrants may be exercised by surrendering such number of shares of our common stock received upon exercise of the warrants with a current market price equal to the warrant price. 
The Company’s only outstanding debt is to Mr. Landers for the note related to the license of his technology. The Company has guaranteed $300,000 of third party debt during 2003. (See Financial Note 8) On October 24, 2003, we sold 833,333 shares of our restricted common stock at a purchase price of $6.00 per share for a total purchase price of $5,000,000. In the absence of an effective registration statement, the shares can be sold pursuant only to some exception from registration such as Rule 144 of the Securities Act which requires, among other conditions, that the shares must be held for a minimum of one year. We have paid fees associated with this sale totaling $420,000 resulting in net proceeds to us of $4,580,000. 
The subscription agreement for the sale also confers registration rights to the purchaser for all of the common stock purchased in this transaction and an additional 300,000 shares of our common stock purchased by the same purchaser from Dr. Joe Penbera, our director, in a prior unrelated private transaction. The purpose of this offering was to provide additional operating capital to assist us in fulfilling our current commitments and expanding our operations. 
In November 2003, the Company purchased an exclusive option whereby for a specific time period the Company could decide to purchase a large natural gas field with significant current gas production. The option required the Company to pay a non-refundable deposit of $500,000, and incur fees to date of $120,000 associated with the transaction. The Company did not purchase the natural gas filed prior to the expiration of the option in November 2003 resulting in a forfeiture of our deposit. (See Financial Note 20) 
Restatement of Second and Third Quarters of 2003 
Verdisys, Inc. has restated its second and third quarter of 2003 financial results to reverse the effects of certain revenues that could not be substantiated and to reclassify a software impairment expense to compensation (see Financial Notes 19 and 22). 
Research and Development, Patents and Licenses 
The Company believes that its future success depends on the ability to effectively utilize the lateral drilling technology obtained in a license granted by Mr. Landers. See “Patents” in the Description of Property section of this prospectus. 
- 44 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Description of Property 
Office Facilities 
Verdisys’ office is in The Woodlands, Texas. In December 2003, Verdisys renewed the Woodlands lease for 12 months for $6,071 per month. Future minimum lease payments under the lease as of December 31, 2003 are $66,781 in 2004. Rent expense was $42,325 and $47,627 in 2003 and 2002, respectively. 
Verdisys’ prior office was in Houston, Texas. The offices for 2001 and part of 2002 were in Aliso Viejo, California. The Aliso Viejo lease was for $1,800 per month and expired August 2002. The Houston office was in the home of an employee on a monthly basis for $900 per month through August 2002. In September 2002, Verdisys signed a 13-month office lease for $1,483 per month. Future minimum lease payments under the lease as of December 31, 2002 were $13,343 in 2003. 
Property and Equipment 
Property and equipment consisted of the following at December 31, 2003: 
Description	Life		Amount		
					
Lateral drilling equipment	5 years	$	427,420		
Computer equipment	3 years		56,949		
Office furniture and equipment	7 years		20,712		
					
			505,081		
Less: accumulated depreciation			(65,714)		
					
		$	439,367		
					
The primary plant and equipment of Verdisys, Inc. are four mobile lateral drilling units, which can be driven to oil and gas fields throughout North America. Lateral drilling equipment consists of heavy trucks mounted with high powered water compressors, flexible hose and other assorted downhole equipment which is used to conduct the lateral drilling process with high pressure jetting technology. Verdisys, Inc. also maintains certain satellite communication and computer equipment at its home office. 
Insurance 
Our operations are subject to hazards inherent in the oil and gas industry, such as accidents, blowouts, explosions, craterings, fires and oil spills. These conditions can cause: 
a)	personal injury or loss of life	
b)	damage to or destruction of property, equipment and the environment	
c)	suspension of operations	
In addition, claims for loss of oil and gas production and damage to formations can occur in the well service industry. Litigation arising from a catastrophic occurrence at a location where our equipment and services are being used may result in us being named as a defendant in lawsuits asserting large claims. 
We maintain insurance coverage that we believe to be customary in the industry against these hazards. However, we may not be able to maintain adequate insurance in the future at rates we consider reasonable. In addition, our insurance is subject to coverage limits and some policies exclude coverage for damages resulting from environmental contamination. The occurrence of a significant event or adverse claim in excess of the insurance coverage that we maintain or that is not covered by insurance could have a materially adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations. 
- 45 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Patents, Trademarks and other Intellectual Property 
On April 24, 2003 we entered into an agreement to license the Landers Horizontal Drilling Process, based on U.S. Patent Nos. 5,413,184, 5,853,056, and 6,125,949 relating to certain oil and gas well production enhancement techniques and devices and related trade secrets with the inventor and holder of the patents and trade secrets, Carl Landers. The license gives us exclusive rights to apply the technology in all of the U.S. (except for part of Colorado West of the Rockies, and Utah) and Canada to use the Landers Horizontal Drill and the related trade secrets. Mr. Landers also reserves the rights to certain applications in which he has a direct interest. The license terminates upon the expiration of the underlying patents, the earliest date being October 1, 2013. We amended the license on September 4, 2003, to provide for consideration to Mr. Landers of a fixed amount of $500 for every well drilled in which the Landers Horizontal Drill method is utilized, instead of the original 10% royalty payment, and 500,000 shares of our restricted common stock. In addition, in exchange for a reduction of the note payable associated with the license from $2,750,000 to $2,500,000, we issued an additional 125,000 shares of our restricted common stock and agreed to register the shares in a subsequent Registration Statement. Additionally, Mr. Landers was appointed as one of our directors for the duration of the license, subject to shareholder approval. He has since resigned his appointment. 
We amended the license again in February 2004 when $1,695,000 of outstanding payment obligations to Mr. Landers for technology fees were waived in exchange for the issue of 300,000 common shares in Verdisys, Inc. and the payment of $100,000 in cash and the promise to pay $400,000 in cash prior to May 15, 2004. The final payment was made on May 14, 2004. The Company also agreed to register the 500,000 common shares previously granted in a subsequent Registration Statement. 
The licensor retains some self use rights but may not compete with the licensee. Any improvements to the technology remain the sole property of the licensor but are provided to Verdisys without additional licensing fees. 
The lateral drilling technology and related trade secrets are instrumental to our competitive edge in the oil and gas service industry. We are committed to protecting the technology. We cannot assure our investors that the scope of any protection we are able to secure for our license will be adequate to protect it, or that we will have the financial resources to engage in litigation against parties who may infringe on our exclusive license. We also can not provide our investors with any degree of assurance regarding the possible independent development by others of technology similar to that which we have licensed, thereby possibly diminishing our competitive edge. See ‘Risk Factors.’ 
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions 
Energy 2000 and Natural Gas Systems 
In April 2003, Verdisys signed a drilling service contract with Energy 2000 NGC, Inc. of Louisiana ("Energy 2000"), whereby Energy 2000 would have paid Verdisys a minimum of $1,800,000 for lateral drilling of 45 wells. This contract was for a fixed amount due to Verdisys, dependent upon the number of wells serviced and offshoot lateral bores drilled. In addition, Verdisys would receive an 80 percent interest in the net operating income after payback from these properties and also be reimbursed for 20 percent of its field costs. In September, 2003 Verdisys entered into another contract with Energy 2000 for an additional 57 wells with terms similar to the original contract. These contracts have been suspended for lack of payment. 
In September 2003, Verdisys signed a drilling service contract with Natural Gas Systems, Inc. (“NGS”), whereby NGS would have paid Verdisys a minimum of $7,800,000 for lateral drilling of 120 wells. This contract was for a fixed amount with the total price dependent upon the number of wells serviced and offshoot lateral bores drilled. In addition, Verdisys would receive a 70 percent interest in the net operating income after payback from these properties. This contract has been renegotiated in February 2004 for a reduced number of wells but with an initial four well commitment. 
Energy 2000 is a subsidiary of Berg McAfee Energy, LLC, which is a wholly owned subsidiary of Berg McAfee Companies. Natural Gas Systems is an independent company with substantial shareholdings owned by Eric McAfee, a 50 per cent owner of Berg McAfee Companies and former Director of Verdisys, and Berg McAfee Companies. They are beneficially owned 80% and 23% respectively by Berg McAfee or Eric McAfee personally. 
- 46 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Verdisys billed $666,250 and $153,960 to Energy 2000 and NGS, respectively, for services performed in 2003. Verdisys received $397,500 and $130,000, respectively. However, for Energy 2000 Verdisys has inadequate documentation to substantiate whether some of the services were performed. For Energy 2000, Verdisys was able to substantiate $328,750 of revenue leaving $68,750 in deferred revenue. Because of the uncertainty of collection, all services not collected are deferred. As of December 31, 2003, deferred revenues total $92,710. 
Lateral drilling services for these two customers ceased in December 2003 because of a change in Verdisys management, and are expected to resume for NGS in the second quarter of 2004. 
Software Purchase 
In April 2003, Verdisys issued 2,000,000 shares of common stock for what management believed was satellite communications management software pursuant to an asset purchase agreement with a related party. Management in place as of August 2003 maintained the software was not useful and impaired it as of June 30, 2003. In early 2004, following an internal investigation, new management determined that the agreement is likely subject to rescission. Verdisys is evaluating its options to rescind the agreement and cancel the shares issued. The majority shareholder of Verdisys and former director, who was also a principal to the counterparty in the transaction, acquired 11.5% of the 2,000,000 shares. 
Additional Transactions 
In December 2003, Verdisys granted 500,000 options to purchase Verdisys common stock to the chairman and interim CEO. The options expire in 10 years, have an exercise price of $9.55 based upon price at date of grant. 50,000 vested immediately, 50,000 were performance options and did not vest, and the remaining 400,000 options vest evenly over 12 months in 2004. 
Verdisys had a consulting agreement with its current majority stockholder for $10,000 per month through April 30, 2005, with $120,000 due during 2004 and $40,000 in 2005. $0 was accrued and unpaid under this agreement as of December 31, 2003. This agreement was cancelled with two months notice in February, 2004 effective upon the resignation of the director. 
In April 2002, Verdisys entered into a three-year employment agreement with its then CEO. The base salary under the agreement was $250,000 per year with quarterly performance bonuses and 2,000,000 stock options granted in 2002 and exercisable at $.10 per share and vesting quarterly over a two-year period. $400,000 and $175,000 in expense was incurred in 2002 relating to the vested portion of these options and unpaid salary, respectively. In November 2002, this CEO resigned. In 2003 Verdisys agreed to pay accrued salary of $204,320 in cash of which $161,306 was paid as of December 31, 2003 and the balance is accrued as of December 31, 2003. 
- 47 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Market for Common Equity and Related Stockholder Matters 
Our common stock was listed for trading on the OTC Bulletin Board on January 13, 2003 under the symbol “RDGI,” but active trading in our common stock did not begin until May 2, 2003. After the consummation of the merger between us and Verdisys, our common stock commenced trading on the OTC Bulletin Board on July 18, 2003 under the symbol “VDYS.” On March 10, 2004 trading was halted until March 24, 2003 when trading resumed on the Pink Sheets as “VDYS.PK” The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, the high and low prices of a share of our common stock as reported on the OTC Bulletin Board since active trading began on May 2, 2003 or on the Pink Sheets since March 24, 2004. The quotations provided are for the over the counter market which reflect interdealer prices without retail mark-up, mark-down or commissions, and may not represent actual transactions. 
			HIGH			LOW		
								
2003								
								
   Second Quarter (from May 2, 2003)		$	1.72		$	1.53		
   Third Quarter		$	6.32		$	5.65		
   Fourth Quarter		$	11.03		$	10.14		
2004								
								
   March 25, 2004		$	3.75		$	3.75		
The company has never paid cash dividends. At present, the company does not anticipate paying any dividends on its common stock in the foreseeable future and intends to devote any earnings to the development of the company’s business. 
Holders 
As of March 31, 2004, Verdisys, Inc. had 30,792,036 shares of common stock issued and outstanding and held by approximately 763 shareholders. 
- 48 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Executive Compensation 
Compensation of Executive Officers 
Information about two of our executive officers, Dr. Robinson, Chairman of our Board and interim CEO, and Mr. Wilson, Vice President of Finance and Treasurer may be found above under the caption entitled “Directors, Executive Officers and Control Persons” as those officers remain our executive officers. David Mauz served as our COO from June 2003 until January 2004, when David Adams became our COO. Mr. Wilson served as CFO from April 2003 to January 2004 when Mr. O’Keefe became CFO. The information below includes information about Mr. Mauz because he acted as executive officer during part of 2003. 
Compensation Summary 
The following table provides certain summary information concerning compensation paid or accrued during the last year to our Chairman of the Board and current interim CEO, our former President and CEO, and other officers who had compensation in excess of $100,000 during the last fiscal year (the “Named Executive Officers”): 
					SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE				
											
			Annual Compensation		Award(s)	Payouts		
								
							Restricted	Securities			
						Other Annual	Stock	Underlying	LTIP	All Other	
		Salary			Bonus	Compensation(1)	Award(s)	Options/SARs	Payouts	Compensation	
Position	Year	($)			($)	($)	($)	(#)	($)	($)	
											
Ronald J. Robinson	2003	70,000					700,000			
Chairman of the Board	2002		0					50,000			
Interim CEO	2001		0					200,000			
Andrew G. Wilson	2003	83,500		10,000			780,000			
Vice President Finance	2002		0								
	2001		0								
David M. Mauz	2003	139,667		10,000						
Former COO	2002	40,608					1,000,000			
	2001	50,765					400,000			
(1) During the periods indicated, perquisites for each individual named in the Summary Compensation Table aggregated less than 10% of the total annual salary and bonus reported for such individual in the Summary Compensation Table. Accordingly, no such amounts are included in the Summary 
Compensation Table. 
			OPTION GRANTS IN 2003				
			Percent										
	Number of		of Total					Market				
	Securities		Granted to					Price				
	Underlying		Employees						on				
	Options		in Fiscal		Exercise		Date of		Expiration		
Name	Granted		Year		Price		Grant		Date		
											
Ronald J. Robinson	200,000		29%		$	0.10		$	0.50		2013		
	500,000		71%		$	9.55		$	9.55		2013		
Andrew G. Wilson	780,000		100%		$	0.10		$	0.50		2013		
David C. Mauz	0		N/A			N/A							
The preceding table provides certain information with respect to options granted to our Named Executive Officers named in the Summary Compensation Table during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2003 under our stock option plan: 
- 49 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
		AGGREGATED OPTION EXERCISES IN 2003			
		AND OPTION VALUES AT DECEMBER 31, 2003		
			Number of Securities			Value of Unexercised		
			Underlying Unexercised			In-The-Money		
			Options Held at			Options Held at		
	Shares		December 31, 2003			December 31, 2003		
								
	Acquired on	Value												
Name	Exercise	Realized	Exercisable		Unexercisable		Exercisable		Unexercisable		
											
Ronald J. Robinson	300,000		150,000		550,000		$	784,000			$	784,000		
Andrew G. Wilson	25,208		145,833		598,959		$	1,143,330		$	4,695,839		
David C. Mauz	444,222		203,778		752,000		$	1,597,620		$	5,895,680		
Note:														
Value of Unexercised In-The-Money Options Held at December 31, 2003 computed based on the difference between aggregate fair market value and aggregate exercise price. The fair market value of our common stock on December 31, 2003 was $7.94, based on the closing price on the OTC Bulletin Board on December 31, 2003. 
The preceding table sets for the information concerning option exercises and the value of unexercised options held by our Named Executive Officers named in the Summary Compensation Table as of the end of the last fiscal year. 
EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION 
The following table provides information as of December 31, 2003 regarding compensation plans (including individual compensation arrangements) under which equity securities are authorized for issuance: 
						Number of securities		
	Number of securities					available for future		
	to be issued		Weighted-average		issuance under equity		
	upon exercise of		exercise price of		compensation plans		
	outstanding options,		outstanding options,		(excluding securities		
Plan Category	warrants and rights		warrants and rights		shown in first column)		
							
Equity compensation plans								
approved by shareholders(1)								
Equity compensation plans	8,000,000		$	0.10		3,887,624		
not approved by shareholders								
Total	8,000,000		$	0.10		3,887,624		
(1) Consists of shares of our common stock issued or remaining available for issuance under our stock option plan.		
- 50 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Employments Agreements 
Ronald J. Robinson 
In July 2003, we entered into an advisory agreement with Dr. Robinson, and we amended the agreement in December 2003. Pursuant to the agreement, as amended, Dr. Robinson agreed to serve as our interim President and CEO until a suitable replacement is found. For his services as interim President and CEO, he received an option to purchase 500,000 shares of our common stock pursuant to a 12 month vesting schedule (except with respect to 50,000 shares that were tied to certain revenue milestones for the fourth quarter of 2003 and which milestones were not met), and he receives monthly compensation of $20,000 and a monthly office allowance of $2,500. Dr. Robinson also serves as Chairman of the Board. In January 2004, David Adams was selected to serve as President thus terminating Dr. Robinson’s service as interim President. 
David M. Adams 
In January 2004, we entered into an employment agreement with David Adams. The term of the agreement is for one year, and it may be renewed at the pleasure of both parties. Pursuant to the agreement, Mr. Adams serves as our President and COO in exchange for a base salary of $185,000 per year. Mr. Adams also received an option to purchase 150,000 shares of common stock to vest quarterly over the initial term of the employment agreement. Mr. Adams also received a signing bonus in the amount of $50,000 on the effective date of the employment agreement, and is also entitled to participate in an annual incentive compensation program of the company with a potential bonus being up to fifty percent of his base salary. 
John O’Keefe 
In January 2004, we entered into an employment agreement with John O’Keefe. The term of the agreement is for one year, and it may be renewed at the pleasure of both parties. Pursuant to the agreement, Mr. O’Keefe serves in the position of Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer in exchange for a base annual salary of $175,000 for the first twelve months of his employment. Mr. O’Keefe also received an option to purchase 80,000 shares of common stock to vest quarterly over the initial term of the employment agreement. Mr., O’Keefe received a one time payment of $40,000 as a sign-on bonus and will be included in the company’s Executive Compensation Program whereby senior management are eligible to receive annual bonuses of up to 50% of their base compensation. 
Andrew G. Wilson 
In June 2003, we entered into an employment agreement with Andrew Wilson, and we amended the agreement in October 2003. The term of the agreement is for three years, and it may be renewed at the pleasure of both parties. Pursuant to the agreement, Mr. Wilson served as our CFO in exchange for a base salary of $150,000 per year for the first 12 months, $180,000 per year for the second 12 months, and $210,000 per year for the third 12 months. Mr. Wilson also received an option to purchase 500,000 shares of common stock scheduled to vest over a 60 month period. In January 2004, Mr. Wilson accepted appointment as Vice President of Finance and Treasurer. 
David C. Mauz 
In June 2003, we entered into an employment agreement with David Mauz, and we amended the agreement in October 2003. The term of the agreement is for three years, and it may be renewed at the pleasure of both parties. Mr. Mauz served as our COO in exchange for a base salary of $140,000 per year for the first 12 months, $170,000 per year for the second 12 months, and $200,000 per year for the third 12 months. Mr. Mauz also received an option to purchase 1,000,000 shares of common stock scheduled to vest over a 60 month period. In January 2004, with the appointment of David Adams as President and COO, Mr. Mauz’ service in that capacity was terminated, and he assumed the position of Manager, Satellite Operations. Mr. Mauz has since left the Company. 
- 51 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Changes In and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure 
The Board of Directors of Verdisys, Inc. approved a change in accounting firm as of September 25, 2003. Dismissing the prior accounting firm and engaging the new accounting firm as of that date. 
Verdisys, Inc. elected to change from the auditing accountant firm of:	
   Cordovano and Harvey, P.C.	
   201 Steele Street, Suite 300	
   Denver, Colorado	
To the auditing accounting firm of:	
   Malone & Bailey, PLLC	
   2925 Briar Park, Suite 930	
   Houston, Texas	
The company's management believes the new auditing accounting firm will provide quality service in a timely manner. 
The new accounting firm was not consulted prior to engagement on any specific accounting matter either completed or proposed. 
Verdisys, Inc. has never had nor anticipates having, nor had during the two most recent fiscal years or any subsequent interim period preceding the date of change any disagreements with accountants on matters of accounting, financial disclosure, matter of accounting principles or practices, or auditing scope or procedure; nor has any principal accountant, currently or in past recent years, resigned or declined to stand for re-election. 
The financial statements audited by the principal accountant for the past two years do not contain an adverse opinion or disclaimer of opinion or were modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or accounting principles. 
- 52 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
AVAILABLE INFORMATION 
     We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form SB-2 under the Securities Act with respect to the shares of our common stock offered by this prospectus. This prospectus does not contain all the information set forth in the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules thereto. For further information about us and shares of our common stock, we refer you to the registration statement and to the exhibits and schedules filed with it. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract or other documents are not necessarily complete. We refer you to those copies of contracts or other documents that have been filed as exhibits to the registration statement, and statements relating to such documents are qualified in all aspects by such reference. 
     We are subject to the information requirements of the Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (“Exchange Act”); therefore, we file reports and other information with the SEC. You can inspect and copy the reports and other information that we file at the public reference facilities maintained by the SEC at the Public Reference Room, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C., 20549. Please call the sec at 1800-SEC-0330 for further information on the Public Reference Rooms. The SEC also makes electronic filings publicly available on its web site at www.sec.gov. 
     Our common stock is traded on the Pink Sheets under the symbol “VDYS.PK.” Certain information and reports of ours are also available for inspection at the offices of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc., 1735 K Street, Washington, D.C. 20006. 
- 53 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Financial Statements 
Index to Financial Statements 
	Page		

Annual Financial Statements for Fiscal Year 2003			
			
   Independent Auditor’s Report	55		
			
   Balance Sheet at December 31, 2003	56		
			
   Statements of Operations			
      Years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002	57		
			
   Statements of Stockholders’ Equity			
      Years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002	58		
			
   Statements of Cash Flows			
      Years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002	60		
			
   Notes to Financial Statements	61 - 74		
			
Financial Statements for Period Ended March 31, 2004			
			
   Balance Sheet at March 31, 2004	75		
			
   Statements of Operations			
      For the three months ended March 31, 2004 and 2003	76		
			
   Statements of Cash Flows			
      For the three months ended March 31, 2004 and 2003	77		
			
   Notes to Financial Statements	78 - 80		
- 54 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
INDEPENDENT AUDITORS’ REPORT 
To the Board of Directors	
   Verdisys, Inc.	
   The Woodlands, Texas	
We have audited the accompanying balance sheet of Verdisys, Inc. as of December 31, 2003 and the related statements of operations, stockholders’ equity and cash flows for each of the two years then ended. These financial statements are the responsibility of Verdisys’ management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits. 
We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion. 
In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Verdisys, Inc. as of December 31, 2003 and the results of its operations and cash flows for each of the two years then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. 
The accompanying financial statements have been prepared assuming that Verdisys will continue as a going concern. As discussed in Note 2 to the financial statements, Verdisys suffered recurring losses from operations and has a working capital deficiency, which raises substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. Management’s plans regarding those matters also are described in Note 2. The financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty. 
MALONE & BAILEY, PLLC	
www.malone-bailey.com	
Houston, Texas	
April 2, 2004 
- 55 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
     VERDISYS, INC. BALANCE SHEET 
December 31, 2003 
ASSETS 
Current Assets									
   Cash						$	1,373,627		
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of $	50,000			140,146		
   Accounts receivable from related parties							23,960		
									
      Total Current Assets							1,537,733		
Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of		$	65,714			439,367		
License, net of accumulated amortization of $	195,811						4,829,189		
Deposits on two new rigs							340,000		
									
      Total Assets						$	7,146,289		
									
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY 
Current Liabilities				
   Accounts payable	$	320,687		
   Accrued expenses		472,456		
   Related party deferred revenues		92,710		
   Deferred revenue		639,440		
   Customer deposit		68,282		
   Guarantee of third party debt		300,000		
   Notes payable on license to related party		1,651,240		
				
      Total Current Liabilities		3,544,815		
Long Term Liabilities				
   Deferred revenue, less current portion		129,045		
				
      Total Liabilities		3,673,860		
				
Commitments & Contingencies				
				
Stockholders’ Equity				
				
Common Stock, .001 par value, 50,000,000 shares authorized,	$			
   29,627,265 shares issued and outstanding		29,586		
   Additional paid-in capital		21,743,321		
   Accumulated deficit		(18,300,519)		
				
      Total Stockholders’ Equity		3,472,429		
				
         Total Liabilities and Stockholders’ Equity	$	7,146,289		
				
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements. 
- 56 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
VERDISYS, INC. 
STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS 
Years Ended December 31, 2003 and 2002 
		2003			2002		
							
Revenue							
   Satellite Services							
      Third parties	$	419,247		$	287,190		
   Drilling Services							
      Third parties		7,444					
      Related parties		458,750					
							
      Total Revenue		885,441			287,190		
							
Cost of Services Provided							
   Satellite Services							
      Third parties		588,498			276,454		
   Drilling Services							
      Third parties		787,560					
      Related parties		226,611					
							
Total Cost of Services Provided		1,602,669			276,929		
Gross Margin (Loss)		(717,228)			10,736		
Selling, general & administrative		5,669,538			3,002,470		
Depreciation and amortization		219,692			11,380		
Bad debts		172,003			9,368		
Debt forgiveness income		(460,235)					
Gain on sale of property		(120,000)					
Interest income		(417)			(21)		
Interest expense		1,158,236			116,321		
							
Total expenses		6,638,817			3,139,518		
							
NET LOSS	$	(7,356,045)		$	(3,128,782)		
							
Basic and diluted net loss per share	$	(.33)		$	(.23)		
Weighted average shares outstanding		22,180,185			13,553,139		
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements. 
- 57 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
VERDISYS, INC. 
STATEMENT OF STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY 
Years Ended December 31, 2002 and 2003 
	Shares		Amount	Shares			Amount		
									
Balances, December 31, 2001	650,000	$	325,000	13,553,139		$	13,553		
Series B preferred stock issued for cash	760,000		380,000						
Options issued for services									
Warrants issued for services									
Warrants issued for interest									
Net loss									
Balances, December 31, 2002	1,410,000		705,000	13,553,139			13,553		
Series B preferred stock exchanged for common stock	(1,410,000)		(705,000)	1,410,000			1,410		
Stock issued for:									
   Cash, net of fundraising costs				2,740,733			2,741		
   Services				4,679,194			4,679		
   Accounts payable				33,333			33		
   Notes payable and accrued interest				2,890,688			2,891		
   Cash exercise of warrants and options				1,995,178			1,995		
   Cashless exercise of warrants for note payment				200,000			200		
   Note payment on lease				125,000			125		
   Reduction of royalty				500,000			500		
   RDGI merger				1,500,000			1,500		
Fair value of options and warrants issued for services									
Contribution to capital									
Net Loss									
Balances, December 31, 2003	-	$	-	29,627,265		$	29,627		
									
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements. 
- 58 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
VERDISYS, INC. 
STATEMENT OF STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY 
Years Ended December 31, 2002 and 2003 
		Paid-In			Retained				
		Capital			Deficit		Totals		
									
Balances, December 31, 2001	$	5,300,833		$	(7,815,692)	$	(2,176,306)		
Series B preferred stock issued for cash							380,000		
Options issued for services		401,291					401,291		
Warrants issued for services		392,000					392,000		
Warrants issued for interest		4,800					4,800		
Net loss					(3,128,782)		(3,128,782)		
									
Balances, December 31, 2002		6,098,924			(10,944,474)		(4,126,997)		
Series B preferred stock exchanged for common stock		703,590					-		
Stock issued for:									
   Cash, net of fundraising costs		6,559,409					6,562,150		
   Services		1,619,660					1,624,339		
   Accounts payable		16,633					16,666		
   Notes payable and accrued interest		1,503,299					1,506,190		
   Cash exercise of warrants and options		366,820					368,815		
   Cashless exercise of warrants for note payment		19,800					20,000		
   Note payment on lease		249,875					250,000		
   Reduction of royalty		2,274,500					2,275,000		
   RDGI merger		(1,500)					-		
Fair value of options and warrants issued for services		1,844,311					1,844,311		
Contribution to capital		488,000					488,000		
Net Loss					(7,356,045)		(7,356,045)		
									
Balances, December 31, 2003	$	21,743,321		$	(18,300,519)	$	3,472,429		
									
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements. 
- 59 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
VERDISYS, INC. 
STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS 
Years Ended December 31, 2003 and 2002 
	2003		2002		
Cash Flows From Operating Activities							
   Net loss	$	(7,356,045)		$	(3,128,782)		
   Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:							
      Stock issued for services		1,624,339					
      Issuance of options and warrants for services		1,844,311			793,291		
      Issuance of stock options for interest expense					4,800		
      Depreciation and amortization		219,692			11,380		
      Debt forgiveness income		(460,235)					
      Guarantee of third party debt		300,000					
      Gain on sale of property		(120,000)					
      Bad debts		172,003			9,368		
      Changes in:							
         Accounts receivable		(201,747)			47,490		
         Accounts receivable – related party		(23,960)					
         Employee advances		42,620			(42,620)		
         Accounts payable		(277,755)			1,099,557		
         Accrued expenses		(171,815)			687,435		
         Deferred revenue		724,648			136,547		
         Customer deposit		68,282					
							
   Net Cash Used In Operating Activities		(3,615,662)			(381,534)		
							
Cash Flows From Investing Activities							
   Purchase of property and equipment		(459,493)			(5,286)		
   Cash payments for license		(100,000)					
   Proceeds from sale of property		120,000					
   Deposit on purchase of two (2) new rigs		(340,000)					
   Loan to third party		(100,000)					
							
   Net Cash Used In Investing Activities		(879,493)			(5,286)		
							
Cash Flows From Financing Activities							
   Proceeds from sales of common stock		6,562,150					
   Proceeds from exercise of options and warrants		368,815					
   Proceeds from notes payable to stockholders		50,000			3,558		
   Payments on notes payable to stockholders		(363,558)					
   Payments on note payable related to license		(748,760)					
   Proceeds from sales of preferred stock					380,000		
							
   Net Cash Provided By Financing Activities		5,868,647			383,558		
							
Net change in cash		1,373,492			(3,262)		
Cash at beginning of year		135			3,397		
							
Cash at end of year	$	1,373,627		$	135		
							
Cash paid during the year for:							
   Interest	$	176,240		$	-		
   Income taxes	$	-		$	-		
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements. 
- 60 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTE 1 - SUMMARY OF ACCOUNTING POLICIES 
Business. Verdisys, Inc. (“Verdisys”) was formed in California on April 7, 1999 as TheAgZone, Inc. In January 2001 the name was changed to Verdisys, Inc. In May 2001, Verdisys began selling secure intra-company and wide-area network satellite communications systems to energy companies to manage distant oil and gas producing wells, power distribution and other equipment sites by remote computer control. 
In June 2003, Verdisys began selling a lateral drilling technique using high pressure water jetting for the enhancement and production of oil and gas reserves using licensed technology acquired in April 2003. 
On July 18, 2003, Verdisys signed an Agreement and Plan of Merger with Reconstruction Data Group, Inc. (RDGI), a publicly-reporting inactive entity. The shareholders of Verdisys received 25,202,539 shares of RDGI in exchange for all of the 25,202,539 shares of Verdisys then outstanding. Verdisys became a wholly-owned subsidiary of RDGI. As of that transfer, Verdisys shareholders owned 94.4% of the outstanding stock of the combined entity. 
Certain amounts in financial statements of prior years have been reclassified to conform to the presentation of the current year for comparative purposes. 
Management estimates. The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, as well as certain financial statement disclosures. While management believes that the estimates and assumptions used in the preparation of the financial statements are appropriate, actual results could differ from these estimates. 
Cash Equivalents. Highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less are considered cash equivalents. 
Revenue Recognition. All revenue is recognized when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, the service or sale is complete, the price is fixed or determinable and collectibility is reasonably assured. Revenue is derived from sales of satellite hardware, satellite bandwidth, satellite service and lateral drilling services. Revenue from satellite hardware is recognized when the hardware is installed. Revenue from satellite bandwidth is recognized evenly over the term of the contract. Revenue from satellite service is recognized when the services are performed. Verdisys provides no warranty but sells commercially obtained 3 to 12 month warranties for satellite hardware. Verdisys has a 30 day return policy. Revenue for lateral drilling services is recognized when the services are performed and collectibility is reasonably assured and when collection is uncertain, revenue is recognized when cash is collected. 
Allowance for Doubtful Accounts. Bad debt expense is recognized based on management’s estimate of likely losses per year, based on past experience and an estimate of current year uncollectible amounts. 
Property and equipment is valued at cost. Additions are capitalized and maintenance and repairs are charged to expense as incurred. Gains and losses on dispositions of equipment are reflected in operations. Depreciation is provided using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets, which are three to seven years. 
Impairment of Long-Lived Assets. Verdisys reviews the carrying value of its long-lived assets annually or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the historical cost-carrying value of an asset may no longer be appropriate. Verdisys assesses recoverability of the carrying value of the asset by estimating the future net cash flows expected to result from the asset, including eventual disposition. If the future net cash flows are less than the carrying value of the asset, an impairment loss is recorded equal to the difference between the asset’s carrying value and fair value. 
- 61 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
Stock options and warrants. Verdisys accounts for non-cash stock-based compensation issued to non-employees in accordance with the provisions of SFAS No. 123 and EITF No. 96-18, Accounting for Equity Investments That Are Issued to Non-Employees for Acquiring, or in Conjunction with Selling Goods or Services. Common stock issued to non-employees and consultants is based upon the value of the services received or the quoted market price, whichever value is more readily determinable. Verdisys accounts for stock options and warrants issued to employees under the intrinsic value method. Under this method, Verdisys recognizes no compensation expense for stock options or warrants granted when the number of underlying shares is known and the exercise price of the option or warrant is greater than or equal to the fair market value of the stock on the date of grant. The following table illustrates the effect on net loss and net loss per share if Verdisys had applied the fair value provisions of FASB Statement No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation, to stock-based employee compensation. 
		2003	2002	
				
Net loss as reported	$(7,356,045 )	$(3,128,782 )	
Less: stock based compensation				
   determined under fair value-				
   based method	(	828,737 )	-	
				
   Pro forma net loss	$(8,184,782 )	$(3,128,782 )	
	===========	===========	
Basic and diluted net loss				
   per common share:				
   As reported		$(.33 )	$(.23 )	
   Pro forma		(.37 )	(.23 )	
The weighted average fair value of the stock options granted during 2003 and 2002 was $7.30 and $.50, respectively. Variables used in the Black-Scholes option-pricing model include (1) 1.5% risk-free interest rate, (2) expected option life is the actual remaining life of the options as of each year end, (3) expected volatility is zero, and (4) zero expected dividends. 
Income Taxes. Income tax expense is based on reported earnings before income taxes. Deferred income taxes reflect the impact of temporary differences between assets and liabilities recognized for financial reporting purposes and such amounts recognized for tax purposes, and are measured by applying tax rates in effect in years in which the differences are expected to reverse. 
Basic and diluted earnings per share. Basic earnings per share equals net earnings divided by weighted average shares outstanding during the year. Diluted earnings per share include the impact of common stock equivalents using the treasury stock method when the effect is dilutive. There were no dilutive securities during the periods presented. 
Recently issued accounting pronouncements. Verdisys does not expect the adoption of recently issued accounting pronouncements to have a significant impact on their results of operations, financial position or cash flow. 
NOTE 2 – GOING CONCERN 
As shown in the accompanying financial statements, Verdisys incurred recurring net losses of $7,356,045 and $3,128,782 in 2003 and 2002, respectively, has an accumulated deficit of $18,258,759 and a working capital deficit of $1,837,467 as of December 31, 2003. These conditions create an uncertainty as to Verdisys’ ability to continue as a going concern. Management is trying to raise additional capital through sales of common stock or convertible instruments as well as seeking financing from third parties. The financial statements do not include any adjustments that might be necessary if Verdisys is unable to continue as a going concern. 
- 62 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTE 3 – RELATED PARTY ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE AND REVENUES 
In April 2003, Verdisys signed a drilling service contract with Energy 2000 NGC, Inc. of Louisiana ("Energy 2000"), whereby Energy 2000 would have paid Verdisys a minimum of $1,800,000 for lateral drilling of 45 wells. This contract was a fixed amount due to Verdisys dependent upon the number of wells drilled and offshoot lateral bores drilled. In addition, Verdisys would receive an 80 percent interest in the net operating income after payback from these properties and also be reimbursed for 20 percent of its field costs. In September, 2003 Verdisys entered into another contract with Energy 2000 for an additional 57 wells with terms similar to the original contract. This contract was suspended for lack of payment. 
In September 2003, Verdisys signed a drilling service contract with Natural Gas Systems, Inc. (“NGS”), whereby NGS would have paid Verdisys a minimum of $7,800,000 for lateral drilling of 120 wells. This contract was a fixed amount due to Verdisys dependent upon the number of wells drilled and offshoot lateral bores drilled. In addition, Verdisys would receive a 70 percent interest in the net operating income after payback from these properties. This contract was renegotiated in February 2004 to a smaller agreement with an initial four well commitment and removed the Verdisys’ rights to post-production. 
Energy 2000 is a subsidiary of Berg McAfee Energy, LLC, which is a wholly owned subsidiary of Berg McAfee Companies. Natural Gas Systems is an independent company with substantial shareholdings owned by Eric McAfee, a 50 per cent owner of Berg McAfee Companies and former Director of Verdisys, and Berg McAfee Companies. They are beneficially owned 80% and 23% respectively by Berg McAfee or Eric McAfee personally. 
Verdisys billed $666,250 and $153,960 to Energy 2000 and NGS, respectively, for services performed in 2003. Verdisys received $397,500 and $130,000, respectively. However, Verdisys has inadequate documentation to substantiate whether some of the services were performed. For Energy 2000, Verdisys was able to substantiate $328,750 of revenue leaving $68,750 in deferred revenue. As of December 31, 2003, deferred revenues totaled $92,710. 
Lateral drilling services for these two customers ceased in December 2003 because of a change in Verdisys management, and are expected to resume for NGS in the second quarter of 2004. 
NOTE 4 – PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT 
Property and equipment consisted of the following at December 31, 2003: 
Description	Life	Amount		
					
Lateral drilling equipment	5 years	$	427,420		
Computer equipment	3 years		56,949		
Office furniture and equipment	7 years		20,712		
					
			505,081		
Less: accumulated depreciation			(65,714)		
					
		$	439,367		
		========		
Lateral drilling equipment consists of two heavy trucks mounted with high powered water compressors, flexible hose and other assorted downhole equipment which is used to conduct the lateral drilling process with high pressure jetting technology. 
Depreciation expense totaled $23,881 and $11,380 in 2003 and 2002, respectively. 
- 63 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTE 5 – LATERAL DRILLING LICENSE & NOTE PAYABLE ON LICENSE TO RELATED PARTY 
In April 2003, an individual licensed his lateral drilling technology and equipment to Verdisys for $2,750,000 plus 10% of related gross revenue from lateral drilling operations. Verdisys paid $100,000 upon signing and signed a note payable for $2,650,000 plus effective interest of 12.14% due in monthly installments from May 2003 through March 2004. 
In July 2003, Verdisys issued 125,000 shares in exchange for a $250,000 reduction of the note payable. In August 2003, Verdisys and the licensor amended the agreement whereby, in exchange for 500,000 shares of Verdisys common stock and the grant of a board seat, the licensor agreed to eliminate the 10% royalty and instead receive $500 per well serviced. The stock price at the time of the amendment was $4.55 per share, resulting in a $2,275,000 increase in the carrying value of the license. 
At December 31, 2003 the total cost of the license was $5,025,000 with $195,811 of accumulated amortization. The license is amortized over the remaining life of the patent, or 14 years. The balance of the note payable at December 31, 2003 was $1,651,240. 
Verdisys did not make the December 2003 or January 2004 payment on the note payable. In February 2004, Verdisys and the licensor agreed to restructure the note payments. Verdisys agreed to issue the licensor 300,000 shares of common stock, $100,000 cash and a note payable for $400,000 due on May 15, 2004 for the unpaid amounts due under the original note. If Verdisys fails to pay the $400,000 by May 15, 2004, the license may be revoked. The 300,000 shares had a value of $1,920,000 with $975,000 reducing the overall note balance and $945,000 recognized as interest expense. 
NOTE 6 – DEPOSITS ON 2 NEW RIGS 
Verdisys paid $340,000 in December 2003 for two flatbed trucks with attached drilling equipment that Verdisys took possession of in January 2004. This brings the total number of lateral drilling units owned by Verdisys to four. 
NOTE 7 – DEFERRED REVENUE/CUSTOMER DEPOSIT 
Typical satellite bandwidth contracts cover 36 months. Verdisys receives the cash in advance and recognizes revenue evenly over the contract. Deferred revenue related to satellite services totaled $271,485. $142,440 will be recognized in 2004 and $129,045 will be recognized during 2005 and 2006. 
Verdisys also deferred revenue collected for lateral drilling service contracts. In June 2003, Verdisys signed an agreement to drill wells for Edge Capital (“Edge”). Edge, through a third party financing source, paid Verdisys $497,000 in 2003. Edge currently disputes whether services were actually performed and is requesting the $497,000 be returned to the third party financing source but has not initiated any court action. Verdisys has inadequate documentation to substantiate what services were actually performed. Management is attempting to substantiate what services were actually performed and continues to gather evidence to substantiate the services. As of December 31, 2003, the $497,000 is included in deferred revenue. 
- 64 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTE 8 - GUARANTEE OF THIRD PARTY DEBT 
In July 2003, Verdisys guaranteed Edge’s purchase of oil and gas properties from another entity for $450,000. Edge paid $150,000 and signed a note payable for $300,000 plus 12% interest due in 2004. Edge defaulted on this note and requested Verdisys pay the amounts due. In accordance with FASB Interpretation 45 (“FIN 45”) “Guarantor’s Accounting and Disclosure Requirements for Guarantees, Including Indirect Guarantees of Indebtedness of Others,” Verdisys recorded a liability of $300,000. . 
In November 2003, Verdisys loaned $100,000 to Cypress Drilling, Inc. (“Cypress”), with 8% interest and due on demand. Cypress leased drilling equipment from Mixon Bros. Drilling, Inc. (“Mixon”). Mixon was in default on the equipment note payable to Homeland Federal Savings Bank (“Homeland”). Cypress agreed to give Mixon $64,384, which Mixon agreed to give to Homeland to bring the note to Homeland current to release the equipment to Mixon. Mixon then released the equipment to Cypress so Cypress could do subcontract work for Verdisys. Verdisys agreed to guarantee Mixon’s remaining note payments to Homeland which approximated $68,000. The guarantee is for one year beginning October 30, 2003. If Verdisys were required to honor the guarantee, Verdisys would receive the equipment. Verdisys fully reserved the Cypress $100,000 note receivable because collectibility is uncertain. Verdisys has not recorded any liability under the guarantee as of December 31, 2003. 
NOTE 9 - NOTES PAYABLE 
At the beginning of 2003, Verdisys owed $1,579,562 in notes payable to stockholders. In early 2003, Verdisys issued a convertible promissory note in the amount of $50,000 with 100,000 $.01 warrants that expire in January 2008 to a stockholder. 
In 2003, Verdisys settled the entire $1,629,562 of notes payable by paying $360,000 in cash, allowing a cashless exercise of 200,000 $.10 warrants for $20,000, reclassifying $4,562 to accrued interest and issuing 2,890,688 shares of common stock for $1,245,000 of principal plus accrued interest of $261,190. 
NOTE 10 - INCOME TAXES 
Verdisys uses the liability method, where deferred tax assets and liabilities are determined based on the expected future tax consequences of temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial and income tax reporting purposes. During 2003 and 2002, Verdisys incurred net losses and, therefore, has no tax liability. The net deferred tax asset generated by the loss carry-forward has been fully reserved. The cumulative net operating loss carry-forward is approximately $13,000,000 at December 31, 2003, and will expire in the years 2019 through 2023. 
At December 31, 2002, deferred tax assets consisted of the following: 
			2003			
						
Deferred tax assets					
Net operating losses	$	4,500,000		
   Less:	valuation allowance		(4,500,000 )		
					
Net deferred tax asset		$	0		
		===========		
- 65 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTE 11 - PREFERRED STOCK 
3,436,996 shares of Series A preferred stock were issued in 1999 and 2000 at $1.50 per share, and all were converted prior to 2002 to common stock on a one-for-one basis. 
650,000 and 760,000 shares of Series B preferred stock were issued in 2001 and 2002, respectively, for $.50 per share. In early 2003, Verdisys converted all 1,410,000 shares of Series B convertible preferred stock into 1,410,000 shares of common stock. 
There are currently no preferred shares issued or outstanding. Verdisys currently has no authorized preferred stock. 
NOTE 12 – COMMON STOCK 
In the second quarter of 2003, Verdisys sold 1,239,000 shares of common stock in private placements for between $.50 and $.75 per share for total proceeds of $779,250 before $15,100 costs of fundraising. 
In the second quarter of 2003, Verdisys converted $1,506,190 of notes payable and accrued interest to investors to 2,890,688 shares of common stock. 
In the second quarter of 2003, director and employee options were exercised at $.10 per share for 2,409,291 shares of common stock. In lieu of cash, Verdisys agreed to expense the exercise price as compensation of $240,929. In the second quarter of 2003, 1,580,000 warrants were exercised for 1,580,000 shares of common stock. $56,500 in cash was received for the exercise of 430,000 warrants, accounts payable was reduced by $95,000 for the exercise of 950,000 warrants and notes payable to investor was reduced by $20,000 for the exercise of 200,000 warrants. In April 2003, Verdisys issued 2,000,000 shares of common stock purportedly to acquire the assets of Quikview, Inc. The shares were valued at $1,000,000 and have been accounted for as compensation expense. See Note 19 for details. 
In June 2003, 100,000 shares valued at $75,000 were issued to a consultant. 
In May 2003, Verdisys issued 33,333 shares of stock for a $16,666 reduction in accounts payable. 
On July 18, 2003, Verdisys signed an Agreement and Plan of Merger with Reconstruction Data Group, Inc. (RDGI), a publicly-reporting inactive entity. The shareholders of Verdisys received 25,202,539 shares of RDGI in exchange for all of the 25,202,539 shares of Verdisys then outstanding. RDGI was renamed Verdisys and the former Verdisys Entity was extinguished. As of that transfer, Verdisys shareholders owned 94.4% of the outstanding stock and RDGI shareholders owned 1,500,000 shares or 1.6% of the combined entity. 
In July and August 2003, Verdisys sold 609,000 shares of common stock at $2.00 per share in a private placement for total proceeds of $1,218,000. Offering costs consisted of 59,400 shares of restricted common stock and 9,501 warrants exercisable at $2 per share anytime through September 5, 2008. 
In the third quarter of 2003, 269,547 warrants were exercised for 269,547 shares of common stock. $177,751 in cash was received for the exercise. 
In the third quarter of 2003, Verdisys issued 625,000 shares of common stock to the licensor of the lateral drilling license. 125,000 shares were for a reduction of the note payable by $250,000 and 500,000 were for an amendment to the royalty agreement. The 500,000 shares were valued at $2,275,000. 
In September 2003, 144,903 shares granted in 2001, but never recorded, were issued to former employees and valued at the 2001 value of $52,160. 
- 66 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
In October 2003, Verdisys sold 833,333 shares of common stock to Gryphon Master Fund, L.P. at $6.00 per share for $5,000,000 total proceeds. Offering costs associated with the sale were $420,000 in cash, 83,334 warrants at $6 per share that expire October 24, 2008, 9,501 warrants at $2 per share that expire in September 2008 and 20,000 shares of common stock. The warrants are exercisable at any time prior to October 24, 2008 by paying cash at the exercise price or by electing a cashless exercise. If a cashless exercise is elected, the holder would receive a percentage of the shares defined as the market price at the time of exercise less the exercise price multiplied by the number of warrants exercised. If Verdisys fails to meet certain milestones related to registration of such shares, Verdisys is required to pay in cash liquidated damages equal to 1 percent of the purchase price of the shares paid for the first 30 days the event is not cured and 2 percent of the purchase price paid for each thirty day period thereafter until cured. In no event shall Verdisys be required to pay more than aggregate liquidated damages of 8 percent of the purchase price or $400,000. In addition, if in the ten months subsequent to the agreement, the 30 day average closing price of Verdisys’ common stock drops below $6 per share, such drops could result in the issuance of a maximum of 277,778 additional shares of common stock for no additional compensation. If this occurs, a total of 1,111,111 common shares will have been issued for an average price of $4.50 per share. As of April 2, 2004, Verdisys incurred approximately $283,333 of liquidated damages for failing to file a registration statement timely. In the fourth quarter of 2003, Verdisys issued 25,000 shares of common stock valued at $256,250 to a consultant for services. 
In the fourth quarter 2003, 245,631 warrants and 100,000 options were exercised for $29,564 and $10,000, respectively. 
NOTE 13 - STOCK OPTIONS AND WARRANTS 
Options 
In April 2003, Verdisys issued 1,280,000 ten year $.10 options to employees. 30,000 options vest monthly over three months, 750,000 options vest quarterly over four years, 300,000 options vest quarterly over one year and 200,000 options vest quarterly over two years. The intrinsic value of these options totals $512,000 which approximated their fair value. 
In August 2003, Verdisys issued an employee 100,000 five year options with an exercise price of $4.10. There was no intrinsic value associated with the issuance. The fair value of the options was $321,024. 
In December 2003, Verdisys granted 500,000 options to purchase Verdisys common stock to the chairman and interim CEO. The options expire in 10 years, have an exercise price of $9.55, which equaled the closing price on the date of grant. 50,000 vest immediately, 50,000 were to vest by December 31, 2003 if Verdisys could collect all of the Edge disputed accounts receivable by December 31, 2003 and the remaining 400,000 options vest evenly over 12 months in 2004. Because Verdisys was unable to collect the accounts receivable from Edge, 50,000 of the 500,000 options were forfeited. The fair value associated with these options totaled $4,061,703 of which $507,713 is presented as a pro forma expense. See note 1 for details. 
$714,524 of intrinsic value associated with options vesting in 2003 was expensed in 2003. 
- 67 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
In 2002, Verdisys issued 7,155,000 ten year options to employees and directors with exercise prices of $.10. Intrinsic value associated with these options totaled $2,862,000 which will be recognized as the options vest from 2002 to 2006. 
Warrants 
Verdisys issues warrant to non-employees from time to time. The board of directors has discretion as to the terms under which the warrants are issued. All warrants vest immediately unless specifically noted in warrant agreements. 
In April 2003, Verdisys issued 200,000 $.10 warrants, of which 100,000 expire in January 2007 and 100,000 expire in January 2008. The warrants have a fair value of $80,000 which was expensed when the warrants were granted. 
During the summer of 2003, Verdisys negotiated settlements with 9 vendors plus the two original founders for various debts carried on the books. One of the founders was issued 150,000 warrants exercisable at $.10 and valued at $.40 or $60,000. The difference resulted in a contribution to capital. See note 18 for details. 
During the fall of 2003, Verdisys issued 92,835 warrants, 83,334 at $6 per share that expire October 2008 and 9,501 at $2 per share that expire September 2008. The warrants were issued in connection with raising the $5,000,000 from Gryphon (see note 12) and their fair value of $822,738 was treated as a cost of fundraising. The warrants are exercisable at any time prior to expiration by paying cash at the exercise price or by electing a cashless exercise. If a cashless exercise is elected, the holder would receive a percentage of the shares defined as the market price at the time of exercise less the exercise price multiplied by the number of warrants exercised. 
Verdisys issued 2,644,438 in warrants in 2003 at an exercise price $.10. The fair value of $1,050,687 has been expensed accordingly in 2003. 83,133 of the warrants were exercised in 2003. 
In early 2003, 232,334 previously expired warrants were extended and exercised. The extension resulted in the granting of 232,334 warrants to purchase Verdisys stock at $.75 when the stock was selling for $.50 in private placements. Using the minimum value method, the modification resulted in no additional compensation expense. The warrants were exercised in the summer of 2003. 
During 2002, Verdisys issued 120,000 warrants with an exercise price of $.10 to investors. 100,000 expire in March 2006 and 20,000 expire in November 2007. The fair value of $4,800 was recognized as interest expense for the issuance. 
During 2002, Verdisys issued 980,000 warrants with an exercise price of $.10 to consultants. The fair value of $392,000 was recognized as compensation cost. 
- 68 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
Summary information regarding options and warrants is as follows: 
			Weighted				Weighted	
			average				average	
	Options		Share Price		Warrants		Share Price	
								
Outstanding at									
   December 31, 2001	5,065,161		$	.11		2,668,271		$	
Year ended December 31, 2002:									
   Granted	7,155,001			.07		1,100,000			
   Forfeited	(2,717,973 )			.10		(217,362 )			
									
Outstanding at									
   December 31, 2002	9,502,189			.10		3,550,909			
									
Year ended December 31, 2003:									
   Granted	1,880,000		2.83		3,319,607			
   Exercised	(2,509,291 )			.10		(2,092,961 )			
   Forfeited	(4,760,522 )			.23		( 352,840 )			
									
Outstanding at									
   December 31, 2003	4,112,376		$	1.35		4,424,715		$	
									
Options outstanding and exercisable as of December 31, 2003: 
			- - Outstanding - -	Exercisable		
			Number	Remaining	Number		
Exercise Price		of Shares	life	of Shares		
						
$	4.10		100,000	5 years	-		
	.10		5,000	7 years	4,247		
	.10		138,000	8 years	104,099		
	.10		3,369,376	9 years	1,040,021		
	9.55		500,000	10 years	-		
							
			4,112,376		1,148,366		
			==========		===========		
Warrants outstanding and exercisable as of December 31, 2003: 
	- - Outstanding - -	Exercisable		
	Number	Remaining	Number		
Exercise Price	of Shares	life	of Shares		
					
$	8,331	1 years	8,331		
.15-2.00	1,763,677	2 years	1,763,677		
.10-1.00	494,039	3 years	494,039		
2.00-6.00	92,835	5 years	92,835		
.10-.15	1,190,833	7 years	1,190,833		
	375,000	8 years	375,000		
	500,000	9 years	500,000		
					
	4,424,715		4,424,715		
					
- 69 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTE 14 - CONCENTRATIONS 
One customer accounted for 38% and 87% of total revenues in 2003 and 2002, respectively. Related parties accounted for 52% of total revenue. 
Verdisys maintains its cash balance in one financial institution. The balance is insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation up to $100,000. At December 31, 2003, Verdisys uninsured cash balance totaled approximately $1,485,000. 
NOTE 15 – COMMITMENTS & CONTINGENCIES 
Verdisys’ current office is in The Woodlands, Texas. In December 2003, Verdisys renewed the Woodlands lease for 12 months for $6,071 per month. Future minimum lease payments under the lease as of December 31, 2003 are $66,781 in 2004. Rent expense was $42,325 and $47,627 in 2003 and 2002, respectively. 
Verdisys has a consulting agreement with its current majority stockholder for $10,000 per month through April 30, 2005, with $120,000 due during 2004 and $40,000 in 2005. $0 was accrued and unpaid under this agreement as of December 31, 2003. The advisory agreement was cancelled with two months notice in February, 2004 effective upon the resignation of the director. 
In April 2002, Verdisys entered into a three-year employment agreement with its then CEO. The base salary under the agreement was $250,000 per year with quarterly performance bonuses and 2,000,000 stock options granted in 2002 and exercisable at $.10 per share and vesting quarterly over a two-year period. $400,000 and $175,000 in expense was incurred in 2002 relating to the vested portion of these options and unpaid salary, respectively. In November 2002, this CEO resigned. In 2003 Verdisys agreed to pay accrued salary of $204,320 in cash of which $161,306 was paid as of December 31, 2003 and the balance is accrued as of December 31, 2003. Verdisys is in negotiations over the unvested options. 
Verdisys billed Edge $1,496,000 for drilling services in the third and fourth quarters of 2003. Edge disputes services were ever performed and refuses to pay. Verdisys has been unsuccessful to date in substantiating that the work was performed. Due to these uncertainties, the account receivable and the revenue have been removed from the books. 
In August 2003, Verdisys obtained a 75% net revenue interest in property located in Monroe, Louisiana from a third party in exchange for agreeing to perform lateral drilling services on the property. In October 2003, Verdisys assigned the net revenue interest to Edge for $200,000. Edge paid Verdisys $120,000 and agreed to pay the balance of $80,000 by March 31, 2004. As of April 2, 2004, Verdisys has not collected the $80,000. Due to the disputes with Edge, Verdisys has not recorded the remaining $80,000 receivable. Verdisys agreed to refund the money to Edge if Verdisys did not deliver a lease between Edge and the original owner within 90 days if Edge desired. As of April 2, 2004, Verdisys has not delivered the necessary lease and Edge has the right under the agreement to request a refund of the $120,000. See Note 21. 
If Verdisys fails to pay $400,000 to the licensor of Verdisys’ lateral drilling license by May 15, 2004, he has the right to revoke the license. 
- 70 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTE 16 – LITIGATION 
In August 2002, Verdisys settled a lawsuit filed against it in late 2001 for breach of promissory note and breach of security agreement, by agreeing to pay $228,494 and issued 400,000 warrants with an exercise price of $.10 per share. Verdisys agreed to pay $15,000 on October 1, 2002 and $5,000 per month from November 2002 through August 2004. Verdisys settled the debt in 2003 by paying $180,000 cash and issuing 200,000 shares of common stock for a cashless exercise of 20,000 warrants at $.10 per share. 
Verdisys initiated a lawsuit against Edge Capital that requests a declaratory judgment that a purported agreement between Verdisys and Edge is not enforceable. The lawsuit arises from Edge’s contention that one of Verdisys’ ex-officers committed the company to purchase certain oil and gas properties from Edge. Although Verdisys contends that the alleged agreement is not binding, if the court does not grant Verdisys’ request for declaratory judgment, Edge may seek to enforce the terms of the agreement. An enforcement action may lead to damages for breach of contract or specific performance, either of which may have a material adverse effect on Verdisys’ financial condition. Edge, however, has not asserted any claim to enforce the purported agreement. 
Verdisys has learned that it is a defendant in two purported class action lawsuits brought by former shareholders. The lawsuits, which according to press releases about the lawsuits issued by the plaintiffs’ lawyers appear in substance to be practically identical, allege that Verdisys and its former CEO, Dan Williams, and the Company's former CFO, Andrew Wilson, violated Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder. The lawsuits allege that defendants made materially misstatements about Verdisys’ financial results. More specifically, the lawsuits allege that defendants failed to disclose and indicate: (1) that Verdisys had materially overstated its net income and earnings per share; (2) that defendants prematurely recognized revenue from contracts between Verdisys, Edge Capital and Energy 2000 in violation of GAAP and its own revenue recognition policy; (3) that Verdisys lacked adequate internal controls and was therefore unable to ascertain the true financial condition of the company; and (4) that as a result of recognizing revenue prematurely, Verdisys’ financial results were inflated at all relevant times. Verdisys has not yet been served in the lawsuits and continues to evaluate its defense to these allegations, as well as the potential impact that an adverse judgment would have on it. 
Verdisys has received notice that the Securities and Exchange Commission has initiated a formal investigation into its reporting practices and public statements about the Company in 2003. The SEC has requested substantiation and documentary evidence from the Company concerning the performance of certain lateral drilling services by subcontractors in the period from May 2003 to September 2003, supervision of such services by the Company’s Executive Management at the time, revenue recognition related to the performance of such services, the third quarter 2003 earnings restatement, public statements concerning the services performed, and related matters. The SEC has also requested information and documentary evidence related to Verdisys’ acquisition of certain assets of QuikView, Inc., a related party company, in June, 2003. In its letters to Verdisys requesting documents, the SEC stated that the staff’s inquiry should not be construed as an indication that any violations of securities laws have occurred or as an adverse reflection on any persons, company or security. 
Since December 2003, Verdisys has taken several steps to address issues related to the SEC’s inquiries, including the termination and replacement of the previous Chief Executive Officer and Chief Operating Officer and the reassignment of its Chief Financial Officer based upon his desire not to relocate to Houston. Internal controls have been strengthened overall, particularly with respect to the public release of Company information and the recognition of revenue. The Company has also initiated an internal investigation of the matters of concern to the SEC. Consequently, the Company is restating its second and third quarter financial statements and has decided to defer all revenue related to the aforementioned period until such time that it can substantiate whether or not the services were performed. Further, the Company is evaluating its options for rescinding its purchase of certain assets from QuikView, Inc. As such, the Company’s purchase consideration of two million common shares may be cancelled. 
- 71 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
Verdisys is cooperating fully with the investigation, including the provision of numerous documents and testimony by our current executives. Verdisys is not aware of any pending or threatened enforcement or other actions that might be initiated by the SEC. Although the Company is working to bring the matter to a prompt conclusion, it cannot make any assurance that the investigation will be resolved positively or that it will not have negative effects on the Company’s limited resources or its ability to raise capital and use its stock as acquisition currency during the period of the investigation. 
Verdisys has never been in bankruptcy, receivership or any similar legal proceeding. Other than described above, Verdisys is not aware of any other threatened legal proceedings. The foregoing is also true with respect to each officer, director and control shareholder as well as any entity owned by any officer, director and control shareholder, over the last five years. 
As part of its regular operations, Verdisys may become party to various pending or threatened claims, lawsuits and administrative proceedings seeking damages or other remedies concerning its’ commercial operations, products, employees and other matters. Although Verdisys can give no assurance about the outcome of these or any other pending legal and administrative proceedings and the effect such outcomes may have on the company, except as described above, Verdisys believes that any ultimate liability resulting from the outcome of such proceedings, to the extent not otherwise provided for or covered by insurance, will not have a material adverse effect on Verdisys’ financial condition or results of operations. 
NOTE 17 – NON-CASH TRANSACTIONS ON CASH FLOW STATEMENT 
Non-cash transactions for year ended December 31, 2003:				
   Seller financed purchase of license with note	$	2,650,000		
   Stock issued for license amendment		2,275,000		
   Stock issued for reduction of note payable on license		250,000		
   Contributions to capital by founders for debt				
      forgiveness income		488,000		
   Conversion of notes payable to investors to				
         common stock		1,245,000		
   Conversion of accrued interest on notes payable				
         to investors to common stock		261,190		
   Conversion of Series B preferred stock to common		705,000		
   Stock issued for accounts payable		16,666		
   Warrants exercised with notes payable to investors		20,000		
NOTE 18 - DEBT FORGIVENESS INCOME & CONTRIBUTION TO CAPITAL 
During 2003, Verdisys negotiated settlements with 9 vendors for various debts originally recorded on the books at $520,501 for $43,600 cash and 33,333 shares of stock valued at $.50 or $16,666 resulting in debt forgiveness income of $460,235. During the same period, Verdisys negotiated settlements with the two original founders for various debts recorded on the books at $576,000 for $28,000 cash and 150,000 warrants exercisable at $.10 and valued at $.40 or $60,000 resulting in a contribution to capital of $488,000. 
NOTE 19 – ALLEGED SOFTWARE PURCHASE 
In April 2003, Verdisys issued 2,000,000 shares of common stock for what management believed was satellite communications management software pursuant to an asset purchase agreement with a related party. Management in place as of August 2003 maintained the software was not useful and impaired it as of June 30, 2003. In early 2004, following an internal investigation, new management determined that the agreement is likely subject to rescission. Verdisys is evaluating its options to rescind the agreement and cancel the shares issued. The majority shareholder of Verdisys and former director, who was also a principal to the counterparty in the transaction, acquired 11.5% of the 2,000,000 shares. 
- 72 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTE 20 - NATURAL GAS FIELD PURCHASE OPTION 
On November 10, 2003, Verdisys paid $500,000 for a sixteen day option to place an additional $10,500,000 deposit to purchase a large natural gas field with significant current gas production for a purchase price in excess of $100 million2004. As of December 31, 2003, the $500,000 was forfeited and the option expired.. Verdisys also paid fees to date of $120,000 associated with the transaction. The additional $10,500,000 would have held the purchase option open until February 2004. 
NOTE 21 - GAIN ON SALE OF PROPERTY 
In August 2003, Verdisys obtained a 75% net revenue interest in property located in Monroe, Louisiana from a third party in exchange for agreeing to perform lateral drilling services on the property. In October 2003, Verdisys assigned the net revenue interest to Edge for $200,000. Edge paid Verdisys $120,000 and agreed to pay the balance of $80,000 by March 31, 2004. Verdisys agreed to refund the money to Edge if Verdisys did not deliver a lease between Edge and the original owner within 90 days if Edge desired. Verdisys recognized a $120,000 gain for the monies received due to a $0 cost basis by Verdisys. As of April 2, 2004, Verdisys has not collected the $80,000. Due to the disputes with Edge, Verdisys has not recorded the remaining $80,000 receivable. 
NOTE 22 – RESTATEMENTS OF SECOND AND THIRD INTERIM QUARTERS 
Second Quarter 
In April 2003, Verdisys issued 2,000,000 shares of common stock for what management believed was satellite communications management software pursuant to an asset purchase agreement with a related party. Management in control as of August 2003 maintained the software was not useful and impaired it as of June 30, 2003. In early 2004, following an internal investigation, new management determined that the agreement is likely subject to rescission. Verdisys is evaluating its options to rescind the agreement and cancel the shares issued. The majority shareholder of Verdisys and former director, who was also a principal to the counterparty in the transaction, acquired 11.5% of the 2,000,000 shares. The impairment expense will be reclassified as compensation expense as of June 30, 2003. 
In the quarter ending June 30, 2003, Verdisys recognized revenue to Energy 2000 of $60,000, accounts receivable from Energy 2000 of $230,000 and deferred revenue to Energy 2000 of $230,000. Verdisys has been unsuccessful in substantiating and documenting the work was performed. As of June 30, 2003, Verdisys is reversing the deferred revenue, accounts receivable and revenue. The $60,000 received from Energy 2000 will be carried as a customer deposit. 
Third Quarter 
In 2004, management discovered that accounts receivable and deferred revenue as of September 30, 2003 were both overstated. In June 2003, Verdisys signed an agreement to drill wells for Edge. The contracts contained contingencies disallowing revenue recognition until each contingency was fulfilled. As of September 30, 2003, Verdisys deferred revenues and associated costs of $1,496,000 and $330,000, respectively under this contract. In 2004 Edge disputed whether services were ever performed and refuses to pay. Verdisys has been unsuccessful in substantiating the work was performed. Due to these uncertainties, the account receivable and the deferred revenue were removed from the books as of September 30, 2003. 
In 2004, management discovered that revenue recognized for monies received in the quarter ending September 30, 2003 was being disputed. In June 2003, Verdisys signed an agreement to drill wells for Edge. Edge, through a third party financing source, paid Verdisys $497,000 in 2003. Edge is currently disputing services were actually performed and is requesting the $497,000 be returned to the third party financing source. Verdisys has been unsuccessful in substantiating the work was performed. Due to these uncertainties, the $497,000 was reclassified from revenue to deferred revenue as of September 30, 2003. 
- 73 - 

ANNUAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
In the quarter ending September 30, 2003, Verdisys recognized accounts receivable from Energy 2000 of $337,500 and deferred revenue to Energy 2000 of $337,500. Verdisys has been unsuccessful in substantiating whether the work was performed. As of September 30, 2003, Verdisys reversed the deferred revenue and accounts receivable. 
NOTE 23 – SUBSEQUENT EVENTS 
In 2004, 395,022 shares were issued for a cashless exercise of 400,000 warrants. 
409,935 shares were issued for the exercise of 409,935 options for cash of $40,994. 300,000 shares of common stock were issued to the licensor of the lateral drilling license as part of a workout on the note payable. The 300,000 shares had a value of $1,920,000 with $975,000 reducing the overall note balance and $945,000 recognized as interest expense. 
In March 2004, Verdisys signed an agreement with Maxim Energy (“Maxim”), a company run by Verdisys former CEO, Dan Williams. Verdisys will drill laterals on Maxim’s wells on an arms length third party basis. Maxim paid Verdisys $100,000 as an advance on the mobilization and drilling of the first two wells. Verdisys has stipulated that all services to Maxim will be paid for in advance. 
- 74 - 

QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
     VERDISYS, INC. BALANCE SHEET 
     (Unaudited) March 31, 2004 
			Assets			
Current Assets:								
      Cash					$	333,161		
      Accounts receivable,								
net of allowance for doubtful accounts of	$50,000			112,376		
Accounts receivable from related parties				37,025		
						
Total Current Assets					482,562		
Property and equipment,							
net of accumulated depreciation of	$107,198				737,883		
License, net of accumulated amortization of $	284,150			4,740,850		
						
	Total Assets				$	5,961,295		

								
		Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity				
      Current Liabilities								
            Accounts payable					$	409,522		
            Accrued expenses						475,331		
            Deferred revenue						639,440		
Guarantee of third party debt					300,000		
            Customer deposits						168,750		
            Note payable						50,000		
Note payable on license to related party				400,000		
						
Total Current Liabilities					2,442,043		
Long term portion of deferred revenue				323,994		
						
Total Liabilities					2,767,037		

Commitments & Contingencies							
Stockholders' Equity								
Convertible preferred stock, no par value, 40,000,000 shares authorized;				
Series A, none issued and outstanding				-		
Series B, none issued and outstanding				-		
            Common Stock,	$			.001 par value, 50,000,000 shares authorized;				
30,792,036 shares issued and outstanding			30,792		
Additional paid-in capital					23,783,248		
Accumulated deficit					(20,619,782)		
							
Total Stockholders' Equity					3,194,258		

Total Liabilities and Stockholder’s Equity		$	5,961,295		
					
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements. 
- 75 - 

QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
VERDISYS, INC. 
STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS 
(Unaudited) 
		For The Three Months Ended		
		March 31,		
		2004			2003		

Revenue							
   Satellite Services							
      Third parties	$	91,750		$	136,448		
   Drilling Services							
      Third parties		114,158			-		
							
      Total Revenue		205,908			136,448		
							
Cost of Services Provided							
   Satellite Services							
      Third parties		164,078			108,564		
   Drilling Services							
      Third parties		255,262			-		
							
      Total Cost of Services Provided		419,340			108,564		
							
      Gross Margin (Loss)		(213,432)			27,884		

Selling, general and administrative		1,781,079			230,098		
Depreciation and amortization		129,823			440		
Interest expense		283,569			36,641		
Other income		(88,631)			-		
Interest income		(9)			-		
							
      Total expenses		2,105,831			267,179		
							
      NET LOSS	$	(2,319,263)		$	(239,295)		

							
Basic and diluted net loss per share	$	(0.08)		$	(0.02)		
Weighted average outstanding		30,259,880			13,553,139		
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements. 
- 76 - 

QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
VERDISYS, INC. 
STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS 
(Unaudited) 
		For the Three Months Ended		
		March 31, 2004			March 31, 2003		
							
Cash Flows From Operating Activities							
   Net loss	$	(2,319,263)		$	(239,295)		
   Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash							
      provided by (used in) operating activities:							
      Stock issued for services		735,192			-		
      Option and warrant expense		80,099			200,167		
      Depreciation and amortization		129,823			440		
      Changes in:							
         Accounts receivable		27,769			(61,397)		
         Accounts receivable – related party		(13,066)			-		
         Other current assets		-			(13,550)		
         Accounts payable		88,836			63,188		
         Accrued expenses		36,444			(56,771)		
         Deferred revenue		170,989			108,341		
         Customer deposit		31,718			-		
							
Net Cash Provided By (Used In) Operating Activities		(1,031,459)			1,123		
							
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:					
   Proceeds from exercise of options and warrants	40,993		-		
   Proceeds from notes payable to stockholders	50,000		50,000		
   Payments on notes payable to stockholders	-		(35,494)		
   Payments on note payable related to license	(100,000)		-		
					
Net Cash Provided By (Used In) Financing Activities	(9,007)		14,506		
					
Net change in cash		(1,040,466)			15,629		
Cash at beginning of period		1,373,627			135		
							
Cash at end of period	$	333,161		$	15,764		
							
Non-cash transactions:							
   Conversion of notes payable and accrued interest to common stock	$	1,920,000		$	-		
   Conversion of preferred stock to common stock	$	-		$	705,000		
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these financial statements. 
- 77 - 

QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
(Unaudited) 
NOTE 1 - BASIS OF PRESENTATION 
The accompanying unaudited interim financial statements of Verdisys, Inc. (“Verdisys”) have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America and the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”), and should be read in conjunction with the audited financial statements and notes thereto contained in Verdisys’ Annual Report filed with the SEC on Form 10-KSB. In the opinion of management, all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair presentation of financial position and the results of operations for the interim periods presented have been reflected herein. The results of operations for the interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the full year. Notes to the financial statements which would substantially duplicate the disclosure contained in the audited financial statements for 2003 as reported in the 10-KSB have been omitted. 
NOTE 2 – STOCK OPTIONS AND WARRANTS 
Verdisys accounts for non-cash stock-based compensation issued to non-employees in accordance with the provisions of SFAS No. 123 and EITF No. 96-18, Accounting for Equity Investments That Are Issued to Non-Employees for Acquiring, or in Conjunction with Selling Goods or Services. Common stock issued to non-employees and consultants is based upon the value of the services received or the quoted market price, whichever value is more readily determinable. Verdisys accounts for stock options and warrants issued to employees under the intrinsic value method. Under this method, Verdisys recognizes no compensation expense for stock options or warrants granted when the number of underlying shares is known and the exercise price of the option or warrant is greater than or equal to the fair market value of the stock on the date of grant. 
In the first quarter of 2004, Verdisys granted 310,000 ten year options to officers and non-employee directors with exercise prices at the then market price of $4.28. The options to officers vest Quarterly over 12 months and the options to non-employee directors vest immediately. There was no intrinsic value associated with the grants, however, fair value totaled $1,200,623 with $532,535 vesting during the first quarter of 2004. 
The following table illustrates the effect on net loss and net loss per share if Verdisys had applied the fair value provisions of FASB Statement No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation, to stock-based employee compensation. 
		2004			2003		

Net loss as reported	$	(2,319,263)		$	(239,295)		
Less: stock based compensation							
   determined under fair value based method		(532,535)			-		
							
   Pro forma net loss	$	(2,851,798)		$	(239,295)		
							
Basic and diluted net loss per common share:							
   As reported	$	(.08)		$	(.02)		
   Pro forma	$	(.09)		$	(.02)		
The weighted average fair value of the stock options granted during 2004 and 2003 was $4.28 and N/A, respectively. Variables used in the Black-Scholes option-pricing model include (1) 2.0% risk-free interest rate, (2) expected option life is the actual remaining life of the options as of each year end, (3) expected volatility is 102% and N/A, respectively, and (4) zero expected dividends. 
- 78 - 

QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
(Unaudited) 
NOTE 3 – LATERAL DRILLING LICENSE & NOTE PAYABLE ON LICENSE TO RELATED PARTY 
Verdisys did not make the December 2003 or January 2004 payment on the note payable. In February 2004, Verdisys and the licensor agreed to restructure the note payments. Verdisys agreed to issue the licensor 300,000 shares of common stock, $100,000 cash and a note payable for $400,000 due on May 15, 2004 for the unpaid amounts due under the original note. The 300,000 shares had a value of $1,920,000 with $1,184,808 reducing the overall note balance and $735,192 recognized as compensation expense. On May 14, 2004 Verdisys paid the final installment on the Note. 
NOTE 4 – CUSTOMER DEPOSITS 
In March 2004, Verdisys agreed to drill laterals for Maxim Energy (“Maxim”), a company run by Verdisys former CEO, Dan Williams. Maxim paid Verdisys $100,000 as an advance on the mobilization and drilling of the first two wells. Verdisys has stipulated that all services to Maxim will be paid for in advance. 
NOTE 5 – DEFERRED REVENUE 
Typical satellite bandwidth contracts cover 36 months. Verdisys receives the cash in advance and recognizes revenue evenly over the contract. Deferred revenue related to satellite services totaled $466,434. $142,440 will be recognized in 2004 and $323,994 will be recognized during 2005 and 2006. 
Verdisys also deferred revenue collected for lateral drilling service contracts. In June 2003, Verdisys signed an agreement to drill wells for Edge Capital (“Edge”). Edge, through a third party financing source, paid Verdisys $497,000 in 2003. Verdisys has inadequate documentation to substantiate what services were actually performed, and Edge is disputing whether the services were performed at all. Management is attempting to substantiate what services were actually performed and continues to gather evidence to substantiate the services. As of March 31, 2004, the $497,000 is included in deferred revenue. 
NOTE 6 – STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY 
During the first quarter of 2004, Verdisys issued 409,935 shares of common stock pursuant to stock option exercises for a total consideration of $40,993. 
In February 2004, Verdisys issued 395,022 shares of common stock pursuant to the cashless exercise of a warrant for 400,000 shares of common stock at a price of $0.10 per share. 
In March 2004, Verdisys issued 300,000 shares of common stock to Carl Landers in connection with the renegotiation of the note payable to Mr. Landers for the licensing of his lateral drilling technology. See note 3 for details. 
- 79 - 

QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
(Unaudited) 
NOTE 7 – SUBSEQUENT EVENTS 
Verdisys has learned that it is a defendant in a lawsuit brought by Scooters Convenience, Inc., dba LSS Satellites. The complaint alleges that Verdisys breached a contract for services. Verdisys believes this allegation to be baseless. 
In January 2004, Verdisys initiated a lawsuit in Montgomery County, Texas against Edge Capital that requests a declaratory judgment that a purported agreement between Verdisys and Edge is not enforceable. Verdisys has since received a counterclaim from Edge asserting various causes of action, including statutory fraud, fraud, and breach of contract. Edge also named Verdisys as a defendant along with other parties in an action in Summit County, Ohio. 
Verdisys has also learned that it is a defendant in additional purported class action lawsuits brought by former shareholders. The lawsuits, which according to press releases about the lawsuits issued by the plaintiffs’ lawyers appear in substance to be practically identical to those previously announced. Verdisys continues to evaluate its defense to these allegations, as well as the potential impact that an adverse judgment would have on it. 
In May 2004, Verdisys issued 139,500 shares of common stock for $279,000 in a private placement for $2 per share. Two year warrants to purchase 55,800 common shares at $2 per share were attached to the common stock. The proceeds will be allocated between the common stock and the warrants based on their respective relative fair values. 
In May 2004, Verdisys borrowed $185,000 under one year promissory notes with interest of 8%. 37,000 warrants to purchase common shares at $2 per share were attached to the notes. The notes will be discounted for the relative fair value of the warrants. 
- 80 - 

3,059,734 Shares 
Common Stock 
We have not authorized any dealer,	
salesperson or other person to give you	
written information (other than this	
prospectus) or to make any representations as	
to matters not stated in this prospectus. You	
must not rely on unauthorized information.	
This prospectus is not an offer to sell these	
securities or a solicitation of your offer to buy	
these securities in any jurisdiction where that	
would not be permitted or legal. Neither the	
delivery of this prospectus nor any sale made	
hereunder after the date of this prospectus	
shall create an implication that the	
information contained herein or our affairs	
have not changed since the date thereof.	
PROSPECTUS 
VERDISYS, INC. 
June ___, 2004 

VERDISYS, INC. 
PART II 
INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS 
Indemnification of Directors and Officers 
Section 317 of the California Corporations Code authorizes a court to award, or a corporation’s board of directors to grant, indemnity to directors, officers, employees and other agents of the corporation in terms sufficiently broad to permit such indemnification under certain circumstances for liabilities (including reimbursement for expenses incurred) arising under the Securities Act. 
Our Articles of Incorporation, Article IV and Article X section 3 of our By-Laws permits us to indemnify our directors, officers, employees and other agents to the fullest extent of the law. 
We may indemnify any person who was or is a party or threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative by reason of the fact that he is or was a director or officer of the corporation, against expenses (including attorney’s fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if he acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interest of the corporation, and with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful. The termination of any action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction, or upon a plea of nolo contendre or its equivalent shall not, without more, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interest of the corporation and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful. 
We may indemnify a director, officer, employee or agent of ours who is successful, in the merits or otherwise, in the defense of any action, suit or proceeding, or in defense of any claim, issue, or matter in the proceeding, to which they are a party because they are or were a director, officer employee or agent of us, against expenses actually and reasonably incurred by them in connection with the defense. 
We may pay the expenses of officers and directors incurred in defending a civil or criminal action, suit or proceeding as the expenses are incurred and in advance of the final disposition of the action, suit or proceeding, upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of the director or officer to repay the amount if it is ultimately determined by a court of competent jurisdiction that they are not entitled to be indemnified by us. 
The California Corporations Code also permits us to purchase and maintain liability insurance or make other financial arrangements on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of us for any liability asserted against them and liability and expenses incurred by them in their capacity as a director, officer, employee or agent, or arising out of their status as such, whether or not we have the authority to indemnify them against such liability and expenses. Presently we do carry such insurance. 
- 82 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution 
The expenses relating to the registration of the shares of common stock being offered hereby, other than underwriting discounts and commissions, will be borne entirely by us and not the selling stockholders. Such expenses are estimated to be as follows: 
Item	Amount		
			
SEC Registration Fee	$	600		
Transfer Agent Fee	$	1,500		
Legal Fees	$	50,000		
Printing and Engraving Fee	$	500		
Accounting Fees	$	25,000		
				
Total	$	77,600		
Note: The above costs are estimates. 
Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities 
On July 18, 2003, we, as RDGI, executed an Agreement and Plan of Merger with Verdisys whereby the shareholders of Verdisys received 25,103,223 shares of our common stock in exchange for all of the 25,103,223 shares of Verdisys common stock then outstanding. The operations and management of Verdisys became our own, and we changed our name to Verdisys Inc. The shares of stock were issued in the transaction we believe to be exempt from registration under Regulation D promulgated under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act. The issuances were a share for share exchange resulting in a similar investment to that originally contemplated due to the continuation of management and business plan; the recipients in the exchange were accredited investors as defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D promulgated under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act, and took their shares for investment purposes without a view to distribution; they had access to information concerning our Company and our business prospects; there was no general solicitation or advertising for the purchase of our shares; there were no commissions paid; and the securities are restricted pursuant to Rule 144. 
In July 2003, we issued 125,000 shares of our common stock to Mr. Carl Landers in exchange for a $250,000 reduction of a note payable. The shares of stock were issued in a transaction we believe to be exempt from registration under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act. The recipient of our stock was an accredited investor as defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D promulgated under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act, and he took his shares for investment purposes without a view to distribution. Furthermore, he had access to information concerning our Company and our business prospects; there was no general solicitation or advertising for the purchase of our shares; there were no commissions paid; and the securities are restricted pursuant to Rule 144. 
From July through August 2003, we sold 609,000 shares of our common stock at a price of $2.00 per share in a private offering we believe to be exempt from registration under Regulation D promulgated under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act. The sales of stock were to individuals and entities, each of whom was an accredited investor, as that term is defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D promulgated under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act and had adequate access to information pertaining to our Company. Furthermore, no advertisements were made and the securities are restricted pursuant to Rule 144. Offering costs consisted of 59,400 shares of restricted common stock and 9,501 warrants exercisable at $2 per share until September 5, 2008. 
In September 2003, we granted 500,000 shares of our common stock to Mr. Carl Landers in exchange for an amendment to our licensing agreement. As part of the renegotiation of Mr. Landers license in February, 2004 the Company agreed to register the 500,000 shares in its next Registration Statement. The shares of stock were issued in a transaction we believe to be exempt from registration under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act,, The recipient of our stock was an accredited investor as defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D promulgated under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act, and he took his shares for investment purposes without a view to distribution. Furthermore, he had access to information concerning our Company and our business prospects; there was no general solicitation or advertising for the purchase of our shares; there were no commissions paid; and the securities are restricted pursuant to Rule 144. 
- 83 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
On October 23, 2003, we sold 833,333 shares of our common stock to Gryphon Master Fund, L.P. at $6.00 per share for total proceeds of $5,000,000. Stonegate Securities, Inc. served as our placement agent and offering costs associated with the sale were $420,000 in cash, warrants to purchase 83,334 of our shares of common stock at $6 per share expiring October 24, 2008 and 20,000 shares of our common stock. The warrants are exercisable until October 24, 2008 by paying cash at the exercise price or by electing a cashless exercise. If a cashless exercise is elected, the holder will receive a percentage of the shares defined as the market price at the time of exercise less the exercise price multiplied by the number of warrants exercised. 
If we fail to meet certain milestones related to registration of such shares, we are required to pay in cash liquidated damages equal to 1 percent of the purchase price of the shares paid for the first 30 days the event is not cured and 2 percent of the purchase price paid for each thirty day period thereafter until cured. In no event, however, shall we be required to pay more than aggregate liquidated damages of 8 percent of the purchase price or $400,000. 
The transaction was a private offering we believe to be exempt from registration under Regulation D promulgated under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act. The sales of stock were to individuals or entities, each of whom was an accredited investor, as that term is defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D promulgated under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act and had adequate access to information pertaining to our Company. Furthermore, no advertisements were made and the securities are restricted pursuant to Rule 144. 
In addition, if in the ten months subsequent to the agreement, the 30 day average closing price of Verdisys’ common stock drops below $6 per share, such drops could result in the issuance of a maximum of 277,778 additional shares of common stock for no additional compensation. If this occurs, a total of 1,111,111 common shares will have been issued for an average price of $4.50 per share. 
In May 2004, Verdisys issued 139,500 shares of common stock for $279,000 in a private placement for $2 per share. Two year warrants to purchase 55,800 common shares at $2 per share were attached to the common stock. The proceeds will be allocated between the common stock and the warrants based on their respective relative fair values. The transactions were a private offering we believe to be exempt from registration under Regulation D promulgated under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act. The sales of stock were to individuals or entities, each of whom was an accredited investor, as that term is defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D promulgated under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act and had adequate access to information pertaining to our Company. Furthermore, there were nine sales, no advertisements were made and the securities are restricted pursuant to Rule 144. 
In May 2004, Verdisys borrowed $185,000 under one year promissory notes with interest of 8%. 37,000 warrants to purchase common shares at $2 per share were attached to the notes. The notes will be discounted for the relative fair value of the warrants. The investors were accredited investors as defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D promulgated under Section 4(2) of the Securities Act. Furthermore, the majority of the investors were officers and directors of Verdisys, they had access to information concerning our Company and our business prospects; there was no general solicitation or advertising made, there were no commissions paid. 
Common Stock Options and Warrants 
In the second quarter of 2003, director and employee options were exercised at $.10 per share for 2,409,291 shares of common stock. In lieu of cash, Verdisys agreed to expense the exercise price as compensation of $240,929. 
In the second quarter of 2003, 1,580,000 warrants were exercised for 1,580,000 shares of common stock. $56,500 in cash was received for the exercise of 430,000 warrants, accounts payable was reduced by $95,000 for the exercise of 950,000 warrants and notes payable to investor was reduced by $20,000 for the exercise of 200,000 warrants. 
In the third quarter of 2003, 269,547 warrants were exercised for 269,547 shares of common stock. $177,751 in cash was received for the exercise. 
In the fourth quarter of 2003, 245,631 warrants and 100,000 options were exercised for $29,564 and $10,000, respectively. 
- 84 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Options 
In April 2003, Verdisys issued 1,280,000 ten year $.10 options to employees. 30,000 options vest monthly over three months, 750,000 options vest quarterly over four years, 300,000 options vest quarterly over one year and 200,000 options vest quarterly over two years. The intrinsic value of these options totals $512,000 which approximated their fair value. 
In August 2003, Verdisys issued an employee 100,000 five year options with an exercise price of $4.10. There was no intrinsic value associated with the issuance. The fair value of the options was $321,024. 
In December 2003, Verdisys granted 500,000 options to purchase Verdisys common stock to the chairman and interim CEO. The options expire in 10 years, have an exercise price of $9.55 based upon price at date of grant. 50,000 vested immediately, 50,000 were performance options and did not vest and the remaining 400,000 options vest evenly over 12 months in 2004. The fair value associated with these options totaled $4,061,703 of which $507,713 is presented as a pro forma expense. $714,524 of intrinsic value associated with options vesting in 2003 was expensed in 2003. 
In 2002, Verdisys issued 7,155,000 ten year options to employees and directors with exercise prices of $.10. 
Warrants 
In April 2003, Verdisys issued 200,000 $.10 warrants, of which 100,000 expire in January 2007 and 100,000 expire in January 2008. The warrants have a fair value of $80,000 which was expensed when the warrants were granted. 
During the summer of 2003, Verdisys negotiated settlements with nine vendors plus the two original founders for various debts carried on the books. One of the founders was issued 150,000 warrants exercisable at $.10 and valued at $.40 or $60,000. 
During the fall of 2003, Verdisys issued 92,835 warrants, 83,334 at $6 per share that expire October 2008 and 9,501 at $2 per share that expire September 2008. The warrants were issued in connection with raising the $5,000,000 from Gryphon and their fair value of $822,738 has been treated as a cost of fundraising. The warrants are exercisable at any time prior to expiration by paying cash at the exercise price or by electing a cashless exercise. If a cashless exercise is elected, the holder would receive a percentage of the shares defined as the market price at the time of exercise less the exercise price multiplied by the number of warrants exercised. 
Verdisys issued, 2,644,438 in warrants in 2003 at an exercise price of $.10. The fair value of $1,050,687 has been expensed accordingly in 2003. 83,133 of the warrants were exercised in 2003. 
In 2003, 232,334 previously expired warrants were extended and exercised. The extension resulted in the granting of 232,334 warrants to purchase Verdisys stock at $.75. They were exercised in 2003. 
During 2002, Verdisys issued 120,000 warrants with an exercise price of $.10 to investors. 100,000 expire in March 2006 and 20,000 expire in November 2007. The fair value of $4,800 was recognized as interest expense for the issuance. 
During 2002, Verdisys issued 980,000 warrants with an exercise price of $.10 to consultants. The fair value of $392,000 was recognized as compensation cost. 
- 85 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Exhibits 
Exhibit Table 
Number	Description	
		
	Verdisys, Inc. includes the following exhibits:	
3.1	Restated Articles of Incorporation dated July 15, 2003	
3.2	Bylaws, as amended September 25, 2003	
5.1	Opinion Re: Legality	
23.1	Consent of Accountant	
23.2	Consent of Attorney	
Verdisys, Inc. includes, by reference, the following exhibits: 
2.1	Agreement and Plan of Reorganization, dated April 24, 2003, as amended June 30, 2003;	
	Filed July 18, 2003 with the SEC, Report on Form 8-K	
10.1	Employment Agreement – John O’Keefe, dated January 6, 2004	
	Filed April 15, 2004 with the SEC, Form 10-KSB	
10.2	Employment Agreement – David Adams, dated December 31, 2003	
	Filed April 15, 2004 with the SEC, Form 10-KSB	
10.3	Advisor Agreement – Dr. Ron Robinson, amended December 11, 2003	
	Filed April 15, 2004 with the SEC, Form 10-KSB	
	Filed April 15, 2004 with the SEC, Form 10-KSB	
10.4	Employment Agreement – Andrew Wilson, dated June 2003;	
	Filed November 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.5	License Agreement – Carl W. Landers, dated April 24, 2003;	
	Filed October 6, 2003 with the SEC, Report on Form 8-K	
10.5.1	Amendment to License Agreement – Carl W. Landers, dated September 4, 2003;	
	Filed October 6, 2003 with the SEC, Report on Form 8-K	
10.5.2	Second Amendment to License Agreement – Carl W. Landers, dated February 28, 2004;	
	Filed February 28, 2004 with the SEC, Report on Form 8-K	
10.6	Technology Report, “Landers Technology”, dated October 13, 2003;	
	Filed November 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.7	Subscription Agreement, Gryphon Master Fund, L.P., dated October 23, 2003	
	and Registration Rights Agreement dated October 24, 2003;	
	Filed October 27, 2003 with the SEC, Report on Form 8-K	
10.8	Form of Registration Rights Agreement, re: Private Placement Offering July/August 2003;	
	Filed December 3, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.9	Alternative Form of Registration Rights Agreement, re: Offering July/August 2003;	
	Filed December 3, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.10	Placement Agency Agreement, Stonegate Securities, Inc., dated August 26, 2003;	
	Filed November 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.11	Independent Contractor Agreement, Terronne Petroleum Corporation, dated August 1, 2003;	
	Filed November 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.12	Services Contract, Esperada Energy Partners, L.L.C., dated March 2004	
	Filed April 15, 2004 with the SEC, Form 10-KSB	
10.13	Services Contract, Maxim Energy, Inc., dated March 2004	
	Filed April 15, 2004 with the SEC, Form 10-KSB	
10.14	Services Contract, Natural Gas Systems, dated January 2004	
	Filed April 15, 2004 with the SEC, Form 10-KSB	
10.15	Contract – Natural Gas Systems, “Delhi Field”, dated September 22, 2003;	
	Filed November 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.16	Services Contract, Amvest Osage, Inc.; dated January 2004	
	Filed April 15, 2004 with the SEC, Form 10-KSB	
10.17	Acknowledge of amounts owed at September 30, 2003,	
	re: Edge Capital Group contract dated June 16, 2003;	
	Filed November 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.18	Contract – Edge Capital Group, “Franklin Field”, dated September 27, 2003;	
	Filed November 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
- 86 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Verdisys, Inc. included exhibits by reference (continuation): 
10.19	Contract – Edge Capital Group, “Monroe Field”, dated June 16, 2003;	
	Filed August 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.19.1	Addendum to Contract, Edge Capital Group, “Monroe Field”, dated November 19, 2003	
	Filed November 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.20	Contract - Noble Energy, re: Satellite Services, dated September 17, 2003;	
	Filed November 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.21	Contract – Apache Corp., re: Satellite Services, dated September 11, 2002;	
	Filed November 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.22	Contract – Energy 2000 NGC, “Monroe Field”, dated April 30, 2000;	
	Filed August 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
10.23	Verdisys, Inc. 2003 Stock Option Plan;	
	Filed November 20, 2003 with the SEC, Form 10-QSB, as amended	
The following lists, by exhibit number, all exhibits included or included by reference, to this registration on form SB-2: 
Number	Description	
		
2.1	Agreement and Plan of Reorganization, dated April 24, 2003, as amended June 30, 2003	
3.1	Restated Articles of Incorporation dated July 15, 2003	
3.2	Bylaws, as amended September 25, 2003	
5.1	Opinion of Legality	
10.1	Employment Agreement – John O’Keefe, dated January 6, 2004	
10.2	Employment Agreement – David Adams, dated December 31, 2003	
10.3	Advisor Agreement – Dr. Ron Robinson, amended December 11, 2003	
10.4	Employment Agreement – Andrew Wilson, dated June 2003	
10.5	License Agreement – Carl W. Landers, dated April 24, 2003	
10.5.1	Amendment to License Agreement – Carl W. Landers, dated September 4, 2003	
10.5.2	Second Amendment to License Agreement – Carl W. Landers, dated February 28, 2004	
10.6	Technology Report, “Landers Technology”, dated October 13, 2003	
10.7	Subscription Agreement, Gryphon Master Fund, L.P., dated October 23, 2003	
	and Registration Rights Agreement dated October 24, 2003	
10.8	Form of Registration Rights Agreement, re: Private Placement Offering July/August 2003	
10.9	Alternative Form of Registration Rights Agreement, re: Offering July/August 2003	
10.10	Placement Agency Agreement, Stonegate Securities, Inc., dated August 26, 2003	
10.11	Independent Contractor Agreement, Terronne Petroleum Corporation, dated August 1, 2003	
10.12	Master Services Contract, Esperada Energy Partners, L.L.C., dated March 2004	
10.13	Services Contract, Maxim Energy, Inc., dated March 2004	
10.14	Services Contract, Natural Gas Systems, dated January 2004	
10.15	Contract – Natural Gas Systems, “Delhi Field”, dated September 22, 2003	
10.16	Services Contract, Amvest Osage, Inc.; dated January 2004	
10.17	Acknowledge of amounts owed at September 30, 2003,	
	re: Edge Capital Group contract dated June 16, 2003	
10.18	Contract – Edge Capital Group, “Franklin Field”, dated September 27, 2003	
10.19	Contract – Edge Capital Group, “Monroe Field”, dated June 16, 2003	
10.19.1	Addendum to Contract, Edge Capital Group, “Monroe Field”, dated November 19, 2003	
10.20	Contract - Noble Energy, re: Satellite Services, dated September 17, 2002	
10.21	Contract – Apache Corp., re: Satellite Services, dated September 11, 2002	
10.22	Contract – Energy 2000 NGC, “Monroe Field”, dated April 30, 2000	
10.23	Verdisys, Inc. 2003 Stock Option Plan	
23.1	Consent of Accountant	
23.2	Consent of Attorney	
- 87 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Undertakings 
The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to: 
1.	File, during any period in which it offers or sells securities, a post-effective amendment	
	to this registration statement to:	
a.	Include any prospectus required by section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act;	
b.	Reflect in the prospectus any facts or events which, individually or together,	
	represent a fundamental change in the information in the registration statement;	
	and not withstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities	
	offered, and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering	
	range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the	
	aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the	
	maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table	
	in the effective registration statement.	
c.	Include any additional or changed material information on the plan of distribution.	
2.	For determining liability under the Securities Act, treat each post-effective amendment as a new	
	registration statement of the securities offered, and the offering of the securities at that time to be	
	the initial bona fide offering.	
3.	File a post-effective amendment to remove from registration any of the securities that remain	
	unsold at the end of the offering.	
		
4.	Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 (the “Act”) may be	
	permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the small business issuer pursuant to the	
	foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the small business issuer has been advised that in the opinion of the	
	Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the act	
	and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against liabilities (other than	
	the payment by the small business issuer of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling	
	person of the small business issuer in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by	
	such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the small	
	business issuer will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling	
	precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is	
	against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of	
	such issue.	
- 88 - 

VERDISYS, INC. 
Signatures 
In accordance with the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all the requirements of filing on Form SB-2 and authorized this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, 
in the City of	The Woodlands	; State of	Texas	;	
					
on	June 28, 2004	
		
REGISTRANT: Verdisys, Inc. 
By:	/s/ David M. Adams	
		
	Co - Chief Executive Officer	
	Principal Executive Officer	
In accordance with the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement was signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates stated. 
   By:	/s/ David M. Adams, Co-CEO	
		
	David M. Adams	
	Co-Chief Executive Officer	
	Principal Executive Officer	
	President	
Date:	June 28, 2004	
		
   By:	/s/ John O’Keefe, Co-CEO, CFO	
		
	John O’Keefe	
	Co-Chief Executive Officer	
	Chief Financial Officer	
	Principal Accounting Officer	
Date:	June 24, 2004	
		
By: /s/ John R. Block	
	
	John R. Block	
	Director	
Date:	June 24, 2004	

   By:	/s/ Joseph J. Penbera, Ph.D.	
		
	Joseph J. Penbera, Ph.D.	
	Director	
Date:	June 24, 2004	

   By:	/s/ Frederick R. Ruiz	
		
	Frederick R. Ruiz	
	Director	
Date:	June 24, 2004	
		
   By:	/s/ Ronald J. Robinson, Ph.D.	
		
	Ronald J. Robinson, Ph.D.	
	Director	
Date:	June 28, 2004	

   By:	/s/ O. James Woodward III	
		
	O. James Woodward III	
	Director	
Date:	June 25, 2004	
		
- 89 - 

      ENDORSED - FILED	
in the office of the Secretary of State	
   of the State of California	
               JUL 17 2003	
         KEVIN SHELLEY	
            Secretary of State	
RESTATED ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION 
The undersigned certify that: 
1.	They are the president and secretary, respectively of Reconstruction Data	
 	Group, Inc. a California corporation.	
2.	The Articles of Incorporation of this corporation are amended and restated	
 	to read as follows:	
ARTICLE I 
The name of this corporation is VERDISYS, INC. 
ARTICLE II 
     The purpose of this corporation is to engage in any lawful act of activity for which corporation may be organized under the General Corporation Law of California other than the banking business, the trust company business or the practices of a profession to be incorporated by the California Corporation Code. 
ARTICLE III 
     This corporation is authorized to issue only one class of shares of stock; and the total number of shares which the corporation is authorized to issue is 50,000,000. 
ARTICLE IV 
     The liability of the directors of this corporation for monetary damages shall be eliminated to the fullest extent permissible under California law. This corporation is authorized to provide indemnification of agents (as defined in Section 317 of the California Corporations Code) for breach of duty to this corporation and its shareholders through bylaw provisions or through agreements with agents, or both, in excess of the indemnification otherwise permitted by Section 317 of the California Corporations Code, subject to limits on such excess indemnification set forth in Section 204 of the California Corporations Code. 
3.	The foregoing amendment and restatement of Articles of Incorporation has	
 	been duly approved by the board of directors.	
4.	The foregoing amendment and restatement of Articles of Incorporation has	
 	been duly approved by the required vote of shareholders in accordance with	
 	Section 902, California Corporations Code. The total number of outstanding	
 	shares of the corporation is 3,651,500. The number of shares voting in	
 	favor of the amendment equaled or exceeded the vote required. The	
 	percentage vote required was more than 50%.	
We further declare under penalty of perjury the laws of the state of California that the matters set forth in this certificate are true and correct of our own knowledge. 
DATE: July 15, 2003 
/s/ Scott Baker	
	
   Scott Baker	
President, Secretary and Director	

AMENDED AND RESTATED 
BYLAWS 
     OF VERDISYS, INC. 
A CALIFORNIA CORPORATION 
(as amended on September 25, 2003) 
ARTICLE I. 
OFFICES 
Section 1. PRINCIPAL OFFICE. The principal office for the transaction of business of the corporation shall be fixed and located as provided by written resolution of the directors. The location may be changed by approval of a majority of the authorized Directors, and additional offices may be established and maintained at such other place or places, either within or without California, as the Board of Directors may from time to time designate. 
Section 2. OTHER OFFICES. Branch or subordinate offices may at any time be established by the Board of Directors at any place or places where the corporation is qualified to do business. 
ARTICLE II. 
DIRECTORS - MANAGEMENT 
Section 1. RESPONSIBILITY OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS. Subject to the provisions of the California General Corporation Law (“GCL”) and to any limitations in the Articles of Incorporation of the corporation relating to action required to be approved by the Shareholders, as that term is defined in Section 153 of the GCL, or by the outstanding shares, as that term is defined in Section 152 of the GCL, the business and affairs of the corporation shall be managed and all corporate powers shall be exercised by or under the direction of the Board of Directors. The Board may delegate the management of the day-to-day operation of the business of the corporation to a management company or other person, provided that the business and affairs of the corporation shall be managed and all corporate powers shall be exercised under the ultimate direction of the Board. 
Section 2. STANDARD OF CARE. Each Director shall perform the duties of a Director, including the duties as a member of any committee of the Board upon which the Director may serve, in good faith, in a manner such Director believes to be in the best interests of the corporation, and with such care, including reasonable inquiry, as an ordinary prudent person in a like position would use under similar circumstances. 
Section 3. EXCEPTION FOR CLOSE CORPORATION. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section I of this Article II in the event that this corporation shall elect to become a close corporation as defined in Section 158 of the GCL, its Shareholders may enter into a Shareholders’ Agreement as defined in Section 186 of the GCL. Said Agreement may provide for the exercise of corporate powers and the management of the business and affairs of this corporation by the Shareholders, provided, however, such agreement shall, to the extent and so long as the discretion or the powers of the Board in its management of corporate affairs is controlled by such agreement, impose upon each Shareholder who is a party thereof, liability for managerial acts performed or omitted by such person pursuant thereto otherwise imposed upon Directors as provided in Section 300(d) of the GCL; and the Directors shall be relieved to that extent from such liability. 
1 

Section 4. NUMBER AND QUALIFICATION OF DIRECTORS. The property, business and affairs of the corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of a Board of Directors comprising not less than six (6) nor more than eleven (11) directorships in number. The actual number of directorships shall be fixed from time to time by resolution of the shareholders or the directors, or in the absence thereof, shall be the number of directors elected at the preceding annual meeting of shareholders. 
Section 5. ELECTION AND TERM OF OFFICE OF DIRECTORS. Directors shall be elected at each annual meeting of the Shareholders to hold office until the next annual meeting. Each Director, including a Director elected to fill a vacancy, shall hold office until the expiration of the term for which elected and until a successor has been elected and qualified. 
Section 6. VACANCIES. Vacancies in the Board of Directors may be filled by a majority of the remaining Directors, though less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining Director, except that a vacancy created by the removal of a Director by the vote or written consent of the Shareholders or by court order may be filled only by the vote of a majority of the shares entitled to vote represented at a duly held meeting at which a quorum is present, or by the written consent of holders of a majority of the outstanding shares entitled to vote. Each Director so elected shall hold office until the next annual meeting of the Shareholders and until a successor has been elected and qualified. 
     A vacancy or vacancies in the Board of Directors shall be deemed to exist in the event of the death, resignation, or removal of any Director, or if the Board of Directors by resolution declares vacant the office of a Director who has been declared of unsound mind by an order of court or convicted of a felony, or if the authorized number of Directors is increased, or if the shareholders fail, at any meeting of shareholders at which any Director or Directors are elected, to elect the number of Directors to be voted for at that meeting. 
     The Shareholders may elect a Director or Directors at any time to fill any vacancy or vacancies not filled by the Directors, but any such election by written consent shall require the consent of a majority of the outstanding shares entitled to vote. 
     No reduction of the authorized number of Directors shall have the effect of removing any Director before that Director’s term of office expires. 
Section 7. REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS. The entire Board of Directors or any individual Director may be removed from office as provided by Sections 302, 303 and 304 of the GCL. In such case, the remaining Board members may elect a successor Director to fill such vacancy for the remaining unexpired term of the Director so removed. 
Section 8. NOTICE, PLACE AND MANNER OF MEETINGS. Meetings of the Board of Directors may be called by the Chairman of the Board, or the President, or any Vice President, or the Secretary, or any two (2) Directors and shall be held at the principal executive office of the corporation, unless some other place is designated in the notice of the meeting. Members of the Board may participate in a meeting through use of a conference telephone or similar communications equipment so long as all members participating in such a meeting can hear one another. Accurate minutes of any meeting of the Board or any committee thereof, shall be maintained as required by Section 1500 of the GCL by the Secretary or other officer designated for that purpose. 
Section 9. ANNUAL MEETINGS. The annual meetings of the Board of Directors shall be held immediately following the adjournment of the annual meetings of the Shareholders. 
2 

     Section 10. REGULAR MEETINGS. Regular meetings of the Board of Directors shall be held at the corporate offices, or such other place as may be designated by the Board of Directors at such dates and times as determined by the Chairman of the Board, or in his absence, the Chief Executive Officer. No notice need to be given of such regular meetings. 
     Section 11. SPECIAL MEETINGS - NOTICES - WAIVERS. Special meetings of the Board may be called at any time by any of the aforesaid officers, i.e., by the Chairman of the Board or the President or any Vice President or the Secretary or any two (2) Directors. 
     At least forty-eight (48) hours notice of the time and place of special meetings shall be delivered personally to the Directors or personally communicated to them by a corporate officer by telephone or telegraph. If the notice is sent to a Director by letter, it shall be addressed to his or her address as it is shown upon the records of the corporation, or if it is not so shown on such records or is not readily ascertainable, at the place in which the meetings of the Directors are regularly held. In case such notice is mailed, it shall be deposited in the United States mail, postage prepaid, in the place in which the principal executive office of the corporation is located at least four (4) days prior to the time of the holding of the meeting. Such mailing, telegraphing, telephoning or delivery as above provided shall be due, legal and personal notice to such Director. 
     When all of the Directors are present at any Directors’ meeting, however called or noticed, and (i) sign a written consent thereto on the records of such meeting, (ii) if a majority of the Directors are present and if those not present sign a waiver of notice of such meeting or a consent to holding the meeting or an approval of the minutes thereof, whether prior to or after the holding of such meeting, which said waiver, consent or approval shall be filed with the Secretary of the corporation, or (iii) if a Director attends a meeting without notice but without protesting, prior thereto or at its commencement, the lack of notice, then the transactions thereof are as valid as if had at a meeting regularly called and noticed. 
     Section 12. SOLE DIRECTOR PROVIDED BY ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION OR BYLAWS. In THE EVENT ONLY ONE (1) Director is required by the Bylaws or Articles of Incorporation, then any reference herein to notices, waivers, consents, meetings or other actions by a majority or quorum of the Directors shall be deemed to refer to such notice, waiver, etc. by such sole Director, who shall have all the rights and duties and shall be entitled to exercise all of the powers and shall assume all the responsibilities otherwise herein described as given to a Board of Directors. 
     Section 13. DIRECTORS ACTION BY UNANIMOUS WRITTEN CONSENT. Any action required or permitted to be taken by the Board of Directors may be taken without a meeting and with the same force and effect as if taken by a unanimous vote of Directors, if authorized by a writing signed individually or collectively by all members of the Board. Such consent shall be filed with the regular minutes of the Board. 
     Section 14. QUORUM. A majority of the number of Directors as fixed by the Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws shall be necessary to constitute a quorum for the transaction of business, and the action of a majority of the Directors present at any meeting at which there is a quorum, when duly assembled, is valid as a corporate act; provided that a minority of the Directors, in the absence of a quorum, may adjourn from time to time, but may not transact any business. A meeting at which a quorum is initially present may continue to transact business, notwithstanding the withdrawal of Directors, if any action taken is approved by a majority of the required quorum for such meeting. 
3 

     Section 15. NOTICE OF ADJOURNMENT. Notice of the time and place of holding an adjourned meeting need not be given to absent Directors if the time and place be fixed at the meeting adjourned and held within twenty-four (24) hours, but if adjourned more than twenty-four (24) hours, notice shall be given to all Directors not present at the time of the adjournment. 
     Section 16. COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS. Directors, as such, shall not receive any stated salary for their services, but by resolution of the Board a fixed sum and expense of attendance, if any, may be allowed for attendance at each regular and special meeting of the Board; provided that nothing herein contained shall be construed to preclude any Director from serving the corporation in any other capacity and receiving compensation therefore. 
     Section 17. COMMITTEES. Committees of the Board may be appointed by resolution passed by a majority of the whole Board. Committees shall be composed of two (2) or more members of the Board, and shall have such powers of the Board as may be expressly delegated to it by resolution of the Board of Directors, except those powers expressly made nondelegable by Section 311 of the GCL. 
     Section 18. ADVISORY DIRECTORS. The Board of Directors from time to time may elect one or more persons to be Advisory Directors who shall not by such appointment be members of the Board of Directors. Advisory Directors shall be available from time to time to perform special assignments specified by the President, to attend meetings of the Board of Directors upon invitation and to furnish consultation to the Board. The period during which the title shall be held may be prescribed by the Board of Directors. If no period is prescribed, the title shall be held at the pleasure of the Board. 
     Section 19. RESIGNATIONS. Any Director may resign effective upon giving written notice to the Chairman of the Board, the President, the Secretary or the Board of Directors of the corporation, unless the notice specifies a later time for the effectiveness of such resignation. If the resignation is effective at a future time, a successor may be elected to take office when the resignation becomes effective. 
ARTICLE III. 
OFFICERS 
Section 1. OFFICERS. The officers of the corporation shall be a President, a Secretary, and a Chief Financial Officer. The corporation may also have, at the discretion of the Board of Directors, a Chairman of the Board, one or more Vice Presidents, one or more Assistant Secretaries, one or more Assistant Treasurers, and such other officers as may be appointed in accordance with the provisions of Section 3 of this ARTICLE III Any number of offices may be held by the same person. 
Section 2. ELECTION. The officers of the corporation, except such officers as may be appointed in accordance with the provisions of Section 3 or Section 5 of this ARTICLE III, shall be chosen annually by the Board of Directors, and each shall hold office until he or she shall resign or shall be removed or otherwise disqualified to serve, or a successor shall be elected and qualified. 
Section 3. SUBORDINATE OFFICERS, ETC. The Board of Directors may appoint such other officers as the business of the corporation may require, each of whom shall hold office for such period, have such authority and perform such duties as are provided in the Bylaws or as the Board of Directors may from time to time determine. 
4 

Section 4. REMOVAL AND RESIGNATION OF OFFICERS. Subject to the rights, if any, of an officer under any contract of employment, any officer may be removed, either with or without cause, by the Board of Directors, at any regular or special meeting to the Board, or, except in case of an officer chosen by the Board of Directors, by any officer upon whom such power of removal may be conferred by the Board of Directors. Any officer may resign at any time by giving written notice to the corporation. Any resignation shall take effect at the date of the receipt of that notice or at any later time specified in that notice; and, unless otherwise specified in that notice, the acceptance of the resignation shall not be necessary to make it effective. Any resignation is without prejudice to the rights, if any, of the corporation under any contract to which the officer is a party. 
Section 5. VACANCIES. A vacancy in any office because of death, resignation, removal, disqualification or any other cause shall be filled in the manner prescribed in the Bylaws for regular appointments to that office. 
Section 6. CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD. The Chairman of the Board, if such an officer be elected, shall, if present, preside at meetings of the Board of Directors and exercise and perform such other powers and duties as may be from time to time assigned by the Board of Directors or prescribed by the Bylaws. If there is no President, the Chairman of the Board shall in addition be the Chief Executive Officer of the corporation and shall have the powers and duties prescribed in Section 7 of this ARTICLE III. 
Section 7. PRESIDENT. Subject to such supervisory powers, if any, as may be given by the Board of Directors to the Chairman of the Board, if there be such an officer, the President shall be the Chief Executive Officer of the corporation and shall, subject to the control of the Board of Directors, have general supervision, direction and control of the business and officers of the corporation. He or she shall preside at all meetings of the Shareholders and in the absence of the Chairman of the Board, or if there be none, at all meetings of the Board of Directors. The President shall be an ex officio member of all the standing committees, including the Executive Committee, if any, and shall have the general powers and duties of management usually vested in the office of President of a corporation, and shall have such other powers and duties as may be prescribed by the Board of Directors or the Bylaws. 
Section 8. VICE PRESIDENT. In the absence or disability of the President, the Vice Presidents, if any, in order of their rank as fixed by the Board of Directors, or if not ranked, the Vice President designated by the Board of Directors, shall perform all the duties of the President, and when so acting shall have all the powers of, and be subject to, all the restrictions upon, the President. The Vice Presidents shall have such other powers and perform such other duties as from time to time may be prescribed for them respectively by the Board of Directors or the Bylaws. 
Section 9. SECRETARY. The Secretary shall keep, or cause to be kept, a book of minutes at the principal office or such other place as the Board of Directors may order, of all meetings of Directors and Shareholders, with the time and place of holding, whether regular or special, and if special, how authorized, the notice thereof given, the names of those present at Directors’ meetings, the number of shares present or represented at Shareholders’ meetings and the proceedings thereof. 
     The Secretary shall keep, or cause to be kept, at the principal office or at the office of the corporation’s transfer agent, a share register, or duplicate share register, showing the names of the Shareholders and their addresses; the number and classes of shares held by each; the number and date of certificates issued for the same; and the number and date of cancellation of every certificate surrendered for cancellation. 
5 

     The Secretary shall give, or cause to be given, notice of all the meetings of the Shareholders and of the Board of Directors required by the Bylaws or by law to be given. He or she shall keep the seal of the corporation in safe custody, and shall have such other powers and perform such other duties as may be prescribed by the Board of Directors or by the Bylaws. 
     Section 10 CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER. The Chief Financial Officer shall keep and maintain, or cause to be kept and maintained in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, adequate and correct accounts of the properties and business transactions of the corporation, including accounts of its assets, liabilities, receipts, disbursements, gains, losses, capital, earnings (or surplus) and shares. The books of account shall at all reasonable times be open to inspection by any Director. 
     This officer shall deposit all moneys and other valuables in the name and to the credit of the corporation with such depositaries as may be designated by the Board of Directors. He or she shall disburse the funds of the corporation as may be ordered by the Board of Directors, shall render to the President and Directors, whenever they request it, an account of all of his or her transactions and of the financial condition of the corporation, and shall have such other powers and perform such other duties as may be prescribed by the Board of Directors or the Bylaws. 
     ARTICLE IV. SHAREHOLDERS’ MEETINGS 
Section 1. PLACE OF MEETINGS. All meetings of the Shareholders shall be held at the principal executive office of the corporation unless some other appropriate and convenient location be designated for that purpose from time to time by the Board of Directors. 
Section 2. ANNUAL MEETINGS. The annual meetings of the Shareholders shall be held, each year, at the time and on the day fixed by the Board of Directors. At the annual meeting, the Shareholders shall elect a Board of Directors, consider reports of the affairs of the corporation and transact such other business as may be properly brought before the meeting. 
Section 3. SPECIAL MEETINGS. Special meetings of the Shareholders may be called at any time by the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board, the President, a Vice President, the Secretary, or by one or more Shareholders holding not less than ten percent (10%) of the voting power of the corporation. Except as next provided, notice shall be given as for the annual meeting. 
Upon receipt of a written request addressed to the Chairman, President, Vice President, or Secretary, mailed or delivered personally to such officer by any person (other than the Board) entitled to call a special meeting of Shareholders, such officer shall cause notice to be given, to the Shareholders entitled to vote, that a meeting will be held at a time requested by the person or persons calling the meeting, not less than thirty-five (35) nor more than sixty (60) days after the receipt of such request. If such notice is not given within twenty (20) days after receipt of such request, the persons calling the meeting may give notice thereof in the manner provided by these Bylaws or apply to the Superior Court as provided in Section 305(c) of the GCL. 
6 

Section 4. NOTICE OF MEETINGS - REPORTS. Notice of meetings, annual or special, shall be given in writing not less than ten (l0) nor more than sixty (60) days before the date of the meeting to Shareholders entitled to vote thereat. Such notice shall be given by the Secretary or the Assistant Secretary, or if there be no such officer, or in the case of his or her neglect or refusal, by any Director or Shareholder. 
     Such notices or any reports shall be given personally or by mail or other means of written communication as provided in Section 601 of the GCL and shall be sent to the Shareholder’s address appearing on the books of the corporation, or supplied by him or her to the corporation for the purpose of notice, and in the absence thereof, as provided in Section 601 of the GCL. 
     Notice of any meeting of Shareholders shall specify the place, the day and the hour of meeting, and (1) in case of a special meeting, the general nature of the business to be transacted and no other business may be transacted, or (2) in the case of an annual meeting, those matters which the Board at date of mailing intends to present for action by the Shareholders. At any meetings where Directors are to be elected, notice shall include the names of the nominees, if any, intended at date of notice to be presented by management for election. 
     If a Shareholder supplies no address, notice shall be deemed to have been given if mailed to the place where the principal executive office of the corporation, in California, is situated, or published at least once in some newspaper of general circulation in the County of said principal office. 
     Notice shall be deemed given at the time it is delivered personally or deposited in the mail or sent by other means of written communication. The officer giving such notice or report shall prepare and file an affidavit or declaration thereof. 
     When a shareholder meeting is adjourned, it shall not be necessary to give notice other than by announcement at the meeting at which such adjournment is taken. At the adjourned meeting, the corporation may transact any business that might have been transacted at the original meeting. When a meeting is adjourned for forty-five (45) days or more, notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given as in case of an original meeting. 
Section 5. WAIVER OF NOTICE OR CONSENT BY ABSENT SHAREHOLDERS. 
     The transactions of any meeting of Shareholders, however called and noticed, shall be valid as though had at a meeting duly held after regular call and notice, if a quorum be present either in person or by proxy, and if, either before or after the meeting, each of the Shareholders entitled to vote, not present in person or by proxy, sign a written waiver of notice, or a consent to the holding of such meeting or an approval of the minutes thereof. All such waivers, consents or approvals shall be filed with the corporate records or made a part of the minutes of the meeting. Attendance shall constitute a waiver of notice, unless objection shall be made as provided in Section 601(e) of the GCL. 
7 

     Section 6. SHAREHOLDERS ACTING WITHOUT A MEETING. Any action which may be taken at a meeting of the Shareholders, may be taken without a meeting or notice of meeting if authorized by a writing signed by all of the Shareholders entitled to vote at a meeting for such purpose, and filed with the Secretary of the corporation, provided, further, that while ordinarily Directors can only be elected by unanimous written consent under Section 603(d) of the GCL, if the Directors fail to fill a vacancy, then a Director to fill that vacancy may be elected by the written consent of persons holding a majority of shares entitled to vote for the election of Directors. 
     Section 7. OTHER ACTIONS WITHOUT A MEETING. Unless otherwise provided in the GCL or the Articles of Incorporation, any action which may be taken at any annual or special meeting of Shareholders may be taken without a meeting and without prior notice, if a consent in writing, setting forth the action so taken, signed by the holders of outstanding shares having not less than the minimum number of votes that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting at which all shares entitled to vote thereon were present and voted. 
     Unless the consents of all Shareholders entitled to vote have been solicited in writing, notice of any Shareholder approval pursuant to Sections 310, 317, 1152, 1201 or 2007 of the GCL without a meeting by less than unanimous written consent shall be given at least ten (l0) days before the consummation of the action authorized by such approval, and prompt notice shall be given of the taking of any other corporate action approved by Shareholders without a meeting by less than unanimous written consent, to each of those Shareholders entitled to vote who have not consented in writing. 
     Any Shareholder giving a written consent, or the Shareholder’s proxyholders, or a transferee of the shares of a personal representative of the Shareholder or their respective proxyholders, may revoke the consent by a writing received by the corporation prior to the time that written consents of the number of shares required to authorize the proposed action have been filed with the Secretary of the corporation, but may not do so thereafter. Such revocation is effective upon its receipt by the Secretary of the corporation. 
Section 8. QUORUM. The holders of a majority of the shares entitled to vote thereat, present in person, or represented by proxy, shall constitute a quorum at all meetings of the Shareholders for the transaction of business except as otherwise provided by law, by the Articles of Incorporation, or by these Bylaws. If, however, such majority shall not be present or represented at any meeting of the Shareholders, the Shareholders entitled to vote thereat, present in person, or by proxy, shall have the power to adjourn the meeting from time to time, until the requisite amount of voting shares shall be present. At such adjourned meeting at which the requisite amount of voting shares shall be represented, any business may be transacted which might have been transacted at a meeting as originally notified. 
     If a quorum be initially present, the Shareholders may continue to transact business until adjournment, notwithstanding the withdrawal of enough Shareholders to leave less than a quorum, if any action taken is approved by a majority of the Shareholders required to initially constitute a quorum. 
8 

Section 9. VOTING. Only persons in whose names shares entitled to vote stand on the stock records of the corporation on the day of any meeting of Shareholders, unless some other day be fixed by the Board of Directors for the determination of Shareholders of record, and then on such other day, shall be entitled to vote at such meeting. 
     The Board of Directors may fix a time in the future not exceeding sixty (60) days preceding the date of any meeting of Shareholders or the date fixed for the payment of any dividend or distribution, or for the allotment or rights, or when any change or conversion or exchange of shares shall go into effect, as a record date for the determination of the Shareholders entitled to notice of and to vote at any such meeting, or entitled to receive any such dividend or distribution, or any allotment of rights, or to exercise the rights in respect to any such change, conversion or exchange of shares. In such case only Shareholders of record on the date so fixed shall be entitled to notice of and to vote at such meeting, or to receive such dividends, distribution or allotment of rights, or to exercise such rights, as the case may be notwithstanding any transfer of any share on the books of the corporation after any record date fixed as aforesaid. The Board of Directors may close the books of the corporation against transfers of shares during the whole or any part of such period. 
     Unless otherwise provided in the Articles of Incorporation or by applicable law, cumulative voting (giving one candidate for Director a number of votes equal to the number of Directors to be elected multiplied by the number of votes to which the Shareholder’s shares are normally entitled) is expressly prohibited for the election of Directors or any other matter brought before the Shareholders at a meeting. 
     Section 10. PROXIES. Every Shareholder entitled to vote, or to execute consents, may do so, either in person or by written proxy, executed in accordance with the provisions of Sections 604 and 705 of the GCL and filed with the Secretary of the corporation. 
     Section 11. ORGANIZATION. The President, or in the absence of the President, any Vice President, shall call the meeting of the Shareholders to order, and shall act as chairman of the meeting. In the absence of the President and all of the Vice Presidents, Shareholders shall appoint a chairman for such meeting. The Secretary of the corporation shall act as Secretary of all meetings of the Shareholders, but in the absence of the Secretary at any meeting of the Shareholders, the presiding officer may appoint any person to act as Secretary of the meeting. 
Section 12. INSPECTORS OF ELECTION. In advance of any meeting of 
Shareholders the Board of Directors may, if they so elect, appoint inspectors of election to act at such meeting or any adjournment thereof. If inspectors of election be not so appointed, or if any persons so appointed fail to appear or refuse to act, the chairman of any such meeting may, and on the request of any Shareholder or his or her proxy shall, make such appointment at the meeting in which case the number of inspectors shall be either one (1) or three (3) as determined by a majority of the Shareholders represented at the meeting. 
9 

     Section 13 SHAREHOLDERS’ AGREEMENTS. (a) Notwithstanding the above provisions, in the event this corporation elects to become a close corporation, an agreement between two (2) or more Shareholders thereof, if in writing and signed by the parties thereof, may provide that in exercising any voting rights the shares held by them shall be voted as provided therein or in Section 706, and may otherwise modify these provisions as to Shareholders’ meetings and actions. 
     (b) Any Shareholders’ Agreement authorized by Section 300(b) of the GCL, shall only be effective to modify the terms of these Bylaws if this corporation elects to become a close corporation with appropriate filing of or amendment to its Articles of Incorporation as required by Section 202 of the GCL and shall terminate when this corporation ceases to be a close corporation. Such an agreement cannot waive or alter Sections 158, 417, 418, 500, 501 1111, 1201(e), 2009, 2010, 2011 or Chapters 15 (commencing with Section 1500), 16 (commencing with Section 1600), 18 (commencing with Section 1800) or 22 (commencing with Section 2200) of the GCL. Any other provisions of the GCL or these Bylaws may be altered or waived thereby, but to the extent they are not so altered or waived, these Bylaws shall be applicable. 
ARTICLE V. 
CERTIFICATES AND TRANSFER OF SHARES 
Section 1. CERTIFICATES FOR SHARES. Certificates for shares shall be of such form and device as the Board of Directors may designate and shall state the name of the record holder of the shares represented thereby; its number; date of issuance; the number of shares for which it is issued; a statement of the rights, privileges, preferences and restrictions, if any; a statement as to the redemption or conversion, if any; a statement of liens or restrictions upon transfer or voting, if any; if the shares be assessable or, if assessments are collectible by personal action, a plain statement of such facts. 
     All certificates shall be signed in the name of the corporation by the Chairman of the Board or the President or Vice President and by the Chief Financial Officer or any Assistant Treasurer or the Secretary or any Assistant Secretary, certifying the number of shares and the class or series of shares owned by the Shareholder. 
     Any or all of the signatures on the certificate may be facsimile. In case any officer, transfer agent, or registrar who has signed or whose facsimile signature has been placed on a certificate shall have ceased to be that officer, transfer agent, or registrar before that certificate is issued, it may be issued by the corporation with the same effect as if that person were an officer, transfer agent, or registrar at the date of issue. 
Section 2. TRANSFER ON THE BOOKS. Upon surrender to the Secretary or transfer agent of the corporation of a certificate for shares duly endorsed or accompanied by proper evidence of succession, assignment or authority to transfer, it shall be the duty of the corporation to issue a new certificate to the person entitled thereto, cancel the old certificate and record the transaction upon its books. 
Section 3. LOST OR DESTROYED CERTIFICATES. Any person claiming a certificate of stock to be lost or destroyed shall make an affidavit or affirmation of the fact and shall, if the Directors so require, give the corporation a bond of indemnity, in form and with one or more sureties satisfactory to the Board, in at least double the value of the stock represented by said certificate, whereupon a new certificate may be issued in the same tenor and for the same number of shares as the one alleged to be lost or destroyed. 
10 

Section 4. TRANSFER AGENTS AND REGISTRARS. The Board of Directors may appoint one or more transfer agents or transfer clerks, and one or more registrars, which shall be an incorporated bank or trust company, either domestic or foreign, who shall be appointed at such times and places as the requirements of the corporation may necessitate and the Board of Directors may designate. 
Section 5. CLOSING STOCK TRANSFER BOOKS - RECORD DATE. In order that the corporation may determine the Shareholders entitled to notice of any meeting or to vote or entitled to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights or entitled to exercise any rights in respect of any other lawful action, the Board may fix, in advance, a record date, which shall not be more than sixty (60) nor less than ten (10) days prior to the date of such meeting nor more than sixty (60) days prior to any other action. 
     If no record date is fixed; the record date for determining Shareholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of Shareholders shall be at the close of business on the business day next preceding the day on which notice is given, or, if notice is waived, at the close of business on the business day next preceding the day on which the meeting is held. The record date for determining Shareholders entitled to give consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting, when no prior action by the Board is necessary, shall be the day on which the first written consent is given. 
     The record date for determining Shareholders for any other purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Board adopts the resolution relating thereto, or the sixtieth (60th) day prior to the date of such other action, whichever is later. 
Section 6. LEGEND CONDITION. In the event any shares of this corporation are issued pursuant to a permit or exemption therefrom requiring the imposition of a legend condition, the person or persons issuing or transferring said shares shall make sure said legend appears on the certificate and shall not be required to transfer any shares free of such legend unless an amendment to such permit or a new permit be first issued so authorizing such a deletion. 
Section 7. CLOSE CORPORATION CERTIFICATES. All certificates representing shares of this corporation, in the event it shall elect to become a close corporation, shall contain the legend required by Section 418(c) of the GCL. 
ARTICLE VI. 
RECORDS - REPORTS - INSPECTION 
Section 1. RECORDS. The corporation shall maintain, in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, adequate and correct accounts, books and records of its business and properties. All of such books, records and accounts shall be kept at its principal executive office. 
Section 2. INSPECTION OF BOOKS AND RECORDS. All books and records provided for in Section 1500 of the GCL shall be open to inspection of the Directors and Shareholders from time to time and in the manner provided in said Sections 1600 through 1602 of the GCL. 
11 

Section 3. CERTIFICATION AND INSPECTION OF BYLAWS. The original or a copy of these Bylaws, as amended or otherwise altered to date, certified by the Secretary, shall be kept at the corporation’s principal executive office and shall be open to inspection by the Shareholders of the corporation at all reasonable times during office hours, as provided in Section 213 of the GCL. 
Section 4. CHECKS, DRAFTS, ETC. All checks, drafts, or other orders for payment of money, notes or other evidences of indebtedness, issued in the name of or payable to the corporation, shall be signed or endorsed by such person or persons and in such manner as shall be determined from time to time by resolution of the Board of Directors. 
Section 5. CONTRACTS, ETC. - HOW EXECUTED. The Board of Directors, except as in the Bylaws otherwise provided, may authorize any officer or officers, agent or agents, to enter into any contract or execute any instrument in the name of and on behalf of the corporation. Such authority may be general or confined to specific instances. Unless so authorized by the Board of Directors, no officer, agent or employee shall have any power or authority to bind the corporation by any contract or agreement, or to pledge its credit, or to render it liable for any purpose or to any amount, except as provided in Section 313 of the GCL. 
     ARTICLE VII. ANNUAL REPORTS 
Section 1. REPORT TO SHAREHOLDERS, DUE DATE. The Board of Directors shall cause an annual report to be sent to the Shareholders not later than one hundred twenty (120) days after the close of the fiscal or calendar year adopted by the corporation. This report shall be sent at least fifteen (15) days before the annual meeting of Shareholders to be held during the next fiscal year and in the manner specified in Section 4 of ARTICLE IV of these Bylaws for giving notice to Shareholders of the corporation. The annual report shall contain a balance sheet as of the end of the fiscal year and an income statement and statement of changes in financial position for the fiscal year, accompanied by any report of independent accountants or, if there is no such report, the certificate of an authorized officer of the corporation that the statements were prepared without audit from the books and records of the corporation. 
Section 2. WAIVER. The annual report to Shareholders referred to in Section 1501 of the GCL is expressly dispensed with so long as this corporation shall have less than one hundred (100) Shareholders. However, nothing herein shall be interpreted as prohibiting the Board of Directors from issuing annual or other periodic reports to the Shareholders of the corporation as they consider appropriate. 
     ARTICLE VIII. AMENDMENTS TO BYLAWS 
Section 1. AMENDMENT BY SHAREHOLDERS. New Bylaws may be adopted or these Bylaws may be amended or repealed by the vote or written consent of holders of a majority of the outstanding shares entitled to vote; provided, however, that if the Articles of Incorporation of the corporation set forth the number of authorized Directors of the corporation, the authorized number of Directors may be changed only by an amendment of the Articles of Incorporation. 
12 

Section 2. POWERS OF DIRECTORS. Subject to the right of the Shareholders to adopt, amend or repeal Bylaws, as provided in Section 1 of this ARTICLE VIII, and the limitations of Section 204(a)(5) and Section 212 of the GCL, the Board of Directors may adopt, amend or repeal any of these Bylaws other than a Bylaw or amendment thereof changing the authorized number of Directors. 
Section 3. RECORD OF AMENDMENTS. Whenever an amendment or new Bylaw is adopted, it shall be copied in the book of Bylaws with the original Bylaws, in the appropriate place. If any Bylaw is repealed, the fact of repeal with the date of the meeting at which the repeal was enacted or written assent was filed shall be stated in said book. 
     ARTICLE IX. CORPORATE SEAL 
     The corporate seal shall be circular in form, and shall have inscribed thereon the name of the corporation, the year or date of its incorporation, and the word “California”. 
     ARTICLE X. MISCELLANEOUS 
Section 1. REPRESENTATION OF SHARES IN OTHER CORPORATIONS. Shares of other corporations standing in the name of this corporation may be voted or represented and all incidents thereto may be exercised on behalf of the corporation by the Chairman of the Board, the President or any Vice President and the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary. 
Section 2. SUBSIDIARY CORPORATIONS. Shares of this corporation owned by a subsidiary shall not be entitled to vote on any matter. A subsidiary for these purposes is defined as a corporation, the shares of which possessing more than 25% of the total combined voting power of all classes of shares entitled to vote, are owned directly or indirectly through one (1) or more subsidiaries. 
     Section 3. INDEMNIFICATION AND LIABILITY. The liability of the directors of the corporation for monetary damages shall be eliminated to the fullest extent permissible under California law. 
     The corporation is authorized to provide indemnification of agents (as defined in Section 317 of the GCL) for breach of duty to the corporation and shareholders through bylaw provisions or through agreements with the agents, or both, in excess of the indemnification otherwise permitted by Section 317 of the GCL, subject to the limits on such excess indemnification set forth in Section 204 of the GCL. 
Section 4. ACCOUNTING YEAR. The accounting year of the corporation shall be fixed by resolution of the Board of Directors. 
13 

CERTIFICATE OF SECRETARY 
CERTIFICATE OF AMENDMENT OF BYLAWS 
     The undersigned hereby certifies that he is the duly elected, qualified, and acting Secretary of Verdisys, Inc., a California corporation and that the foregoing is a fill, true and correct copy of the Bylaws of Verdisys, Inc., a California corporation, as in effect on the date hereof.. 
     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has hereunto set his hand this ___ day of ____, 2004. 
Print Name:	
Title: Secretary	
14 

		Jeffrey H. Mackay	
		ATTORNEY AT LAW	
		4871 Narragansett Avenue	
		San Diego, California 92107	
June 23, 2004		
			
Verdisys, Inc.		
25025 I-45 North, Suite 525		
The Woodlands, Texas 77380		
			
   Attn:	Mr. John O’Keefe		
	Chief Financial Officer, Verdisys, Inc.		
Re: Opinion of Legality - Form SB-2 of Verdisys, Inc. filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on or about June 23, 2004, as amended. 
Dear Mr. O’Keefe: 
We render this opinion to Verdisys, Inc., a California corporation ("the Company"), in connection with its registration of 3,337,502 shares of its common stock which includes shares of common stock underlying warrants to be sold by the Selling Security holders identified in the Registration Statement on Form SB-2, under the Securities Act of 1933(the “Act”) as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on or about June 23, 2004, as amended. 
     In connection with this opinion, we have examined the originals or copies identified to our satisfaction, The Company’s Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws, and other documents necessary to our opinion contained in this letter. We have also relied as to certain matters of fact upon representations made to us by officers and agents of the Company. Based upon and in reliance on the foregoing, it is our opinion that when there has been compliance with the Act and shares issued pursuant to warrants have been issued against payment of the requisite exercise price, the common shares of stock related to this registration will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable. 
     We have assumed, but not independently verified, the genuineness of all the signatures on all documents, letters, opinions and certificates, the legal capacity of natural persons, the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, the conformity of all documents submitted to us as certified or Photostat copies and the authenticity of the originals of such copies. 
     Our knowledge of the Company, its legal and other affairs is limited by the scope of our engagement for this opinion. We offer no opinions whatsoever concerning the accuracy or completeness of the prospectus. 
     We consent to the use of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and further consent to any references to us, if any. This opinion is intended solely for use in connection with Registration Statement and is not to be relied upon for any other purpose. 
Very truly yours, 
/s/ Jeffrey H. Mackay	
Jeffrey H. Mackay, Esq.	
Attorney at Law	

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS 
To the Board of Directors	
   Verdisys, Inc.	
   The Woodlands, Texas	
We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration Statement on Form SB-2 our report dated April 2, 2004 included herein for the two years ended December 31, 2003. 
We also consent to the reference to us under the heading “Experts” in such Document. 
June 17, 2004 
/s/ Malone and Bailey, PLLC	
	
Malone and Bailey, PLLC	
www.malone-bailey.com	
Houston, Texas	

 	Consent of Attorney	 	
 	 	Jeffrey H. Mackay	
 	 	ATTORNEY AT LAW	
 	 	4871 Narragansett Avenue	
 	 	San Diego, California 92107	
 	 	 	
June 23, 2004	 	 	
 	 	 	
Verdisys, Inc.	 	 	
25025 I-45 North, Suite 525	 	 	
The Woodlands, Texas 77380	 	 	
RE: Form SB-2 of Verdisys, Inc. filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on or about June 23, 2004, as amended. 
Gentlemen, 
     The undersigned hereby consents to the use of its name in the Form SB-2 and the use of my opinion of legality filed as an exhibit to the Form SB-2 Registration. 
Sincerely, 
/S/ Jeffrey H. Mackay	
	
Jeffrey H. Mackay, Esq.	
Attorney at Law